
 

 

[00:00:11] Brad Lancaster: You need to figure out how to turn 
your problems into solutions, because if you instead run away 
from your problems, you're just going to be planting problems 
everywhere you go. [00:00:21][10.2] 

[00:00:33] Julie Rackow: Hello and welcome to Nameless -- 
Evolution begins within a magazine-style podcast, bridging 
science, mysticism and the human experience. Thank you for 
joining us. I'm your host Julie Rackow for this episode. We're 
exploring what it means to inhabit the Earth as the Earth surely 
inhabits us If we stop to look around and notice the many ways 
the Earth is suffering, one might ask, Could this be caused from 
humanity's disconnection to nature, to the Earth herself? This 
puts a new twist on the biblical idea of humanity's departure 
from the Garden of Eden. Somehow, we've come to believe 
ourselves to be independent of the Earth rather than essential 
to it and not just immersed in it, but actually a part of it. We 
ask, what if much of our suffering is caused by our separation 
from the soil, the trees and the billions of other sentient 
beings who exist on this tiny speck with us? Ask yourself, what 
is my relationship to Mother Earth? For this episode, we're 
going to do things a little bit different. Wendy speaks to two 
people who think a lot about our relationship to the Earth. We 
start with Brad Lancaster, a designer, author and rain 
harvesting and water management expert whose journey to Africa 
redirected his life and in the end helped lower the temperature 
in several areas of a major U.S. city. Then we expand our view 
through the mystical lens. And Wendy speaks with Kainat Felicia 
Norton, an author, teacher and vice president of Ziraat, a Sufi 
activity devoted to inner cultivation and sacred ecology. 
Together our two guests show us ways -- tangible and ethereal -- 
in which we may reconnect to nature and by doing so, reconnect 
to our own divine qualities within. After the interviews, we'll 
hear from our guest author in the segment. If Not Now, When. 
Conversations with Alice Wyatt. She shares with us the power our 
belongings have to hold memories or to share stories in a world 
where minimalism is often a thing to aspire to. Alice honors the 
value of stuff. Finally, we hear from our Innernaut who explain 
some laws of vibration and how to modify our breath to live more 
deeply here on Earth. Before we begin, we invite you to take 
what intrigues you and leave the rest. Our faithful guide in 
life is our felt sense. When we ask ourselves, how does 
experiencing this information or situation feel? We easily find 
our answer. If it doesn't feel right? Drop it. Move on. It's not 
meant for you. The same goes for content on our episodes. Some 
concepts will resonate and feel good, sparking something on the 
inner plains. While other information may be confusing or not 
ring true. In those cases simply leave it behind. We are in a 



 

 

world of the great unknown where the human eye perceives less 
than one percent of all available light. So we ask you how much 
can really be known when we cannot see 99 percent of what's in 
front of us? That's why we believe the key to life is asking the 
question, How does this feel in my heart? [00:04:35][241.7] 

[00:05:17] Wendy Tremayne: Hi, I'm Wendy Tremayne, and we're 
back with another conversation with a friend of mine. Today 
we're going to listen in on a conversation I had with Brad 
Lancaster. Brad's an expert in the field of rainwater harvesting 
and water management. He's also a permaculture teacher, 
designer, consultant and co-founder of Desert Harvesters, a 
nonprofit organization. Brad lives in Tucson, Arizona, a desert 
climate where he does his work and he has a gift. He can work 
and does work with both the city on changing laws and changing 
infrastructure ordinances. And he educates the community at the 
same time and develops very vibrant, very joyful community 
efforts that have so far changed the temperature in parts of 
Tucson, Arizona, and taught people about how they can grow their 
own food just using the rain that's falling from the sky. He has 
a lot to teach us about how our homes could be modified, how we 
can live differently and how we could do so joyfully. Brad is a 
great public speaker. He's constantly on tour. He's given 
lectures all over the world. So today we're going to listen in 
while we talk about Brad's work, about how he found his way to 
this work, and we're going to swim around our subject for today, 
which is as surely as we inhabit this Earth, this Earth inhabits 
us. Without further ado, please welcome my friend Brad 
Lancaster. Let me ask you that; let's start with Africa. Who is 
this person that you met in Africa and how did that affect you 
and set you in motion? [00:07:01][103.9] 

[00:07:02] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. So in Africa, it was 1995 I 
believe, I had the opportunity to travel to southern Africa for 
a family reunion. My Mom is from South Africa, my Dad is from 
Kentucky, and I went to Botswana because friends had 
collaborated with Permaculture Trust of Botswana and had 
connections. And while there, they told me of this water farmer, 
this indigenous farmer and subsistence farmer who was planting 
the air and it just sounded amazing so I said, I got to go see 
this. They said, Yeah, absolutely. So they gave me some of the 
directions and I just headed out. And sometime later I found 
myself in the small town of de Zvishavane in the driest region 
of Zimbabwe, and there was the African water farmer sitting on 
the stoop of his Earthen office. And I introduced myself and he 
started laughing, and he thought it was great that I had come so 
far to see him. And he said, Well, let's go to the farm, let me 
show you what we're doing. And I spent the day with him and he 



 

 

was just an amazing host and guide of showing me how he and his 
family had planted the rain and turned a once eroding piece of 
land that was not producing anything of substance into a 
relative oasis that is now far lusher than the neighboring 
lands. Because when it rains, instead of the water running off, 
it infiltrates the soil and it is captured in the bank of the 
living soils and the vegetation is the living pumps, making that 
water accessible. And he and his family raised the groundwater 
table to the point that the groundwater came up to the root zone 
of the plant, and they no longer needed their pumps in their 
well because the water came to them instead of them having to go 
to the water. And at the end of the day, I was just completely 
inspired because I look at what this family has done just with 
hand labor and teaching themselves, no one showed them how to do 
that. They figured it out on their own. Look what a 
transformation they have created at turning this around and 
inspiring others as well. And so I had to ask him for some 
advice in that I was thinking of leaving my community of Tucson 
because the water situation was getting steadily worse. And I 
asked him, Do you have any advice of where I should go? And he 
slapped me on the shoulder. He said, Do not go. You need to 
stay. You need to sink your roots deeper than you ever thought 
possible. You need to figure out how to turn your problems into 
solutions, because if you instead run away from your problems, 
you're just going to be planting problems everywhere you go. You 
need to instead turn that around and figure out how to fine 
solutions. And if you can do that, you can go anywhere because 
you'll have that ability, but you won't go anywhere because 
you'll be rooted at home. And he was totally right because I 
then, you know, got on the bus after leaving him, and was just 
so excited wondering, how am I going to do this, but. And I 
didn't know how exactly, but through his example, I knew it was 
possible and I knew I just had to figure out, Well, how can I 
tweak his techniques, with the techniques of others and dry land 
environments so they suit the unique conditions of where my home 
is because nothing works the same everywhere. Everything's got 
to be tweaked and evolved for the unique conditions of wherever 
you find yourself. And I came home super inspired and just 
started practicing like crazy and seeking out other people, both 
current practitioners and traditional practitioners. And the 
crazy thing is, I realized I didn't have to go that far to get 
inspired because there were Mr. Perry's all around. I just never 
saw them before. I didn't know where to look, an example being 
the traditional Tawna Udem runoff farmers right here. The Tawna 
Udem, the indigenous people of this area, that's their primary 
means of farming, and they're very productive. And so then I met 
and was inspired by Clifford Pablo as he walked me through the 
land that he and his grandfather had farmed with runoff farming 



 

 

and the land that he later did with his family. Just, you know, 
being on the ground with those people you see in a whole new 
way, you see what's possible. And the great thing too, is it 
refutes what I was so often told by so-called experts like 
hydrologists. They'd say, There's not enough rain do this. Well, 
how you say there's not enough enough for, you know, thousands 
of years, that's the way people did it up until now. And how 
were they wrong? Right? So yeah, that gave me a lot of 
confidence to move forward when the gardening centers and plant 
nurseries and the irrigation supply companies were all telling 
me this could never work. [00:12:59][356.5] 

[00:13:00] Wendy Tremayne: Indeed, so those indigenous people 
were local to your area? They were in the Tucson vicinity? 
[00:13:05][5.1] 

[00:13:07] Brad Lancaster: Yes. Yeah. [00:13:07][0.6] 

[00:13:08] Wendy Tremayne: Fascinating. I'm curious to know. So 
the man in Africa, his name is what? [00:13:12][4.4] 

[00:13:12] Brad Lancaster: Zephania Phiri Maseko [00:13:12][0.0] 

[00:13:16] Wendy Tremayne: And how many years back was it that 
you met him in Africa? [00:13:19][3.3] 

[00:13:21] Brad Lancaster: I met him in 1995, and then I had the 
chance to go back 20 years later and visit him again. And I have 
to admit I was really worried because I was afraid that in my 
first visit, my eyes didn't really know what to look for and 
that I was maybe buying his story and maybe a story was better 
than reality. But when I arrived, you know, all those fears 
evaporated because it was so much better than I remembered, in 
part because he and his family continue to evolve all their 
strategies and techniques. And so it was much lusher. And they, 
I mean, it smelled of rotting fruit. There was so much 
production they couldn't keep up with it. And I saw where the 
water table had risen and come up, and they no longer needed the 
pump, whereas my first visit, some hand pumps were still needed, 
but no more. And I saw springs that had rejuvenated, that had 
previously died out. Yeah, it was fantastic and I met 
communities that had taken this and done big transformations on 
their land. [00:14:44][83.7] 

[00:14:46] Wendy Tremayne: It's interesting that you mentioned 
community because when I look at what I get to see, I don't see 
his place in Africa. I see your work. And one of the keynotes of 
your work is that you've found a way to do everything you needed 



 

 

to do through community and getting people excited and getting 
people to work together. So is that something you learned from 
him or is that something you are just pre loaded with? You came 
in with? [00:15:15][29.8] 

[00:15:18] Well, I think every time I meet people like Mr. Phiri 
I'm further inspired and I learn new and additional ways or at 
minimum am given new questions to look at things I hadn't yet 
maybe looked at or addressed. But I already knew that that 
community piece was essential because you can't thrive as an 
island. And, you know, back in the early days when there was 
Y2K, there were all these fears that year 2000 computer systems 
could go down. And anyhow, let's say you're in the Ukraine. 
Let's say you're being actively attacked by another country or 
whatnot. Or let's just say there is a drought. Let's say the 
water goes out, wherever. You're not going to make it as an 
island because if all the people around you have the same needs 
it's not resilient for one or a few people or few communities be 
doing these practices. We need resilience through multiple 
connections of webs, so you can start cutting a spiderweb, the 
whole thing doesn't collapse, just a section, but it still holds 
together, you know. But the more dense the web, the more 
resilient it is. And this way too in working with the community, 
I got to know a lot more of my neighbors. So a lot of that 
community building started with the Neighborhood Tree Planting 
Program I started in 1996, one year after visiting Mr. Phiri we 
organized what's become an annual tree planting event where to 
be part of the program, you have to first plant the rain by 
creating these water harvesting basins, or rain gardens, so they 
capture, retain and filtrate the water rather than drain it. And 
then we plant the plants so they're much more likely to succeed 
and thrive. And I would go door to door... [00:17:39][141.5] 

[00:17:41] Wow. Door to door! [00:17:41][0.5] 

[00:17:45] ...and I'd say, Hey, look, this is who I am, this is 
what we're trying to do, do you want to be part of it. I got a 
grant, so no one had to pay for trees. It was all free and I got 
all these volunteer crews to do the work so people who weren't 
physically able, no problem, we'll do it for you. But can you at 
least support us by giving us some water or lemonade as we're 
working. You can still be part of it. [00:18:08][22.9] 

[00:18:09] You gave a lot. You didn't ask for much. 
[00:18:11][1.5] 

[00:18:12] That's right. Yeah, It was amazing to just do that 
because I was new to the neighborhood. I realized, Wow, this is 



 

 

an incredibly diverse neighborhood of amazing people. And now I 
know so many of them. Wow, I feel so much more connected than I 
did before, you know, greeting people and whatnot. And I felt 
safer, and it set up this whole years of wonderful, reciprocal 
relationships where, you know, sometimes, like some of the 
elderly neighbors, would give me a call if I could help them 
repair something. So I'd give other able neighbors a call and 
we'd go and fix it. And all of a sudden, these freshly baked 
pies would show up on our doorstep. You know, that kind of 
stuff, you know? [00:19:13][60.7] 

[00:19:16] Wendy Tremayne: Have you heard of the author, Charles 
Eisenstein? [00:19:17][1.5] 

[00:19:20] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yeah, yeah. [00:19:20][0.6] 

[00:19:21] Wendy Tremayne: So he's, you know, a superstar, and 
he has a lot of interesting things to say, and in his book 
Ascent of Humanity, he makes this really interesting point that 
at the same time on Earth, when countries, continents didn't 
have connectivity and couldn't share language and communicate, 
all these different languages, added the word stranger to their 
vocabulary within a short period of time. And at the same time, 
government and law increased exponentially. And he was pointing 
to that if you don't have a stranger, you don't need as heavy a 
system of laws to control bad behavior. And what I hear and what 
you're saying is like, you know, you remove the stranger. Yeah, 
and you also gave people community. And we could see today, 
like, you know, the megachurches, not all bad, but some 
certainly on a divergent path. They offer community, and it's so 
compelling that people are willing to relinquish their need for 
verifiable, reality based information or something abstract that 
may not actually benefit them because the community thing is so 
strong. And we, you know, we can turn it to anything as you're 
pointing out,. [00:20:48][87.8] 

[00:20:50] Brad Lancaster: You know, I fully agree and I think 
another layer of what we were really trying to make happen and I 
think we were succeeding with in many ways is to shift away from 
this, this feeling or belief that, Oh, that's thier issue, they 
will fix it. Who is this "they?" You know, is it government? Is 
it God? But we were saying, Hey, look, there's issues here in 
our neighborhood streets. We can fix those. Let's just do it. 
Let's jump in. We can start right now with just a shovel. 
[00:21:29][39.6] 

[00:21:32] Wendy Tremayne: The big "they" is connected to the 
"away." Like, we're going to send this garbage away. And there 



 

 

is no away. There's not like another planet sending flights over 
to pick up our trash and throw it at the sun. Away doesn't 
exist. [00:21:48][16.3] 

[00:21:50] Brad Lancaster: Exactly, yeah. And we're celebrating 
using so many of the items that people previously had been 
trying to throw away. So for example, as the trees are growing 
and they're doing great, from all the harvested street run off, 
they start to grow in the pathways or into the street. So people 
ask, Well, what do with the prunings? Hey, let's cut them up and 
create mulch to further enhance the infiltration rate of water 
into the soil and its ability to hold onto moisture longer into 
the dry season. So this so-called waste is actually a resource 
and then it continues to grow. And even better now because we 
got healthier, more fertile, water absorbent soil. So then like, 
OK, well, let's bring in some help. So we we get goats instead 
of having to go outside of the neighborhood for goat feed. We 
just feed them the pruning, and they do a much quicker, more 
rapid job of turning those prunings into this wonderful compost. 
[00:22:59][69.7] 

[00:23:02] Wendy Tremayne: You're reminding me when I saw you 
the other day, you had a pregnant goat and it was about to give 
birth? And did the goat give birth? [00:23:08][6.5] 

[00:23:09] Brad Lancaster: Oh yeah. Four babies. [00:23:10][1.1] 

[00:23:12] Wendy Tremayne: Awww. Did you name them? 
[00:23:12][0.6] 

[00:23:14] Brad Lancaster: Haven't named them yet. 
[00:23:14][0.6] 

[00:23:15] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, I bet that's a pleasure to be 
around. [00:23:17][1.3] 

[00:23:18] Brad Lancaster: Oh yeah, I love that baby goat 
energy. [00:23:20][1.7] 

[00:23:21] Wendy Tremayne: I want to kind of hone in on 
something that we're talking about, but get just a little more 
specific, which is to point out that, you know, the problems we 
face on so many levels feel so gigantic that many people feel 
like there's nothing I can do to make a difference. These 
problems are too large. Why bother? So when we talk about what 
you're talking about, not only are we saying that we have the 
manpower, the person power to make a difference, but you guys 
made a significant impact. Now, I don't know if this is a rumor, 



 

 

but I heard that you lowered the temperature in parts of Tucson, 
Arizona. [00:24:01][40.6] 

[00:24:03] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. Everywhere, where we've 
got this planting of water and the need of food forest, we have 
dropped the ambient temperature within the shade of this living 
shelter. [00:24:15][11.9] 

[00:24:16] Wendy Tremayne: So basically, just to be sure this 
point is not missed -- we're saying that by gathering community, 
getting rid of the stranger, having everyone get to know one 
another and offering something that was for everyone's common 
good and giving everyone a way to participate and feel like 
they're a part of it -- you did something really gigantic. You 
changed the temperature in part of a city. [00:24:39][23.3] 

[00:24:41] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah, absolutely. 
[00:24:42][1.2] 

[00:24:43] Wendy Tremayne: That's huge. [00:24:43][0.4] 

[00:24:44] Brad Lancaster: And that kind of stuff too, looking 
at it big like that or just looking at, Hey I'm cooler when I 
step off the street into the public right-of-way adjoining my 
property. That's the primary thing that motivates me. It doesn't 
matter how bad the day you step into that. Yes, I feel that, I 
experienced that. Look at look at how this life is taking off 
and I don't have to engage anymore. It's just doing it. I don't 
feel alone. I know I'm collaborating with all these other 
lifeforms, and that is just super uplifting. [00:25:26][41.8] 

[00:25:28] Wendy Tremayne: Yes, there is, you know, my spiritual 
practices are based in Sufism, and I know you have a toe in that 
as well. And some of the things we focus on often is this idea 
of dissolving boundaries. And Sufis, in my order, have a 
practice where we breathe each element each day. And part of it 
is I'm composed of water. I change the composition of water when 
it enters my body and when it leaves my body it has nitrogen in 
the nitrogen feeds the plants, and then it goes back into the 
larger one water that is part of this earth. So the idea is that 
we're dissolving boundaries. And I hear in what you're saying, a 
lot of boundary dissolution. [00:26:11][43.0] 

[00:26:13] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah, yeah. Yeah, definitely. And 
here here's another example of that. So, so often here in the 
Sonoran Desert, so many people are not from here, they've moved 
here from elsewhere. And so they like to go out into the desert 
for their nature time and so we are trying to blur that line to 



 

 

say, Well, why do you have to go to the desert? Why don't you 
bring the desert to you? And so that's why we're emphasizing 
native vegetation because it's the best adapted to our climate, 
soils and wildlife. And we're choosing from the local ethno 
botanical record, what are the plants that have historically and 
are still today traditionally used as food, medicine and 
whatnot? So we are planting an indigenous rain irrigated orchard 
pharmacy craft store and then having workshops and whatnot and 
then showing people how you utilize this stuff. Basically 
celebrating the rich at botanical history of this area. So 
you're linking not only the ecology but to the cultures of this 
place. [00:27:31][77.9] 

[00:27:32] Wendy Tremayne: And you're actually taking away the 
barrier of time. It's a timelessness that you're stepping into 
in what you're describing. I heard someone in an interview this 
last week, an Australian politician who was speaking on what are 
our threats today, he was bringing home the idea that we're very 
connected to the idea of making our children's lives better and 
our children's children's lives better. But we're not connected 
to the idea of making the lives of people 300 years from now 
better. And they are our relatives and he had a word for it and 
it was like, it was a type of ism, much like racism or sexism. 
But it wasn't based on having a bias against the people we don't 
know who come after us. The dissolving of the barrier of time is 
very interesting. I suppose if we dissolve the barrier of the 
past, we have maybe more of entre into into having compassion 
for the future. [00:28:43][71.8] 

[00:28:46] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. [00:28:46][0.7] 

[00:28:47] Wendy Tremayne: And my my own felt sense is, I've 
been here since the first day on Earth, and I'll be here on the 
last day and all I do is this. I watch time and I chip away at 
whatever I can do in a lifetime to make it better. And it's me 
who comes back again and again and again. [00:29:04][16.9] 

[00:29:06] Brad Lancaster: Nice. [00:29:06][0.0] 

[00:29:07] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, this is life and life lives. 
[00:29:09][1.8] 

[00:29:10] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yes. [00:29:11][0.7] 

[00:29:14] Wendy Tremayne: Let's shift for a moment specifically 
to water, and I know water is your keynote in a sense. Your book 
Rainwater: Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond is very much about 
water, although it's about a lot of other things as well. I'd 



 

 

like to just check in with you and see how you would convey the 
points of, if you wish to, that there's only one water. Like the 
Earth has an amount of water, and it's not going to get a 
delivery of more at any time in the future. It's just the water 
that's here. And then we have these natural systems that 
actually know how to feed the water so that it feels perpetual. 
And then here we are today doing the things we're doing. So in 
any way you'd like to speak about that, how does that land on 
you, this idea that we live in one amount of water? 
[00:30:08][53.9] 

[00:30:10] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, no, I agree. We have a finite 
amount of water on this planet, and even smaller amount of that 
is freshwater, water that available for drinking and, you know, 
all kinds of uses. The vast majority is saltwater, which we 
cannot drink and of that freshwater, a very small percentage of 
that is actually accessible because a great deal of that 
freshwater is so far deep in the Earth that it's not accessible. 
But yeah, this planet never runs out of fresh water because of 
this incredible hydrologic cycle of just, you know, trillions 
and trillions of lifeforms and whatnot that contribute to it and 
have this amazing intelligence and ability to infinitely cycle 
that water using it again and again and again in a way that does 
not worsen the quality of the water, but maintains or enhances 
it. And that should be our inspiration to do the same. 
Unfortunately, all too often, human activity is degrading that 
water and we're running counter to the other lifeforms. But if 
we can instead do likewise, we would have far fewer droughts and 
problems with water because we too would be collaborating with 
these other lifeforms and making that limited amount of water 
infinitely available in a wonderful quality. [00:31:43][93.6] 

[00:31:45] Wendy Tremayne: Wouldn't it be amazing if, like when 
you and I were probably very young children, you just turned on 
the faucet, any faucet, anywhere, and you could drink that water 
and no one ever thought about it. [00:31:55][10.1] 

[00:31:59] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. But I'd say that maybe was a 
problem because we didn't know where that water came from. And 
so we were disconnected. And so I'm much more, How can I 
reconnect? How can I be conscious every day? So I get 95 percent 
of my water from the rain? And I purposely have my rainwater 
tanks right outside my door, within my outdoor kitchen and right 
behind my kitchen sink so I can see exactly where my water is 
coming from. And so I'm consciously trying to design in that 
connection and awareness as opposed to what my childhood was. I 
don't know if it was conscious or not, but it was designed as 
disconnection. [00:32:53][54.3] 



 

 

[00:32:54] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, indeed. I hear you, and that's 
an entirely relevant point. It makes me think of recycling, 
which people get a little alarmed at when I say I'm not really 
for it because I feel like as long as we say, you can buy little 
tiny six packs of bottled water and someone will recycle this 
plastic, we're really creating an illusion again that there is a 
way that doesn't have a carbon footprint, and another problem. 
Whereas if we just said, you know, everything you take in, all 
your trash, you have to live with it for the rest of your life. 
That that's kind of my analogy to seeing where your water comes 
from. It's seeing where your trash goes by being forced to live 
with it. [00:33:41][46.5] 

[00:33:42] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and you just remind me of 
another little story, I had the opportunity to teach Palestine, 
and what was great is I met this amazing Palestinian farmer who, 
we were about to sit down for lunch, and he pulled out this 
olive oil and I looked at it and I said, What's up with that 
olive oil? What's wrong with the olive oil on the table? And he 
said, Oh, there's nothing wrong with that, but this is the olive 
oil for my trees, from my home. And the moment this olive oil 
touches my lips, I. [00:34:26][43.4] 

[00:34:26] 'm back home with my family, my land, my olive trees, 
and this is my daily practice, my daily reminder to do 
everything I can to protect and enhance that which I love. 
[00:34:40][14.4] 

[00:34:41] Wendy Tremayne: Hmm. That's a real dissolving of 
boundaries there, there's an intimacy. [00:34:45][4.7] 

[00:34:48] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah. [00:34:48][0.2] 

[00:34:48] Wendy Tremayne: Oh yeah. [00:34:49][0.7] 

[00:34:53] Brad Lancaster: Inspired by him, I now have a similar 
practice, but not with olive oil though. So everywhere I go, I 
am traveling with my rainwater. I've got all my own bottled 
water and the moment that touches my lips -- boom! -- I'm 
reconnected. [00:35:12][19.1] 

[00:35:14] Wendy Tremayne: Hmm. You know, this is a much sexier 
version of what we know about scent, that it's a memory trigger. 
And people often buy and save a bottle of perfume that they wore 
on their wedding day or something. So throughout their life, on 
special occasions, they can spread on themselves and bring a 
floodgate full of memory. So this is, I think, much sexier, 
actually. [00:35:40][25.4] 



 

 

[00:35:41] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yeah. [00:35:42][0.6] 

[00:35:43] Wendy Tremayne: So, Brad, if we were thinking 
forward, embracing these principles sort of lovingly, 
reconnected, community connected, without strangers among us, 
knowing where our water comes from and really integrating water 
back into our lives where we're not unconsciously turning on the 
faucet, but we're appreciating. And I think really speaking 
about it is that. It's like a form of savoring. You know we were 
talking about, like we actually can have ginormous effects, like 
you changed the temperature in a part of the city. What might it 
look like for us if we embrace these principles in five years or 
in 10 or 20 years compared to the kind of suffering really we're 
in right now, where water feels like a scarcity? 
[00:36:33][50.6] 

[00:36:36] Brad Lancaster: Well, if we're practicing, actually 
practicing these principles and trying to evolve our realization 
of that, we're going to be, in five, ten, fifteen, twenty 
years,we're going to be so much further along than we are now. 
We're going to be able to see and do things that we can't see 
and do today because we don't have that awareness. We don't have 
that practice and understanding. So the great thing about 
pushing us beyond where we currently are in terms of our 
ableness and understanding is we get to another level. And I 
feel that every time I take something on and, you know, the 
struggle to learn more and do better with it, in that struggle, 
I find I'm able to go up another rung on a ladder and that 
ladder I can never see more than the next rung above me. I can't 
see beyond that, but every time I get to that next rung now I 
see the one above that. You can't move from one rung to the next 
if you are not actively pushing yourself beyond where you 
currently are. [00:37:48][72.1] 

[00:37:49] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, I hear you. Well, I picture, 
you know, when I think about the possible beautiful future, I 
think about things like I can drink out of the river when I'm 
hiking and I cross a river or my food will seem better. It'll be 
more beautiful, the things I eat that came from the ground. It 
might rain more. We might have to start a climate in the places 
that we might call extreme that's more habitable. Would you 
agree that these are some of the things that could be in our 
future? [00:38:22][33.6] 

[00:38:23] Brad Lancaster: Oh, absolutely. And there's no longer 
any away. We're not doing anything away. We're just reinvesting 
everything back into the living system that is using that as a 
food or a medicine or whatnot, supporting us so that the system 



 

 

we find ourselves in is probably getting more resilient, more 
vibrant. [00:38:49][25.8] 

[00:38:51] Wendy Tremayne: I have a little principle that I like 
to live by, and it's about abundance, which I'm really into, and 
I often share it with friends who are just starting out on the 
abundance thing, which is like, ask for things, a lot of things 
that might happen anyway, and maybe that will definitely happen 
anyway, but that you want to happen and then get in the habit of 
saying, I always get what I want. Isn't this incredible? And 
then from there, you can like up the ante a little and start to 
be courageous and ask for something that might not happen. And 
then from there, you can ask for something that might seem 
impossible, but you've developed along the way this is real 
courage that's not rooted in fantasy. And I feel like that might 
be the kind of game we play as we step into this future. As you 
say, you can't quite see the next step until you're at the next 
rung of the ladder. But we can start to be habitual about seeing 
the abundance that comes from these actions we're talking about 
and then asking for more and asking for more. [00:39:57][66.2] 

[00:39:58] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and I like, I am going to 
propose adding another element to that. So, while asking for 
that abundance, I think it's important that we're also 
simultaneously asking ourselves, how can we contribute to the 
growth of that abundance, the ability of that abundance? So I 
think that kind of question is actively challenging us to say, 
how can I be a contributor to the generation of that abundance? 
It's not just coming to me, but I have to actively engage in its 
generation, not just for myself, but for everyone else as well. 
[00:40:40][41.7] 

[00:40:41] Wendy Tremayne: It's really interesting because the 
mental health profession often focuses people in therapy on that 
you are the source and origin of your happiness, and one of the 
ways we learn that is, you know, let's say I'm feeling a little 
abandoned and I want to feel more supported. Well, I don't just 
sit home and hope people call me. I can actually call ten people 
and say, Hey, I'm feeling a little down lately. I really want to 
feel loved and supported by my friends, and I know you love and 
support me. But do you think you can call me a little more often 
for just a couple of weeks so I can fill up and you use someone 
else to get there. But you were the resource that thought to 
make the call to get what you needed. Yes. And it applies here, 
I believe, as well. [00:41:31][50.1] 



 

 

[00:41:32] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and here's a tweaking of that 
that I've also found helpful. Sometimes I get, oh, just really 
upset and frustrated with other people. [00:41:47][14.1] 

[00:41:47] Wendy Tremayne: (laughter) Really?! [00:41:47][0.0] 

[00:41:51] Brad Lancaster: And the challenge is I'm having with 
them when I find them to be a hindrance to stuff I'm trying to 
realize, that other people are trying to realize. So when I'm 
able to just step back and go, OK, what am I really upset about? 
I'm not upset about this person. I'm upset that we're not making 
progress in realizing this neighborhood or this community 
project, because they're not into it. And I think, OK well 
that's just reality. They're not into it. So they're not going 
to push this. How can I push it? Not in their life, but how can 
I push that in mine? Where am I falling short in the realization 
of that? So I take the blame and the anger, the frustration off 
them and and I'm putting it back on myself, but not as blame, 
anger and frustration. I more putting it back on myself as, OK, 
where am I falling short? How could I do better? So an example 
being, I've got a neighbor that just will not prune the trees 
that I helped plant, and so their part of the public walkway is 
not accessible. So a lot of neighbors have been complaining 
about that. OK, well, instead of focusing on that how can I make 
the public path in front of my place more accessible, more 
inviting? And in the process, my anger and frustration dissolves 
because I'm like, Wow, look, this is so much better than it was 
before, and I never would have got this better place if I hadn't 
been challenged. [00:43:37][106.1] 

[00:43:38] Wendy Tremayne: You're actually getting what you want 
and you're providing it for yourself. And you did the wonderful 
thing of not letting it fester into anger toward another. Nice 
job. [00:43:50][12.1] 

[00:43:51] Brad Lancaster: I'm not saying I'm successful 100 
percent of the time. [00:43:51][0.7] 

[00:43:51] Wendy Tremayne: It's OK. It's OK. I want to jump for 
a second about your principles and in particular, the first one 
which has, you know, special grab for me because I come from 
contemplative practice as my set points and principle number 
one, when people are setting out to improve their water 
situation, is long and thoughtful observation. So that sounds 
like this little statement, but I feel like there's a lot to 
that, and I'm curious to hear how you describe that kind of long 
and thoughtful observation. [00:44:33][41.4] 



 

 

[00:44:33] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Well, so often when people are 
wanting to do water harvesting or whatnot, they want to jump in 
and they want to, you know, put in a tank or put in a rain 
garden or whatnot. And so what I'm trying to get at about long 
and thoughtful observation is you do start the moment you start 
thinking about this. And rather than just immediately imposing 
something on what exists, can you first tap in and realize, 
Well, what is actually working here and how might I collaborate 
with that which is working and what's not working here? And what 
about it is not working? So how might I be able to work with it 
to tweak that? So you're not starting from scratch, you're 
you're starting with what's already there. There's a lot of 
potential there already. of we practice to try and see it. 
[00:45:30][57.0] 

[00:45:31] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it sounds like it can save 
people from the frustrations that could come if we just get 
excited about this and we want to take it on and we jump in and 
we haven't observed. And so we might put things in the wrong 
place and we might set things up in a way that it doesn't work 
so well or we have to fix it later. Like, I know with my 
property and you were here in the early days and and viewed it, 
I just stared at the property for like a year and I watched what 
the Sun did and I watched with the rain did when it came and I 
looked at what plants wanted to grow where and I, I just let it 
tell me what it wanted me to do next. [00:46:13][42.1] 

[00:46:17] Brad Lancaster: Yes. And it'll hydrate you because I 
like to do it with a beverage in hand. [00:46:19][1.9] 

[00:46:20] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, that's a real upside. 
[00:46:23][3.2] 

[00:46:25] Brad Lancaster: Definitely. [00:46:25][0.0] 

[00:46:28] Wendy Tremayne: If people are in the long and 
thoughtful observation, they're looking at their own property, 
let's say, where they live, and they're thinking about, Well, 
I've never thought about these things before, but I think I may 
wish to begin -- what would be the kinds of things that 
categorically they might start to look for and notice and 
observe before taking an action. [00:46:47][19.1] 

[00:46:49] OK. Well, in terms of water, I'd be looking for, OK, 
what are the erosion patterns you can see on the ground in times 
of no rain -- telling you where and how the water is likely 
flowing when the rain does fall from the sky. And if you're 
seeing erosion, period, it's like, Oh, that's probably an issue 



 

 

that needs to be resolved right now. Why? Why is soil being 
carried off site rather than building soil on site? And I would 
also be trying to get an idea -- well, where is this water 
coming from that's flowing through here that could either 
observing the flow of erosion patterns during times of no rain 
or out there during a rainstorm and observing the flow. So is it 
coming from a relatively clean surface like, you know, roofs or 
whatnot, or a landscaped part of the yard? Or is it coming from 
not such a high quality surface? Like, is it coming from the 
street where my neighbors are always changing to their oil and 
whatnot? So that's starting to tell me, OK, well, maybe where 
I've got that less quality water, I don't want to be planting 
annual edibles that I'm going to be eating raw. Maybe there I 
want instead to plant some woody perennials that will help. I'll 
remediate those toxins and I won't be eating the non 
reproductive part because there's a rule of thumb that plants 
can uptake the toxins in their non reproductive parts. So I'm 
going to be more selective on what I plant, where based on the 
quality of water and soil available to it, whereas next to my 
house where I've got runoff, clean runoff coming from my metal 
roof, that's the water I'm going to direct to my vegetable 
garden where I have my my leafy greens I eat raw. I also want to 
look at, well, what's the quantity of the water coming off these 
various surfaces so I can walk out in the rain and get a good 
idea. But I've also got real simple calculations in my book that 
give you a really good idea of how much water is coming off. And 
I also have real simple calculations in both that show you how 
to estimate the water needs to various plants so I can start to 
figure out what I could plant that will be in balance with my 
free onsite water budget. So I'm not over planting where my 
water needs are going to be in excess of my free on site water. 
Instead, it's within the limits of my site. So if if I find that 
well, it looks like what I want to plant, it's going to have 
higher water needs than what I have, I changed my plant palette 
so I have less than the water needs of that which I'm going to 
plant. And/or look to, well, could I bring in water from other 
sources? So could I bring water off the neighbors? The 
neighbor's not using it. It's causing erosion on his or her 
land. I'll talk to them to see if they are game. Or I'll look 
to. Well, how can I mimic the hydrologic cycle and better cycle 
and reuse the water that's already on site? So instead of 
sending water down my drain off site via the sewer, how can I 
instead redirected it to the landscape and have my vegetation 
remediate that? So I am the water treatment plant. I am the 
water cycling plant. And it's really not me. It's really the 
plants that are the water cycling plant. [00:50:29][220.2] 



 

 

[00:50:31] Wendy Tremayne: One of the things I just found really 
brilliant in the book was this way of talking about how we're 
actually holding water out of sight below ground through the 
things you're talking about now, like we are, we are a container 
for water that would otherwise not be there below our feet. And 
the way that it expresses back to us is like shade, comfort, and 
the shade causes us to be able to reduce our cooling needs in 
our home. But that is essentially from hanging on to water. 
[00:51:08][36.5] 

[00:51:10] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah, yeah. So to go further with 
that, the crazy thing is here in my desert community of Tucson, 
Arizona, with over a half million inhabitants. More rain falls 
on our desert city in an average year of rain than the over half 
a million inhabitants consume of municipal water in a year. So 
there's more rain falling from the sky for free than we consume 
of municipal water in the year, and the vast majority of the 
municipal water we use is imported. We pump it uphill from the 
Colorado River 300 miles away and at an elevation of 3000 feet, 
which is crazy the amount of energy in that. But when we 
realize, whoa, wait, more rain falls on the city than the city 
consumes in a year? There is a huge potential we're not tapping 
into. So with all these practices of planting the rain within 
the living tank of the living soil, the plants and whatnot are 
the living pumps that utilize that water and then grow shade, 
food, beauty, fragrance, wildlife habitat, you know, livestock 
fodder, they produce all these amazing resources, so they're 
multiplying the product, the result of this water. And the other 
great thing is this water is pumped through a plant and evapo-
transpires as opposed to evaporate from a puddle or from bare 
soil. The evapo-transpired moisture is at a cooler temperature 
than water that is evaporated off, so it's much more readily 
able to condense higher in the atmosphere around rain seeds, 
which the best rain seed is beneficial bacteria that live within 
the schemata of photosynthesizing plants. And that is the 
release that goes up into the atmosphere and around that there's 
moisture that evapo-transpires inspired by the plants, 
condenses, forms cloud and rains and it seems the bigger system 
-- oK, and if that's getting too big for people, let's go back 
down. So the whole goal, one of the big goals, of this planting 
of the rain, is how do we make the water linger longer, longer 
into the dry season. So instead of letting it drain immediately 
off, how can we allow it to infiltrate the soil and the roots 
and other life forms so it lingers longer? And when we have 
springs and rivers they are flowing, not because of the rain 
that just happened. They're flowing year round because of the 
rain that came in last month, last week, many months, a year, 
years later, in the past, and is slowly being released by these 



 

 

living tanks into the dry season. So we're trying to collaborate 
with those systems. [00:54:14][184.9] 

[00:54:16] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, yeah. It makes such a 
remarkable sense when you hear it explained, though, I could not 
repeat any of that. OK, so I have two more questions, and then I 
want to kind of open it to you to tell us about your book and 
also what makes the third edition unique to the second, etc.. 
But first, I ask every person that I interview for this podcast 
to work with me or really on their own to invent a superhero and 
the superheroes is your keynote, right. So first of all, ask 
you, What is my keynote Brad Lancaster, what is your keynote? 
[00:55:00][44.0] 

[00:55:02] Brad Lancaster: Hmm. Well, that's a good question. 
Well, I don't think it's any one thing. I think it's...so I'd 
say one of my weaknesses, which is a strength, is that I'm 
always second guessing myself. And I think a benefit of that is, 
I'm not just going with whatever the current idea or passion is. 
I'm always asking, Well, could I improve the way I'm going about 
that? And so sometimes that slows me down but I think in the 
long run, it helps me because I'm not stopping by that challenge 
with a question of, Am I doing this well enough? It's more, 
before I go to the next step, how can I do this better? How can 
I maybe practice with a little small scale trial or experiment 
to see if this is right or not? [00:56:10][68.3] 

[00:56:11] Wendy Tremayne: Well, you're staving off that 
terrible thing that we all hope never to get stuck in, which is 
that we believe we already know everything and therefore can 
learn nothing new. So you're really holding that off by having 
that trait. It seems more a strength to me than a weakness. 
[00:56:28][16.7] 

[00:56:29] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. And I also love going out 
into the natural areas, you know, that really just give me so 
much joy and inspiration and, you know, just to sit and walk and 
swim in wonder at these areas and just try to learn from that 
and say, How are you able to be and thrive as you are? And can I 
have a role in this or go further than that, What is my role in 
that because I want a collaborating role. I don't want a 
conflicting role. And so I'm I'm asking, what is that or what 
could that be? [00:57:12][42.9] 

[00:57:13] Wendy Tremayne: And you're listening. [00:57:14][1.4] 

[00:57:15] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. [00:57:16][0.6] 



 

 

[00:57:16] Wendy Tremayne: Listening is the best. So I'm going 
to just go ahead and say what I think the superhero that we're 
going to take a moment and try and name the features of would 
be. So, you know, like plastic man, you know, can turn into 
plastic and turn himself into a key that unlocks a door or 
whatever. I'm going to say this superhero is the superhero of 
living harmoniously in community with the Earth. 
[00:57:49][32.7] 

[00:57:51] Brad Lancaster: I like that. [00:57:51][0.4] 

[00:57:52] Wendy Tremayne: So if you're this superhero, you 
know, the superhero, like, what are those traits like? Plastic 
Man can turn himself into any shape and contort and whatever. 
What is this superhero's powers? [00:58:03][10.7] 

[00:58:07] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, well, I think there's a 
constant desire to better understand and you know, that that's 
tied in with that listening. And not just the in the natural 
world, but my neighbor. You know what drives them in the world? 
How might we be able to collaborate? Where do our interests or 
desires link up? [00:58:34][26.8] 

[00:58:34] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, I love that. [00:58:35][0.6] 

[00:58:37] Brad Lancaster: And also when I go on nature walks, 
I'm looking at different micro-climates and wondering, well, OK, 
I see this particular plant here, but I don't see you over 
there. What is it about you that enables you to thrive in this 
type of climate, but not that one? And what can you teach me 
about thriving in a similar micro climate? And I'll do about the 
same when I'm traveling and meeting people in similar climates 
as mine. Like how were you able to thrive here? How has your 
culture been able to thrive here for so many generations? And I 
think that is really inspiring. [00:59:30][53.8] 

[00:59:31] Wendy Tremayne: Well, what I hear as a superpower in 
that is interest, you know, there's a saying life is as 
interesting as our interest in it. So first, we have to begin 
with being interested, and most of life is hidden in plain sight 
and we've just gotten so used to it we ignore it. So I'm hearing 
you say that you're taking the time to invite a conversation 
with the world around you. And in doing so, you're a good 
listener in that conversation, which is really the perfect set 
up to receive new information and learn. [01:00:02][30.6] 

[01:00:03] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. And just one thing to 
kind of share with you. So I grew up on the north side of Tucson 



 

 

on the growing edge of the suburbs. And so I was surrounded by 
this incredibly diverse and productive food source. But I didn't 
know; I couldn't see it. And no one in my family saw it because 
none of us were from here. We had no oral history or familial 
history or connection to this place. And when finally I had the 
opportunity to eat the fruit from the saguaro cactus which was 
all around me as a kid and taste just how mind blowingly 
delicious it is, and nutrient rich it is -- it just completely 
transformed my sense of place, and my whole perception of the 
desert that I grew up in flipped from just these amazing plants 
to, well, Whoa, this is a food forest! And then I thought if the 
saquaro is edible, what else is? And then I realized, Wow, 
their's hundreds of native edibles around me. And so I started 
seeking them out, trying them out and when I first put in my 
mouth it doesn't taste good, OK what do I have to do to process 
this so it does really taste good. So it was kind of like the 
sci fi movie when someone put on sunglasses, and they can see 
what no one else can see. That's the way it was for me. But I 
wasn't putting sunglasses on my face. I was putting saquaro 
fruit into my mouth. [01:01:48][104.5] 

[01:01:49] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, that's fabulous. I heard you 
mention oral history, and I had this fleeting thought while you 
were sharing that that I hope that in the future, when you and I 
are long dead and there is a passion for oral history that you 
helped create, certainly where you live and hopefully in a 
broader level, and that they tell stories about Brad Lancaster. 
(Laughter) I can really imagine that. So let's go to your book 
for a moment because I read your book many years ago, and I know 
now you're in the third edition for volume one. And is it the 
first volume two as well? [01:02:35][46.0] 

[01:02:36] Brad Lancaster: And the second edition for volume 
two. [01:02:38][1.5] 

[01:02:38] Wendy Tremayne: OK. So, you know, for somebody who's 
new to your name and your work, maybe you can share with us a 
bit about what one would get out of reading this book. How it 
might relate. You know, sometimes we look at rainwater 
harvesting for drylands and beyond and think maybe this is just 
specific to certain regions, but I know it isn't. So maybe just 
tell us a bit about the book and what makes these new additions 
different. [01:03:03][24.8] 

[01:03:04] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. So the books are really the 
books I was looking for when I was trying to learn about all 
this stuff, and I would find tons of information in little bits 
and scattered materials all over the place. So I went to work 



 

 

and put it all together into a really easily accessible form, 
and they're meant to be a tool that can enable you to see what 
you're not seeing to see the potential that surrounds you, but 
you just haven't yet tapped into. And so especially with volume 
one, I tried to show you how you can see the potential and start 
to work with the potential of many free, on site water sources. 
So rainwater is obviously the primary one, but also storm water 
flowing off the street and other surfaces. Rainwater, the 
lightly used water you are sending down your sink, washing 
machine or shower bathtub drains, dark gray water, the water 
going down your kitchen sink drains, air conditioning 
condensate, dew, fog. You know all of these various water 
sources. How can you help maximize their potential on site? And 
in so doing, how can you do this in a way that is also growing 
more life, more food, more medicines, helping build community, 
helping grow these plants and whatnot in such a way that they're 
also helping heat and cool your home -- heat in winter, cool it 
in summer. And to do all this in a way that you're not having to 
buy things, you're able to work with what's already around you 
and available for free. So the first book, volume one is how to 
get the big picture and conceptualize and plan forward and see 
how it all ties together. Whereas the volume two book is step-
by-step, how you can implement a number of these various 
strategies from beginning to completion. And so the first one 
that's what you start with, then if you're like, Oh yeah, this 
is for me, then you go into the second one. And how they've 
changed from the earlier editions is now they are full color. 
And now that I have over two decades of daily practice with 
this, I I've been able to distill out what really works best and 
emphasize that and then to weed out the stuff that didn't work 
as well. And I'm ever evolving and ever learning more. So in 
these lataest editions I have incorporated amazing information 
and strategies by collaborating with a number of my mentors, and 
they helped me with the new writings and strategies and sharing 
that with folks. So it's it's a little bit more effective. 
[01:06:09][184.9] 

[01:06:13] Wendy Tremayne: Do you stay in touch with your 
teacher from Africa. Is it Mr. Phiri? [01:06:17][4.1] 

[01:06:17] Brad Lancaster: Mr. Phiri, yes, unfortunately he 
passed away in 2015. But I'm still in touch with his family and 
many of the people that worked with him and are continuing to 
forward this work. So it did not die with him. It is living on 
in all these people he inspired and taught. [01:06:44][27.0] 

[01:06:45] Wendy Tremayne: And likewise through the people 
you're inspiring and teaching. One of the things that I found 



 

 

very compelling about you as I met you and before I even got to 
know you, is that you really like fun? [01:07:01][15.0] 

[01:07:02] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. Because it is kind of 
it's fun, right? [01:07:07][5.1] 

[01:07:08] Wendy Tremayne: And you really bring that through on 
everything. One of my fondest memories of being in Tucson was 
going to the Mesquite Pancake Festival that you were a part of 
organizing and fitting into your principle of like, Hey, here's 
this mesquite tree that's dropping high protein, slow glucosmine 
sugar, you know, food on us for free and we're walking over it. 
[01:07:32][23.4] 

[01:07:33] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. [01:07:33][0.0] 

[01:07:34] Wendy Tremayne: Do you want to just describe that 
event? And is that event still happening? [01:07:37][2.9] 

[01:07:38] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, it's still happening. This is 
another example of it happening through others. So, you know, I 
started out co-founding this organization, Desert Harvesters 
that would run these annual millings. And, you know, we did that 
for 18 years and then I've since resigned from that group. But 
there's so many other groups in town and in other communities 
that were inspired by that, that work in those events as we were 
originally inspired by the folks at the Paskeville Hermitage 
Association that did those millings in their community. They 
inspired us to start it here. So yeah, it goes on. And that's 
the whole thing is, don't hoard this information, these 
strategies. Share it so others will take the baton and run with 
it. And at these events, we tried to create a multi experience. 
So we would bring this mill on a trailer to various 
neighborhoods so it would be more convenient to the people. They 
didn't have to go to the mill and we can rapidly grind five 
gallons of whole mesquite pods, which are like our native carob 
pod into one gallon of flour in five minutes. So we are engaging 
with people that have harvested the pods. We're showing them how 
to screen them and make sure it's all high quality before we run 
it through the mill, so there is a whole educational process 
there. The future harvest will be of higher quality and then 
flowers coming up so anyone can see the transformation from the 
whole pod to the flower. Then we have in the food area, all 
these people flipping pancakes made with mesquite flour that's 
coming out of the mill and then people can taste what it tastes 
like. Now these mesquite pancakes with prickly pear cactus fruit 
syrup, and they're like, Wow, this is really good. This isn't 
just an idea they had an experience. Yeah, I want more of this 



 

 

goodness. And over the years, as we did it, we got really tired 
of making pancakes because we had lines arond the block. So we 
said, OK, we'll provide the public with the mesquite flour if 
they agree to turn it into a food product they can bring to the 
event. [01:10:08][149.3] 

[01:10:09] Wendy Tremayne: Nice! [01:10:09][0.0] 

[01:10:09] Brad Lancaster: It made it so much more diverse 
because all of a sudden we've got the mesquite baklava, mesquite 
tamales, mesquite donuts, mesquite Indian naan bread, mesquite 
dog biscuits... [01:10:15][5.5] 

[01:10:15] Wendy Tremayne: Oh my gosh. [01:10:15][0.0] 

[01:10:15] Brad Lancaster: ...mesquite ice cream. It was crazy, 
you know, this stuff that would show up, and it created these 
wonderful fusions where you had people bringing their familial 
and cultural food traditions and hybridizing that with a truly 
indigenous local food ingredient and creating something 
altogether new that everyone just in a drooly way could really 
get around. [01:10:54][39.8] 

[01:10:56] Wendy Tremayne: And it's so much fun. [01:10:57][1.4] 

[01:10:59] Brad Lancaster: Yes, it's so much fun, and lessens 
the work on us and inspires us because, Whoa, I never even 
thought of that! And then all of this is located within a 
neighborhood that is actively planting the rain and these 
mesquite trees and other food bearing native trees so people can 
walk through the forest, they can see, Oh, you're not irrigating 
all this with pumped groundwater or Colorado River water. You're 
doing this with so-called wastewater, you're turning into a 
resource water. So it's inspiring people to grow in new ways, 
better ways to feed us all. [01:11:43][43.4] 

[01:11:44] Wendy Tremayne: Incredible. [01:11:44][0.0] 

[01:11:44] Brad Lancaster: We have live music and compost toilet 
demonstrations and plays and musicals and whatnot. Puppet shows. 
[01:11:51][7.0] 

[01:11:52] Wendy Tremayne: Because it's fun. [01:11:53][0.9] 

[01:11:55] Brad Lancaster: Absolutely. [01:11:55][0.0] 

[01:11:58] Wendy Tremayne: Wow. So, you know, this is a lot and 
I feel pretty full and I think my listeners will be as well. So, 
yeah, I want to thank you. Of course, I always love chatting 



 

 

with you. But it's especially fun to share you with others 
because I've been talking about you for years and now I get to 
broadcast, so I just want to thank you and tell you how much I 
appreciate all the work that you do and the spirit you bring to 
it. [01:12:27][29.2] 

[01:12:30] Brad Lancaster: Well, yeah, I appreciate that, but I 
want to throw in there. I want to let folks know where they can 
get more information on all this stuff. [01:12:38][8.3] 

[01:12:38] Wendy Tremayne: Absolutely. [01:12:38][0.0] 

[01:12:39] Brad Lancaster: The two water and more books I highly 
recommend are, Rainwater Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond, 
volumes one and two. And be sure to get the all new full-color 
edition for that which you can get a Deep Discount direct from 
me. So no middle person takes the cut and this way we're able to 
generate more resources for you. And you can get it at Deep 
Discount from me at my website Harvesting Rainwater dot com and 
you'll also find tons of free resources on that website. Lots of 
videos. Lots of audio. Many image galleries and whatnot. Blog 
stories of people in different contexts doing all this in wet 
and dry climates. And that's why the title of the book is 
Rainwater Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond. [01:13:30][50.8] 

[01:13:31] Wendy Tremayne: AND beyond. Brad, how many people 
chase you down in Tucson and find your home and say, like Hi, 
Brad, I'm here. Can I talk to you? [01:13:40][8.4] 

[01:13:42] Brad Lancaster: A great many do. And so this is why 
I've created bilingual signage to the public right-of-way that 
is describing what we're doing and whatnot so we can continue 
with our day. People can still get a lot of the information they 
want walking through and experiencing that stuff, and that's why 
I created the website with all the resources there are too, and 
the books, so I'm giving out all these resources I'm generating. 
And there's another website that people can check out, its 
neighborhood foresters dot org, which tells the story and shares 
many of the strategies on how we have been working as a 
neighborhood to plant the rain and native food bearing 
vegetation. And even if you're in a different climate, it can 
work as a great template. You just use the plants at your place 
as opposed to the plants that we use in our place. So, yeah, 
neighborhood foresters dot org. [01:14:43][61.1] 

[01:14:49] Wendy Tremayne: Well, it's been super, super fun. I 
never get tired of hearing you talk about these things. Your 
inspiration is infectious. [01:14:57][8.3] 



 

 

[01:14:58] Brad Lancaster: Well thank you -- to affect in a 
positive way. [01:14:58][0.2] 

[01:15:04] Wendy Tremayne: You always do. [01:15:05][0.7] 

[01:15:36] Wendy Tremayne: Hi, I'm Wendy Tremayne. This week 
we're exploring the idea that as surely as we inhabit the Earth, 
the Earth inhabits us. As I thought about who to interview for 
this I could think of no one better than Kainat Felicia Norton. 
Kainat is vice president of Ziraat. Ziraat is an activity 
devoted to inner cultivation that is joined with sacred ecology. 
She's also a senior teacher and a retreat guide in the 
Inayatiyya Sufi Order, and she served as faculty on the Saluk 
Academy staff, which is a school within the Inayatiyya order, an 
esoteric school. Kainat is also a performing dance artist, and 
she's toured Asia, the U.S., Europe, Central America and Canada. 
She performed the solo dance theater work, Noor, based on the 
life of Sufi Noor Inayat Khan. And this was performed in 
Edinburg, London, Paris and New York City. Kainat also co-
founded, and she facilitates with Moinuddin Charles Smith, the 
Light of Guidance Center for Sufi Studies in New York City. 
Felicia and Charles also co-authored the book "The Emerald 
Earth: Cultivating a Natural Spirituality and Serving Creative 
Beauty in Our World". Most recently, it was translated into 
French. And together they offer meditation retreats and 
workshops internationally. So I'm sure by now you agree that 
Kainat is the perfect person to chat with about the dissolving 
of boundaries so that we can understand and unpack this phrase 
as surely as we inhabit the Earth, the earth inhabits us. 
Without further ado, here's my conversation with Kainat Felicia 
Norton. You know, basically we're speaking because I know that 
for a long time, although not currently, I think, right, you 
were the head person, so to speak, of the Ziraat section of the 
Inayatiyya Sufi order. So the Ziraat, you call it a practice, a 
school? [01:17:48][131.6] 

[01:17:50] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, they call it an 
activity. So there's like seven activities -- esoteric, being 
one of them and then Universal Worship Healing, kinship, and 
_________is one of them. It is also kind of a practice. And it's 
interesting that Hazrat Inayat Khan, who came up with this 
activity, did this in 1926 at the summer school. They had this 
gathering. But you know, he passed on in February '27. So he 
didn't have a lot of time to develop this activity. And yes, I 
was asked by Pir Zia to head it up, and I did it for 18 years. 
Really long time. And now we have three year terms. All these 
activity heads, as you call them, will be rotating more often, 
six years at the max. So a bunch of us that were doing this for 



 

 

a long time, you know, we just shipped it off. New people are 
taking it on as the head of it. Of course, I continue doing 
Ziraat work. [01:19:00][69.4] 

[01:19:02] Wendy Tremayne: So when I look online, you know, just 
for what is the definition of Ziraat, it reads that Ziraat is a 
ceremony and a set of brief lessons that use the metaphors of 
agriculture to teach us about the deep workings of our mind. It 
is an initiatory path which one may join with or without 
initiation in the Inayatiyya order and for many years was held 
in secret, shared only with initiates. So unpacking that, 
assuming you know that fits what you believe Ziraat to be. 
[01:19:36][33.4] 

[01:19:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I think it's ever 
evolving is what it is, but keep going. [01:19:40][2.9] 

[01:19:40] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. Well, that's all I have. But 
before I ask you about that, I'd love to hear how you describe 
it. [01:19:45][4.7] 

[01:19:47] Kainat Felicia Norton: Pretty much I describe it as 
an activity that was left as far as material to read about 
Ziraat. So he did have a ceremony that he created, kind of an 
Earth based ceremony, and that's present to work with and as 
well as being Earth based, it's kind of like your connection 
with your Lord, you know, like who are you working for and doing 
your work. And then the five lessons that you left are very 
profound, actually. And you mentioned the mind. So three of 
those five lessons deal with the mind in a sense, it's kind of a 
Buddhist orientation in that one lesson is cultivation of the 
mind and self-analysis and then a third one, given that the mind 
is a purification mind. So now, you know, we're trying to make 
it more ecological and more earth based. Less hierarchical with 
initiations, you know, getting your next one. But more like just 
attunement to being a cultivator and you're inner cultivation, 
dealing with the mind and your thoughts. Unlearning, all that 
inner work, and then also joining it with outer cultivation, how 
you work in the world and how you contibute. Or, you know, like 
he had this term planetary consciousness that he used back in 
the '20s. So it's not so secret anymore, like it was in the 
'20s. [01:21:34][106.6] 

[01:21:35] Wendy Tremayne: Are the other three, the three or 
five being the cultivation of the mind, self-analysis and 
purification are the other two outer cultivation? 
[01:21:43][7.9] 



 

 

[01:21:45] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I would say the first 
lesson is I think it's called symbology of the plow. Now we're 
talking ancient, old farming equipment -- the plow and the 
harrow, the way they used to be. But basically he was talking 
about how the plow has two wheels on it, a little wheel and a 
large wheel, and one is Jalal. The large wheel that's cutting 
through the little wheel is like the Jamal small wheel, but it's 
guiding the large wheel. So that's one lesson, so it's really 
more about the breath, imbalance in the breathe, imbalance in 
how we are and how we live. So we use the symbology a lot. The 
symbology of the plow alludes to finding this balance. And on 
all levels. And then the last lesson really is about doing our 
work. Actually it's called doing our own work. So it's a very 
beautiful lesson. Yeah. But maybe you want to go into something, 
the plow part or... [01:22:52][67.0] 

[01:22:53] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. Well, just for a moment there. 
For folks who may not be familiar with the Sufi terminology of 
Jalal and Jamal. Yes. Large wheel on the small wheel of the plow 
working in concert. Do you want to just clarify for us what 
Jamal and Jalal are? [01:23:09][16.4] 

[01:23:11] Kainat Felicia Norton: So there are two energies that 
exist in the world or in our beings, in life. So the Jalal 
energy is intense, its strength, it's moving through, its 
action. You know, you don't really call it masculine, but it's 
just a kind of strong energy and it's related to the Sun. And 
the Jamal energy is the more receptive energy, wisdom. 
Listening. Lunar. I'd say feminine, but I'm not sure that we 
really use those terms. [01:23:56][44.6] 

[01:23:58] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, at first I found it surprising 
that the definition used the word mind. But now that we're 
talking about it, it makes tremendous sense, in fact, that even 
three of five are first wrestling with the mind because until we 
have that cultivation and self-analysis and purification, we 
don't have something to work with. Those are all like almost 
prepatory it seems for the action that then comes of this plow 
and now it's a matter of balance of these two dynamics, which we 
all, as you mentioned, contain these stronger and softer forces. 
[01:24:35][37.4] 

[01:24:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: And what's interesting is that 
on the wheel you are on one axle, the little wheel with the 
large wheel and they have to work in concert with each other. So 
what's so beautiful, the little wheel is guiding the large 
wheel. So if we have so much action in the world, but it's 
unguided, uninformed, rash -- we do a lot of that in the western 



 

 

world, you just go at it. But it is not that receptivity of 
listening in and seeing, is this a wise action. So that little 
wheel on the axle with the large wheel is guiding. They work 
together. And I think of the Buddhist tradition, Parjnaparamita, 
the goddess of wisdom, works with Vajradhara. They work together 
and they're actually a loving embrace. They work together. They 
inform each other. Yes, then there is a whole breath, Jalal, 
right nostril and the left nostril being Jamal. And now when 
it's a good time to do things by checking the breath that's a 
whole other science, but to get back to cultivation, so what I 
really love about Ziraat is the language is that of nature and 
of the land and cultivation. And it doesn't really use a lot of 
religious terms like Arabic or a particular religion. It just 
like anyone can relate to the Earth and nature imagery, so it's 
kind of accessible in that way. But the inner cultivation, our 
Sufi path is really a path of unlearning, first, of course, an 
ongoing unlearning. So that would be like working with old roots 
and weeds that are kind of ingrained in us, our conditioning. So 
that's what we're working with, you know? [01:26:38][120.8] 

[01:26:40] Wendy Tremayne: I often think about how in my own 
personal way of relating to reality, I often think about how 
everything I'm living in is a world created by thousands and 
hundreds of thousands and millions of people throughout history 
that are not here anymore. And we're sort of trying to fit into 
an outfit of clothing, so to speak, that doesn't quite fit 
because it wasn't made by us. I think that's for me how I 
address this idea of unlearning. It's very hard to create an 
orientation to something we do not yet know, because all we know 
is what happened historically, because that's the container that 
reality takes. And this idea of unlearning is very magical 
because in a way we're all learning not to put something in, but 
just to make space, to see something new. [01:27:37][56.9] 

[01:27:39] Kainat Felicia Norton: Hmm. And they, you know, they 
always say an empty field is the most fertile when it's not 
cluttered with like old rocks and stems from past harvests, when 
it's really empty, it's more refined, the soil. That's when you 
seed. Actually that's the most fertile, not the one that has all 
the rocks and stones. This is the farming I'm talking about. 
[01:28:07][28.4] 

[01:28:07] Wendy Tremayne: RIght, as the metaphor. Well, 
sticking with these five lessons, maybe before we move on, it 
would be interesting for our listeners to just kind of hear an 
example, like what are the kinds of things one might do if 
they're practicing Ziraat to cultivate the mind and to practice 
self analysis and to purify? [01:28:37][29.8] 



 

 

[01:28:39] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, this is where almost the 
inner esoteric training in our Sufi work comes into play, so 
when I lead retreats, the first three stages of the outcome of 
the retreat is like the dissolving, the softening the soil of 
one's being kind of the conditioning, kind of unwinding that. 
So, you know, even like working with Who am I, Satipatana Buddha 
practices which I use in retreats in our Sufi work, kind of 
sheaths of one's being kind of dissolving. The rigidity of 
thinking that this is who you are. Even just like doing the 
breathing practice of Kasab, balancing the Jamal and Jalal in 
one's being. So all these practices that work with, of course, 
the element breaths. Yeah, with the elements, it's always very 
important, especially in Ziraat, and to develop a really nice 
intimacy with the elements firsthand, you know, like really be 
connected. So those are some things for purification. Working 
with the mind, you know, you've been doing a lot of Zikr, which 
is the practice of clearing the field. You can even think of, 
like when you're circling your head, you're kind of clearing the 
field and then allowing the divine seed to go down into the 
solar plexus. So there's the feeling of like clearing the field, 
like "LA" (in Arabic), "No" to all this concepts and then yes 
"Il'Lah". Yeah, so there's many practices that you could do but 
a lot of it is just that kind of softening, letting go or making 
space as you said. [01:30:48][129.3] 

[01:30:49] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And just to elaborate for a 
moment on the elemental breath in Zikr, you know, so many of our 
listeners are curious about Sufism through this podcast, but 
don't necessarily know our practices. And I think we could say, 
and maybe you can help me develop this, this sort of general 
guideline, but that Zikr is, it's called, you know, remembering 
and it's a practice of movement and mantra of repetition and the 
words essentially in English say -- they can be interpreted in 
many ways, but the sort of common way of interpreting them from 
Arabic are, No , this reality that I have been living in and has 
been taught to me is not the whole reality. The only real 
reality is "the" reality. And in the "the" there's this like 
expanding the boundary of what reality is, infinitely large. So 
it's a clearing, like you said of the field, you know? And then 
a receptivity for the seed to land. Would that be? 
[01:32:00][70.5] 

[01:32:01] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's a great way to put it, 
the way you just did it. Yeah. [01:32:04][3.4] 

[01:32:06] And you know, we do it in Arabic "La Illaha Illallah" 
But it's a practice that one can adapt to any tradition and 
religion. And I think what I'm trying to capture is, is the 



 

 

spirit of it is what is most important, that with the 
acknowledgment that the reality we've been fed is somewhat true, 
but not the whole truth. And there we are again, in the 
unlearning. I'm making space for what I don't know. 
[01:32:29][22.9] 

[01:32:30] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. And allowing to be 
filled by the divine, you're not always the doer, but still 
being receptive like an empty cup. So first you have to empty 
the cup before it can get filled, divine juice. And I was 
thinking there were some Sufi teacher, Atum O'Kane, who put the 
Zikr in English: Letting go of the drama, he's circling the head 
and then the head comes down, entering my spacious heart. And 
then, by allowing my soul to be, I come home. But letting go of 
a drama or, you know, like all the idols we make of things in 
our lives. And so, it's that kind of letting go of thinking you 
know everything. Yeah. Yeah. So it's refreshing to do this, like 
who wants to carry around too much clutter, you know? 
[01:33:29][58.7] 

[01:33:29] Wendy Tremayne: Indeed. I remember learning what it 
meant when you see the prayers at the great walls and the wall 
in Jerusalem, you know, when they have their palms open and 
their elbows straight away out of their shoulders and their arms 
up, and they fold at the hip and drop their head and touch the 
ground with their palms and then come up again. And I remember 
it being explained to me that on the coming up, the sentiment 
is, take this load off my back. [01:33:57][27.4] 

[01:33:58] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, yeah, exactly. And 
that's beautiful. [01:34:02][3.9] 

[01:34:03] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. It stuck with me. And then, you 
know, again, for those who may not be familiar with the 
elements, elemental breaths, do you want to share a little bit 
about how they give us an intimacy with nature, basically by its 
elements? [01:34:19][16.6] 

[01:34:21] Kainat Felicia Norton: Sure. Well, I mean, ideally 
the best thing to do is be outside in nature when you're doing 
them, if you could do that, and actually be barefoot feeling 
your feet on the Earth. Not all of us can do that, but, so those 
are the four elements. And then there's ether. And we usually 
start with Earth and this feeling of breathing in this fresh 
magnetism of the Earth into our beings and then on the exhaling, 
you know, we're letting go of any "dross"--polluted magnetism. 
So there's a feeling that the element itself is renewing you and 
you can connect with it to drain out things and also to revive 



 

 

yourself with fresh energy. And then we go into water and the 
beauty of water. So I mean, our whole bodies are 75 percent 
water so we breathe in the nose and out the mouth with the water 
breath and it's filling this cleansing baptism with water kind 
of pouring through your body. So we use creative imagination for 
insight, a meditation hall or something not in nature, but 
there's a cleansing action of the water breath and then 
purification that comes of the emotions with water and even our 
bloostream, all the memories in the blood stream can be cleansed 
with the water breath. And then there's the fire breath, and 
that's in the mouth and nose, and there's a feeling of a deep 
purification by fire, kind of a radical purification, and then 
they always say the highest vibration of fire or anger would be 
clarity and light. That feeling of using fire in the system and 
then finish up with air, airing out our whole being, like we are 
on a mountaintop and just this feeling of the freshness of a 
breeze of awakening, just like letting yourself be opened up to 
the lungs in the whole being purified by air. And with ether, 
which is the essence of all the elements and the source of all 
of them and to which they all go, a very refined breath, sort of 
like the all pervading light and space. It permeates all life. 
But each element is such a gift, and we sometimes think of them 
as angels or archangels. And each element, I mean, it's a 
complex practice because we even work with different systems 
like the skeletal system for the Earth breath in the bones, 
flesh and then with a water breath, circulatory system, and in 
the fire breath we are working with the digestive system and the 
air breath, the nervous system belongs to the whole respiratory 
system. So there are many levels to do the element breaths on. 
But there is a basic practice that Hazrat Inayat Khan gave us, 
and it's kind of unique to our order to work with these element 
breaths, although in indigenous cultures, they all work with the 
elements. It's just so beautiful. And if you could be in nature 
and commune with each element, you know, by a stream is the 
best, it's really the best. [01:38:06][225.1] 

[01:38:07] Wendy Tremayne: I know that we're a part of a 
community that goes on retreat a lot, and I know you've done 
many and lead retreats as well. And I have often found in my own 
experience being a retreatant and and also a retreat guide. But 
after a couple of days or three days, people and myself, by 
doing these practices of sort of threading ourselves into nature 
and dissolving the boundary that like water's outside and not 
inside. When you really start to get into that field of 
dissolving the boundaries, what happens is you start to receive 
language and messages and communication where the leaves are 
speaking and telling you a very clear story. And the wind 
delivers a hint of something. And in the reflection of the 



 

 

water, you see an answer and suddenly there's a real 
conversation. [01:39:03][55.2] 

[01:39:04] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes. Wow. I know, Hazrat 
Inayat Khan says when the eyes and the ears are open, the leaves 
of the tree become a sacred manuscript, sacred scripture to 
read. In the Quran it says, We'll show you our signs within 
yourself on the horizons. So all of nature's revelatory, it's 
revealing things and there are signs in nature to read if our 
eyes and ears are open. And as you said, working with element 
breaths, like you said of the retreat, you start to feel like 
the boundaries have dissolved between you and nature, like a 
real intimacy that you start developing. [01:39:46][41.9] 

[01:39:50] Wendy Tremayne: When I think about the relevance of 
these kinds of practices today, we're in a Sufi order that is 
particular in that our keynote is, it's nature driven. Like, we 
go to nature for our answers and our connection and through that 
have an expansion. And we say the words, you know, nature is the 
truest book, the one that needs no interpreter, no liaison. And 
when I try to apply our practices in this order and just 
practices around nature in general and certainly Ziraat, to the 
time we're living in on Earth, it seems like our day. We have 
this remedy of a way to know, not just theorize, but feel the 
felt sense of: there is no difference. We're not something 
occupying nature, we're nature itself. [01:40:44][54.4] 

[01:40:46] Kainat Felicia Norton: We are the Earth. Rumi says, 
"For once don't be hard rock, know that you are Earth, you are 
of the Earth." And that that knowledge, or that understanding 
makes you live differently. You know, and it is such a treasure 
in our order -- actually Hazrat Inayat Khan wrote a whole book 
called Nature Meditations, you know, asking of the wildflower 
questions and then they answer, it's a dialogue in nature and 
being in that dialogue, and in that relationship -- dialogue, 
relationship, intimacy, connection with. And we have such an 
autism. It's like we were cut off from nature. We don't feel 
like there's intimacy. It's a big issue, because you wouldn't 
pollute water you drink out of. You know, you have this 
relationship with it that would not allow you to do that. But if 
you are not in a relationship with it, it's a kind of I/it 
rather than I/thou. And I/it? You don't care. It's just a 
commodity, you just keep digging into the Earth, taking whatever 
you want from her and you're not in relationship to the 
sacredness to it. Yeah. So it has a lot of implications having 
connection with nature or not, you know? [01:42:12][86.0] 



 

 

[01:42:12] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it feels like like what is 
currently missing, I feel like, if we are connected to nature, 
we're savoring nature. And if we're not, we're devouring it. 
[01:42:27][14.4] 

[01:42:28] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. So you know I 
feel like when the wind is on me and I'll be on my bicycle, I 
feel like this love making going on, but caressing me. It's so 
intoxicating! And I'll feel like there is so much vibration 
going on here. So much lovemaking. So that feeling is such to be 
treasured, really cherished, like they say, another planes of 
being, on Earth, we have all these senses and we're meant to 
really feel them and use them and have this intimate encounter 
all the time with the living Earth. Of course, that's one of the 
greatest treasures of being here, to have that. [01:43:14][45.5] 

[01:43:14] Wendy Tremayne: It's wonderful that you're pointing 
to the senses, because it seems in the way you're speaking about 
them, these practices, they are our pathway to divinity and 
greater understanding and intimacy where one cannot feel alone 
after they are connected in that way. [01:43:35][21.3] 

[01:43:37] No. You know, I have trees in the park here that I go 
visit like friends. I have this one white birch, I just love to 
go visit her. You don't feel alone, no,there are, like, all 
these presences together and I remember going to India, 
Varanasi, just entering the Ganges, because I couldn't help but 
want to mingle with her and watch the sunrise. And, you know, 
it's said that we are witnessing through our senses, we are 
giving to the divine something, by what we're witnessing and how 
we are encountering everything here is how we can give back. 
[01:44:18][40.6] 

[01:44:20] Wendy Tremayne: That's our gift. Sometimes I think 
about that and personalize it for myself when I'm feeling like 
negative or I let something get the best of me and I catch 
myself because of what you just said that my witnessing is my 
way of giving back to this universe. And so am I going to send a 
report back through my emotions that like, Oh, it's really 
crappy here. Things are terrible, you know? Or am I going to do 
better than that and say, No, it's beautiful. No, I found 
beauty. It was dark, but I found beauty anyway. Yeah, it's a 
responsibility. You had mentioned at the start of this phone 
call that you differentiated that we weren't necessarily 
speaking about a religion; or Ziraat was not presented in 
particularly overtly religious terms, which I find really 
compelling because the younger generations coming up right now, 
according to studies and surveys and whatnot, they're showing 



 

 

that they're really allergic to religion. And one can certainly 
see why, like given the time they were born into and religious 
strife and war and fundamentalism, you know? And so I'm curious 
about how this is different from religion in the sense that, you 
know, that makes it more accessible to any person. So there's 
spirituality. And then there's religion, right? So if that 
speaks to you... [01:46:03][102.7] 

[01:46:06] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well that famous quote of 
Hazrat Inayat Khan: There is only one manuscript that can 
enlighten the reader, the sacred manuscript of nature. So before 
all the books were written and all the religions came, nature 
was here, and the mother of the book is nature. So this is 
living Earth is here. And of course indigenous people know very 
well how to read her and take the signs and the cycles of life 
and live in balance with them and seasons. So all this kind of 
ancient wisdom was embedded in nature and then, even Hazrat 
Inayat Khan says that Sufism is not a religion. If I had to call 
it a religion, he would call it the religion of the heart. And I 
just read recently, he was writing some ideas about the future, 
he said, wisdom will replace religion. That was quite a radical 
statement. But basically, if you are using Earth-based language 
and that is something, we're all part of the Earth, and that can 
go across any religion or tradition, that's something we all 
hold in common. So all the language of cultivation, I think it's 
accessible to anybody. But religion, it's so interesting that 
the sacred manuscript of nature is like a manuscript of the holy 
book, you know, one of the holy books. [01:47:43][97.2] 

[01:47:46] Wendy Tremayne: Well, yeah, I mean, I think what's 
different about it as a holy book than the books that man has 
written is, one has to not read it because you can't read it 
until you're attuned to be able to read it. And Ziraat is 
really, in some ways, an attunement to just make one a 
receptacle that can read nature. [01:48:08][21.9] 

[01:48:10] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right? Right. Opening yourself 
up to that more and more. [01:48:14][4.0] 

[01:48:15] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And dissolving the boundary. 
Now I know you spent a part of your life as a dancer. Is that 
right? [01:48:23][7.6] 

[01:48:24] Kainat Felicia Norton: Oh, yes. And I actually have a 
performance coming up in June. [01:48:28][3.7] 

[01:48:29] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, that's so lovely. [01:48:29][0.6] 



 

 

[01:48:30] Kainat Felicia Norton: Even though, I've been doing 
this a long time, I feel, you know, I do a lot of solo work so I 
can make it whatever it needs to be. I'm not having to fit a 
core, where, you know, yes, I have been a dancer my whole life. 
Yes. [01:48:44][13.5] 

[01:48:45] Wendy Tremayne: And the reason I ask is when I think 
about nature as a spiritual practice, I think about embodiment. 
And you know how we are changed in our felt sense and also our 
physical expression, and how in a way, if we really let 
ourselves go and just allow our bodies to be moved in the ways 
that we're breathed, we don't really actually breathe. We are 
breathed. If we allow ourselves to be embodied in these nature 
practices, something magical can happen. I don't want to answer 
for you. I want to hear how you would answer that. 
[01:49:22][36.8] 

[01:49:23] Well, I definitely feel energy is, you know, the 
energy of Earth coming into my body and my body into my heart. I 
have the sky above pouring down its celestial magnetism. So we 
are like this conduit between heaven and Earth, a human being. 
And then you have this human heart joining heaven and Earth. And 
so you do feel, I don't know, I feel all this is my body, all 
these energies and magnetisms. And also being moved, so it just 
kind of overflows into movement. I remember being very young, 
standing in a field and just feeling such awe and luminosity 
that I had to move just like the grains of wheat were just 
swaying and I just started swaying and it was like this kind of 
cosmic connection with the whole universe. So, embodiment, I 
guess there's just this feeling of flesh and bone, the whole 
body, and bringing it down to Earth. So it's, you know, we talk 
about a transcendent God and one that's imminent. So nature is 
really showing the imminence of the divine, the whole Earth, 
showing us this divine immanence. It's not just a transcendent 
energy where we find the divine. Of course, we do explore that 
too in our Sufi work. So embodiment has always been part of my 
path. When I did that Ganges piece, it was all about the 
pollution in the Ganges, but I was very moved to make a piece, a 
dance piece to embody Ma Ganga, herself, and the beauty of her 
in the river and honoring her. The first part of the piece is 
very ritualistic, actually uses bowls of water and then it goes 
into her getting a little upset about what we're doing to her. 
But I always wanted to embody even the elements. We do that in 
retreats, we actually do the elements in body walks and 
movement. [01:51:43][140.0] 

[01:51:48] Wendy Tremayne: Right, we do. Well, I hear you saying 
something that I'm connecting to one of these components of 



 

 

Ziraat, which is doing our own work, doing our work. So, you 
know, you're a dancer, so you are describing quite eloquently, 
you know, how you move through these practices and these 
studies, and then once you're inhabited, so to speak, or 
reached, you are transforming it into something that can be read 
by others here on Earth through the work you're doing. 
[01:52:19][31.1] 

[01:52:20] Kainat Felicia Norton: Mm hmm. Just like you, who's 
an artist, you know, you make works of art for each of us. So 
what's beautiful about this lesson is that each of us has our 
own work and we don't have to do the work of another. You know, 
each are unique and yet we're all working out a divine plan for 
the whole for this very beautiful...so there are flowers in the 
field, and there are reapers and they can't all do the same work 
but we're all working out the divine plan. So we're each 
contributing in a way to our own unique way that comes through 
us, to hopefully awakening in the world. So we've all been given 
seeds from the divine to sow. So, you know, each of us has 
unique seeds, or maybe just one divine seed, I don't know. But 
we sow it in our way, perhaps. [01:53:25][65.0] 

[01:53:27] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. You're reminding me of a quote 
that maybe has even become a cliche, which is it's better to do 
your work, like crappy, a crappy job at what you're meant to do, 
than to try to do the work of another. So I see how the farming 
metaphor can overlay that. It's not about everybody must take 
some noble position as the plow and have a central role. We 
can't all do that. And nor is it especially noble. It's just a 
position. The weeds are necessary. [01:54:08][40.6] 

[01:54:08] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right. And it's good to look 
at, too, what needs a repair, if there's anything that you need 
to address as well. And the idea that we're all working together 
on the farm so the farm metaphor is that the whole world is like 
a farm and we're all working on it. And there's another quote I 
love of Hazrat Inayat Khan's about how the rainwater is not 
meant just to be kept in our own tanks, but it's meant to be for 
all beings spread throughout the world, the rivers of the world, 
beyond caste and creed. And so I guess the message of love, 
harmony, and beauty is meant to be flowing through the 
circulation in the veins of the universe in the ways that we can 
all be conduits for that. [01:54:59][50.7] 

[01:55:01] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, I mean, likewise, if we're 
doing our own work in the world and not starting out with some 
formal practice like here, we're talking about cultivating the 
mind and self-analysis and purification. But if we're just 



 

 

jumping into doing our own work without some preparation, we can 
only ask, what will that work be? So in a way, the way that I 
experience my reality is, I feel like a lot of people are asleep 
at the wheel. So they're just acting out of, you know, reaction 
and response to things without much contemplative thought. And 
so their responses feel that way they feel triggered or shallow. 
And then there are people who are living in the depths and who 
are cultivating their inner ecology and creating this vastness 
inside where it's peaceful and they feel loved and reached by 
the universe and nourished and from these people, when you go to 
do your own work, that work carries this essence of something 
beyond the human being that has occupied them. So they're like, 
you know, the work is delivering the universe back to us. 
[01:56:12][70.6] 

[01:56:13] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. [01:56:13][0.0] 

[01:56:13] Wendy Tremayne: It's a tremendous difference. You 
know, we think about just getting up and going to work every 
day, you know, and with a half a headache from being woken too 
soon and the grog of commuting. And you know, just all of that. 
Yeah, versus you know something more eloquent. [01:56:32][19.0] 

[01:56:34] Kainat Felicia Norton: So in a way, we each are like 
a field of being, and whatever is in that field kind of pours 
out of us, so if we create a field by our atmosphere, by our 
presence, by what we give forth. So it's kind of up to us to 
take responsibility, to cultivate that field inwardly, to 
determine our thinking and our actions, but actually, if they 
don't come from a field that's kind of tuned up or vibrating at 
a pitch that still has some kind of feeling of the divine in it, 
perspective, so I mean, this brings again that whole theme of 
what do we value, as well, in life. And, you know, this tends to 
be thoughts of Hazrat Inayat Khan that come into play. Like the 
field itself, we are a field. It's Kabir who said, "each are 
given a field and we're meant to cultivate it and you could 
bring forth thorns, you could bring forth roses. It depends. 
It's up to you to see what you're going to do with cultivating 
the field you've been given. And we feel better when we're 
vibrating at a certain pitch. [01:57:52][77.9] 

[01:57:55] Wendy Tremayne: We sure do. [01:57:55][0.3] 

[01:57:58] Kainat Felicia Norton: My field can get really heavy 
or something. And then it's just like, you know, Oh, let's step 
back. I need to do a little bit of inner cultivation here. And 
even rhythm, I just follow. What rhythm do I need to get to 
here? I need to kind of settle down and just go out in nature. 



 

 

That's the best way to...like nature, always renews me and 
retunes me. [01:58:20][21.7] 

[01:58:28] Wendy Tremayne: I have the luxury of having a hot 
spring in my yard. And I've been bathing outdoors for about 15 
years. [01:58:40][12.0] 

[01:58:41] Kainat Felicia Norton: Oh my god, that's great. 
[01:58:42][1.0] 

[01:58:43] Wendy Tremayne: And when I think about it, well, I'm 
also a runner and I have a commitment to always run no matter 
what the weather. And it's when the weather is turbulent and 
seemingly difficult that I get the most stimulation and pleasure 
and new neural pathways. And I think, my goodness, if I just 
went out only to bathe and run when it was a perfect, beautiful 
day, I would see just like one little fraction of reality and 
miss all of this variety. I'm curious with Ziraat if the weather 
comes into the practices as a metaphor. [01:59:20][37.2] 

[01:59:24] Kainat Felicia Norton: Not so much weather, I guess 
change of seasons and cycles. When you do a Ziraat ceremony, you 
want to put your prayers in. I mean, as a child, my mother 
actually was great. We used to go out when it rained and poured 
to run and play. We'd go out in a thunderstorm and just howl and 
feed it. [01:59:47][23.2] 

[01:59:53] Wendy Tremayne: That's wonderful. [01:59:53][0.3] 

[01:59:54] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. And you know, they were 
very nature-based, my parents. So there was always this element 
of go out and greet. Like you said, when you're running, I guess 
you run in big winds. So, yes the changing weather and, you 
know, like sometimes on a spiritual path, you feel like it's in 
a laboratory and it's very pristine and you do this practice. 
But with nature, it's not like a clean lab. It's very 
unpredictable and has its winds and storms. So, it's like, as 
you say, working with that. [02:00:37][42.4] 

[02:00:37] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, yeah, we're not sitting on a 
cushion in a meditation hall in a controlled climate. We're 
actually being reached. You know, we're in it. [02:00:48][10.4] 

[02:00:48] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. A dynamic dialogue and 
interchange. [02:00:51][2.9] 

[02:00:52] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. So you mentioned some cycles. 
Can you just maybe give an example of a Ziraat cycle? 
[02:00:58][6.2] 



 

 

[02:01:01] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, like let's see the work 
on the farm. They use that whole metaphor a lot. So before you 
sow a seed, the cycle is you have to do plowing. And at 
shcertain times of year, you do the plowing and harrowing before 
the cycle. The cycle of spring, you know, you are putting seeds 
into the Earth and it's that Huresh (the archangel of the Sun), 
rising energy with the Sun. Whereas in the fall, it's more like 
kind of going inward to the roots. So the cycles of coming out 
of the ground -- very visible, very evocative, very manifest. 
And more often hidden in the ground into the roots. So there's 
huge cycles like the seasons having changed every three months. 
But then there's cycles within cycles and within one day there's 
a cycle like sunrise, the sun rising. When the energy is rising, 
the huresh, and when the sun reaches its zenith like at noon, at 
midday, that's kind of a come all point. And then the reaping 
that happens at sunset. So in the cycle of one day, you are 
going through different activites, different modes of being and 
it's interesting just to be aware of them. Like when it is a 
good time to go out and do something, and then the night when 
the dark is a good time to go in. But also being in rhythm with 
them and in tune with them. [02:02:40][99.1] 

[02:02:41] Wendy Tremayne: I love this idea of rhythm. Yeah, I 
feel it in my own day. Like, I wake with the Sun. I'm a rocket 
ship in the mornings for a few hours, and then it doesn't last 
that long that I have my best brain and my best energy. And as 
soon as I feel it begin to wane I start to reduce my tasks to 
things that require less of me until I'm at the part of the day 
where I'm just going to nourish myself and do nothing. 
[02:03:07][25.8] 

[02:03:08] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. So there's a 
sign in nature of this, telling us to listen to it and watch 
that. With light, even just following the light of the Sun. 
[02:03:20][11.6] 

[02:03:22] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. There's a time of day in New 
Mexico where you just don't go out. We should be having our 
events like at 3:00 a.m. That would be ideal. So there's a 
question, really, I have one question left to ask you before 
asking if there's things you just want to share or any 
references. And it's something I just ask everyone that I 
interview on this podcast, which is if we were to create a 
superhero and, you know, superheroes have usually like a 
singular keynote and then their powers are all around that 
keynote. If there was a superhero, we could say Ziraat or we 
could say nature. What would that superhero's powers be? How 



 

 

would that superhero, you know, go into the world and behave? 
[02:04:10][47.2] 

[02:04:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I mean, this mother, 
Gaia, you know, she's this superheroine giving forth so much 
bounty. All the seeds and fruits and flowers that she pours 
forth from her own flesh, her own being, her own body. That's a 
superheroine. She's just like this lovely basic goddess. She can 
compost so much too. I compost every day here in New York, but 
she takes all that and makes new stuff out of it. So that 
ability to regenerate even waste into beauty, that's an amazing 
quality of the Earth herself. There's a lot of giving and 
generosity. [02:05:06][53.9] 

[02:05:10] Wendy Tremayne: Like listening to you I'm hearing 
like transformation, self-sacrifice. [02:05:15][4.8] 

[02:05:18] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, giving, regenerating, 
knowing how to take waste and transform it, that's 
transformation and alchemy, working with the dense and then 
making it into something beautiful. I mean this superhero would 
be able to take things that are difficult and transform them 
into something, useful, beautiful, life-giving, fruitful. So I 
guess that kind of resilient quality too. [02:05:53][35.0] 

[02:05:54] Wendy Tremayne: Yes. If it feels also like it, when I 
hear you say that for the first time, that ability to transform 
and and compost it has like a note of forgiveness in it. 
[02:06:05][10.9] 

[02:06:07] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. Yeah, she's pretty 
forgiving. I think she can get angry, too if we don't take care 
of her, but so I guess she's like this one superhero, I could 
kind of think of any other parts for that. [02:06:24][17.4] 

[02:06:26] Wendy Tremayne: Those are good ones, for sure. I 
mean, those are tremendous. Yeah, transformation, alchemy, 
forgiveness. I just thought right now of the phrase, I'm sure 
you've heard it too of "If ever you do not feel that you are 
loved -- feel the tug of gravity. But I like also thinking on it 
with you now, I like thinking about her wrathfulness as well. 
You know, t's like the Kali of Mother Nature. [02:06:59][33.0] 

[02:07:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes, yes. So that came into 
the dance piece I did on MA GANGA, (the Ganges) because there 
was a Kali, she came out like a Kali n the piece. Like here I am 
doing all this sacredness, doing this ritual, putting the little 
flowers with the little lights into the bowls of water and then 



 

 

I noticed when I was there people were honoring her constantly, 
you know, putting little lighted boats in the water and then 
slowly doing prayers at the same time, you know, she was being 
polluted by all this chemical waste and the juxtaposition of her 
sacredness, but then she's taking all this toxicity. She could 
be a little wrathful about it. "Wake up, folks". 
[02:07:46][46.7] 

[02:07:54] Wendy Tremayne: It's almost like, you know, when we 
eat a bunch of garbage, we're going to have indigestion and get 
a little cranky. [02:07:59][4.6] 

[02:08:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, it does show up in the 
wash. [02:08:02][2.4] 

[02:08:07] Kainat Felicia Norton: Do you find that you use the 
wasifa, which is the Arabic word for livingness Ya Hayy, in 
practice much doing Ziraat. [02:08:17][10.8] 

[02:08:17] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, YA HaYY and YA REZZAK, 
the one who provides and gives nourishment, and YA Wahhabo, like 
maybe likeYais the one who provides and then maybe ______. 
______ is the one who provides and gives nourishment. And YA 
WAHHABO,the unfurling of that, the unfolding of that bounty and 
then YA Shakur, be grateful, our gratitude towards that. So, you 
know, Thich Nhat Han said, walk as if your feet are loving the 
Earth, I forget the phrase, but that feeling of gratitude as 
you're walking on the Earth and you love. That reciprocity. I 
was talking about the ten Sufi thoughts. The fifth Sufi thought 
is about the law of reciprocity, that we're asked to engage in, 
so I would think in Ziraat that's a really important feeling of 
reciprocity: what we give to the Earth and what she's giving us 
and we're in this kind of interconnected ongoing relationship. 
Yeah, the seventh one is about beneficence. So beyond 
reciprocity, you're giving me something, I'm giving you 
something back. Although we don't give that much back. 
Beneficence is that we can actually give something back that we 
are beneficent to the elements of the Earth and even 
renunciation comes into it, like, what can we renounce? Like, I 
know you did the "Good Life Lab". What don't you really need? 
What is this greed here instead of need. So that feeling of 
renouncing what's not really necessary to deplete the Earth 
constantly because of greed. So those kind of feelings of 
reciprocity, beneficence, right relationship, come into play. 
But I want to know if you had a superhero, is there something 
you thought of. [02:10:28][130.4] 



 

 

[02:10:30] Wendy Tremayne: I hadn't tried to fill it in in 
advance of chatting with you. But let's see the superhero of the 
Earth. I would certainly say the same things if I was having a 
smart day, but I would maybe I guess I'm leaning into gravity 
and the atmosphere. And there is a protection, I guess we 
already said like the hug of gravity, but the atmosphere gives 
us a protection. Um, let's see. [02:11:08][37.9] 

[02:11:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Each element also feels like a 
super-hero, you know, like the Earth is giving us this gravity, 
and the water is giving us all this refreshment, I mean, each 
element is amazing, giving us so much. [02:11:23][11.4] 

[02:11:28] Wendy Tremayne: When I think of the elements and the 
idea of a superhero, for some reason, I think of like flirtation 
-- that the elements are all constantly flirting with us. Look 
at me, look what I could do now. Check me out. I just opened a 
purple flower and now I'm going to write on the water with waves 
of water, with the moonlight. You know, it's a flirt. 
[02:11:53][24.3] 

[02:11:57] Kainat Felicia Norton: It's totally gorgeous. It's 
amazing. [02:11:58][0.7] 

[02:11:59] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it's flirty. [02:12:00][0.8] 

[02:12:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Very flirty. I mean, Michael 
Pollan wrote a book about nature, the beauty of the flower 
attracting the bees. It's all built-in, it's a relationship 
going on, a love relationship. [02:12:16][15.8] 

[02:12:17] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it's erotic. [02:12:17][0.6] 

[02:12:19] Kainat Felicia Norton: Flowers do flirt and they pull 
me right in. [02:12:21][1.4] 

[02:12:22] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, they can be (laughter). Well, 
this is a lovely conversation, and I do feel like we have 
provided a lot of seeds for people to consider about having a 
spiritual practice that's rooted in nature and what some of 
those benefits may be. Is there anything that you would like to 
add that I didn't ask you about? [02:12:49][27.4] 

[02:12:54] Kainat Felicia Norton: No, it was just very 
interesting that Hazrat Inayat Khan created this activity, that 
when we practice this kind of encounter with the elements, and 
give us these breaths, and give us some practices here, but this 
orientation to be in a sensous encounter with nature -- ongoing 



 

 

and loving and respectful. It's like one of the greatest joys of 
being on Earth, I would say... [02:13:20][26.9] 

[02:13:21] Wendy Tremayne: Truly. [02:13:21][0.0] 

[02:13:22] Kainat Felicia Norton: ...that we have this encounter 
with all the elements. It's very lush. [02:13:26][4.5] 

[02:13:31] Wendy Tremayne: It's hidden in plain sight, you know, 
it's a user error when we're not reached because it's all right 
here, all the time and we're looking down at our shoes. 
[02:13:40][9.9] 

[02:13:43] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's right. Yeah. 
(laughter). [02:13:45][2.7] 

[02:13:45] Wendy Tremayne: So it's an operating-system failure, 
like we have to, again, back to attunement -- we have to attune 
ourselves to what's already happening. [02:13:54][8.7] 

[02:13:56] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, exactly. We just open 
ourselves up more deeply to it. [02:13:58][2.3] 

[02:13:58] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And in a way, it's like saying, 
you know, help is not only here and available and on the way, 
but it's right here, like if we're alone and if we're sad and if 
we feel broken and hurt, whatever, hopeless. It's literally 
right here. [02:14:16][18.2] 

[02:14:17] Kainat Felicia Norton: It is right here. 
[02:14:18][0.5] 

[02:14:22] Wendy Tremayne: I feel like a nice way to end, if 
you're up for it, is maybe together we can -- for some reason 
thewazifa Ya Hayy is staying with me. But is there a wazifa that 
you feel is appropriate? You like Ya Hayy. [02:14:36][14.4] 

[02:14:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's a great one. 
[02:14:37][0.6] 

[02:14:40] Wendy Tremayne: It's like like le heim! In Hebrew. 
[02:14:42][1.7] 

[02:14:43] Kainat Felicia Norton: Exactly. Yeah. [02:14:44][0.8] 

[02:14:45] Wendy Tremayne: And it's what the Sufis call the 
wasifa. One of the names of God that is living this. It's all 
that is living. [02:14:53][8.1] 



 

 

[02:14:55] Wendy Tremayne: OK, so we'll do three Ya Hayy 
together. Ready? [02:15:01][5.8] 

[02:15:02] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes. (They chant together.) Ya 
Hayy, Ya Hayy, Ya Hayy [02:15:03][1.3] 

[02:15:10] Wendy Tremayne: I was speaking on a previous podcast 
with Netanal Miles-Yepez, and we were saying of wasifa that 
essentially what we're doing with Wasifai is we're saying, make 
this quality that I wish to know better reside in me. 
[02:15:32][22.4] 

[02:15:34] Kainat Felicia Norton: Beautiful, yes. 
[02:15:34][0.6] 

[02:15:35] Wendy Tremayne: So, yeah, after you listen to this 
podcast, for the listeners, you can sit for a time and just 
repeat YA Hayy and know that you're saying livingness and you're 
essentially burning it into your soul. [02:15:47][11.7] 

[02:15:47] Kainat Felicia Norton: Burning with aliveness and 
vitality and gratitude. Precious human life. [02:15:58][11.1] 

[02:15:59] Wendy Tremayne: Yes. So for folks who might want to 
learn more about Ziraat or the Inayati order, or nature-based 
meditations, do you have any references or links? We'll also put 
them in our show notes, but any that you want to just mention 
here. [02:16:15][16.2] 

[02:16:18] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, there's a book called 
Nature Meditations that Hazrat Inayat Khan wrote, so that book 
has all kinds of beautiful little phrases from nature. My 
husband and I wrote a book called An Emerald Earth, in which 
many of these practices are written out and we've created 
practices that are all nature based and also about how we are in 
the world with environmental stuff. So that book is something I 
could suggest. And the Ziraat website is currently Ziraat.org. 
[02:16:55][37.8] 

[02:16:56] Wendy Tremayne: And the Inayati Order and the Ziraat 
order, these are also places where if one wanted to go on a 
nature-based retreat and have the guidance of another, these 
would be great places for them to look for that kind of 
relationship. [02:17:11][14.2] 

[02:17:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. But retreats are 
listed there, oncoming retreats and information. That's all I 
could think of for right now. [02:17:20][8.2] 



 

 

[02:17:23] Wendy Tremayne: We can add anything else that comes 
up in the show notes. [02:17:25][2.1] 

[02:17:27] Kainat Felicia Norton: Great talking to you. 
[02:17:27][0.7] 

[02:17:28] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it was lovely. [02:17:29][0.7] 

[02:17:49] Julie Rackow: And here is, If Not Now, When. 
Conversations with Alice Wyatt. [02:17:54][5.7] 

[02:18:07] Alice Wyatt: I direct the gift shop clerk. The etched 
one. No, no, not the one of the butterflies. The black and white 
Day of the Dead piece. Yes, that is it. Thank you so much. The 
woman carefully lifts a clay pot and holding it tightly to her 
chest with one hand descends a mini stepladder she has used to 
gain access to the top of the display shelf. Once down she turns 
a pot over so I can check the signature on the bottom. Bummer. 
The price sticker is firmly stuck right over the artist's mark. 
Usually, I would be embarrassed by the extra effort required to 
peel back the sticker, knowing she has other customers waiting. 
But no. I look at her. She looks at me and with some annoyance, 
scrapes at the hefty price tag with her nail until Angel is 
revealed. Angel. Angel, I say to my husband. And he puts his 
hands out to cradle the pot, his face reflecting the Ah! I know 
he sees in mine. Aung Hils a young Mexican artist, we met in his 
home village of Marda Ortiz in Chihuahua, Mexico. We had asked a 
Mexican friend for a local contact as we needed a translator 
while we were there. He happily connected us to Angel, who ended 
up knowing as many words of English as we knew of Spanish. About 
12. Nevertheless, we got along smashingly and became emotionally 
connected to his life, art and success as an artist. To see this 
piece here in this prominent gift shop gives us so much joy. I 
think of myself as a minimalist when I flip through a style 
magazine. I am drawn to crisp, clean, neutral-colored decor. One 
red tulip displayed in a simple vase on a mantelpiece makes me 
sigh with pleasure. But my actual house? Well, that is a 
different story. Many years ago, a rather pretentious friend 
visited and said, All this stuff in your house means something 
to you, doesn't it? I could tell by the way, she said it and by 
the way she decorated her own magazine-style house that her 
comment was not exactly a compliment. I decided to take it as 
one, though. Yes. The stuff I have in my life means something to 
me. There are limits, of course. You can only have so many 
coffee cups, children's artwork really needs to be sorted, and 
most of it tossed when they reach the age of 20. A piece of 
furniture that was perfect for Seattle is no longer a good match 
for New Mexico. But yeah, I own what I own for a reason. When I 



 

 

reflect on how I curate my space, I see memories are significant 
to me. I follow an Enneagram page on Instagram that has helped 
me understand how I process our complicated world. The Enneagram 
is a personality typing system, describing patterns in how 
people interpret the world and manage their emotions. There are 
nine types, and I most definitely belong to the heart triad, as 
an Enneagram four. Fours tend to be past orientated, meaning 
memories are important and nostalgia is part of our identity. 
There's a reason I have all of my favorite childhood books and 
an antique postcard rack filled with old family photos stands in 
my living room. The other day, I realized I have over 40 artists 
represented in my New Mexico compound, all known by name, with a 
story attached to how I came to own each piece. Denise cleverly 
recycled a canvas that used to hold a portrait of her ex-
husband. Now, a bold daisy on a bright red background graces my 
kitchen, reminding me there is always a chance to start over. 
Kyle's whimsical octopus soars through the sky, clutching a hot 
air balloon. This piece always makes me laugh and marvel at the 
gift of imagination let out of the box. When my son left home, I 
negotiated to keep a stained glass rooster he made in high 
school art class. It majestically hangs in my office window 
where the morning sun streams through it. The piece reflects my 
son's talent and personality, making me miss him with an eight, 
an emotion I embrace with gratitude. This unexpected gift shop 
memory is of a talented young man supporting a wife and two 
small children on the amount of money I spend on coffee each 
month. It is a memory of resilience, dreams, a friendship forged 
despite the canons of culture and language. My husband and I 
both look at the piece longingly, then at the tattered price tag 
laying on the glass counter. It is tempting, but I hand the 
beautiful pot back to the clerk saying, Thank you so much for 
your trouble. We will have to think about it. We will be 
thinking and talking about Angel and our memories together on 
the long drive ahead. What I don't tell her is that two of 
Angel's pieces already graced my bookshelves back home. The real 
reason I didn't buy this piece, because really, there are limits 
to stuff, aren't there? [02:23:43][336.8] 

[02:24:13] Amin: Cosmonauts and astronauts explore outer space, 
but there is an inner world as well. So let's explore beyond 
light and sound and time and space. Join us as we listen in to 
an experienced Innernaut. Get introduced to a new language to 
describe uncharted inverted space. We enter through the portal 
of dreams. [02:24:45][31.5] 

[00:00:11] Brad Lancaster: You need to figure out how to turn 
your problems into solutions, because if you instead run away 



 

 

from your problems, you're just going to be planting problems 
everywhere you go. [00:00:21][10.2] 

[00:00:33] Julie Rackow: Hello and welcome to Nameless -- 
Evolution begins within a magazine-style podcast, bridging 
science, mysticism and the human experience. Thank you for 
joining us. I'm your host Julie Rackow for this episode. We're 
exploring what it means to inhabit the Earth as the Earth surely 
inhabits us If we stop to look around and notice the many ways 
the Earth is suffering, one might ask, Could this be caused from 
humanity's disconnection to nature, to the Earth herself? This 
puts a new twist on the biblical idea of humanity's departure 
from the Garden of Eden. Somehow, we've come to believe 
ourselves to be independent of the Earth rather than essential 
to it and not just immersed in it, but actually a part of it. We 
ask, what if much of our suffering is caused by our separation 
from the soil, the trees and the billions of other sentient 
beings who exist on this tiny speck with us? Ask yourself, what 
is my relationship to Mother Earth? For this episode, we're 
going to do things a little bit different. Wendy speaks to two 
people who think a lot about our relationship to the Earth. We 
start with Brad Lancaster, a designer, author and rain 
harvesting and water management expert whose journey to Africa 
redirected his life and in the end helped lower the temperature 
in several areas of a major U.S. city. Then we expand our view 
through the mystical lens. And Wendy speaks with Kainat Felicia 
Norton, an author, teacher and vice president of Ziraat, a Sufi 
activity devoted to inner cultivation and sacred ecology. 
Together our two guests show us ways -- tangible and ethereal -- 
in which we may reconnect to nature and by doing so, reconnect 
to our own divine qualities within. After the interviews, we'll 
hear from our guest author in the segment. If Not Now, When. 
Conversations with Alice Wyatt. She shares with us the power our 
belongings have to hold memories or to share stories in a world 
where minimalism is often a thing to aspire to. Alice honors the 
value of stuff. Finally, we hear from our Innernaut who explain 
some laws of vibration and how to modify our breath to live more 
deeply here on Earth. Before we begin, we invite you to take 
what intrigues you and leave the rest. Our faithful guide in 
life is our felt sense. When we ask ourselves, how does 
experiencing this information or situation feel? We easily find 
our answer. If it doesn't feel right? Drop it. Move on. It's not 
meant for you. The same goes for content on our episodes. Some 
concepts will resonate and feel good, sparking something on the 
inner plains. While other information may be confusing or not 
ring true. In those cases simply leave it behind. We are in a 
world of the great unknown where the human eye perceives less 
than one percent of all available light. So we ask you how much 



 

 

can really be known when we cannot see 99 percent of what's in 
front of us? That's why we believe the key to life is asking the 
question, How does this feel in my heart? [00:04:35][241.7] 

[00:05:17] Wendy Tremayne: Hi, I'm Wendy Tremayne, and we're 
back with another conversation with a friend of mine. Today 
we're going to listen in on a conversation I had with Brad 
Lancaster. Brad's an expert in the field of rainwater harvesting 
and water management. He's also a permaculture teacher, 
designer, consultant and co-founder of Desert Harvesters, a 
nonprofit organization. Brad lives in Tucson, Arizona, a desert 
climate where he does his work and he has a gift. He can work 
and does work with both the city on changing laws and changing 
infrastructure ordinances. And he educates the community at the 
same time and develops very vibrant, very joyful community 
efforts that have so far changed the temperature in parts of 
Tucson, Arizona, and taught people about how they can grow their 
own food just using the rain that's falling from the sky. He has 
a lot to teach us about how our homes could be modified, how we 
can live differently and how we could do so joyfully. Brad is a 
great public speaker. He's constantly on tour. He's given 
lectures all over the world. So today we're going to listen in 
while we talk about Brad's work, about how he found his way to 
this work, and we're going to swim around our subject for today, 
which is as surely as we inhabit this Earth, this Earth inhabits 
us. Without further ado, please welcome my friend Brad 
Lancaster. Let me ask you that; let's start with Africa. Who is 
this person that you met in Africa and how did that affect you 
and set you in motion? [00:07:01][103.9] 

[00:07:02] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. So in Africa, it was 1995 I 
believe, I had the opportunity to travel to southern Africa for 
a family reunion. My Mom is from South Africa, my Dad is from 
Kentucky, and I went to Botswana because friends had 
collaborated with Permaculture Trust of Botswana and had 
connections. And while there, they told me of this water farmer, 
this indigenous farmer and subsistence farmer who was planting 
the air and it just sounded amazing so I said, I got to go see 
this. They said, Yeah, absolutely. So they gave me some of the 
directions and I just headed out. And sometime later I found 
myself in the small town of de Zvishavane in the driest region 
of Zimbabwe, and there was the African water farmer sitting on 
the stoop of his Earthen office. And I introduced myself and he 
started laughing, and he thought it was great that I had come so 
far to see him. And he said, Well, let's go to the farm, let me 
show you what we're doing. And I spent the day with him and he 
was just an amazing host and guide of showing me how he and his 
family had planted the rain and turned a once eroding piece of 



 

 

land that was not producing anything of substance into a 
relative oasis that is now far lusher than the neighboring 
lands. Because when it rains, instead of the water running off, 
it infiltrates the soil and it is captured in the bank of the 
living soils and the vegetation is the living pumps, making that 
water accessible. And he and his family raised the groundwater 
table to the point that the groundwater came up to the root zone 
of the plant, and they no longer needed their pumps in their 
well because the water came to them instead of them having to go 
to the water. And at the end of the day, I was just completely 
inspired because I look at what this family has done just with 
hand labor and teaching themselves, no one showed them how to do 
that. They figured it out on their own. Look what a 
transformation they have created at turning this around and 
inspiring others as well. And so I had to ask him for some 
advice in that I was thinking of leaving my community of Tucson 
because the water situation was getting steadily worse. And I 
asked him, Do you have any advice of where I should go? And he 
slapped me on the shoulder. He said, Do not go. You need to 
stay. You need to sink your roots deeper than you ever thought 
possible. You need to figure out how to turn your problems into 
solutions, because if you instead run away from your problems, 
you're just going to be planting problems everywhere you go. You 
need to instead turn that around and figure out how to fine 
solutions. And if you can do that, you can go anywhere because 
you'll have that ability, but you won't go anywhere because 
you'll be rooted at home. And he was totally right because I 
then, you know, got on the bus after leaving him, and was just 
so excited wondering, how am I going to do this, but. And I 
didn't know how exactly, but through his example, I knew it was 
possible and I knew I just had to figure out, Well, how can I 
tweak his techniques, with the techniques of others and dry land 
environments so they suit the unique conditions of where my home 
is because nothing works the same everywhere. Everything's got 
to be tweaked and evolved for the unique conditions of wherever 
you find yourself. And I came home super inspired and just 
started practicing like crazy and seeking out other people, both 
current practitioners and traditional practitioners. And the 
crazy thing is, I realized I didn't have to go that far to get 
inspired because there were Mr. Perry's all around. I just never 
saw them before. I didn't know where to look, an example being 
the traditional Tawna Udem runoff farmers right here. The Tawna 
Udem, the indigenous people of this area, that's their primary 
means of farming, and they're very productive. And so then I met 
and was inspired by Clifford Pablo as he walked me through the 
land that he and his grandfather had farmed with runoff farming 
and the land that he later did with his family. Just, you know, 
being on the ground with those people you see in a whole new 



 

 

way, you see what's possible. And the great thing too, is it 
refutes what I was so often told by so-called experts like 
hydrologists. They'd say, There's not enough rain do this. Well, 
how you say there's not enough enough for, you know, thousands 
of years, that's the way people did it up until now. And how 
were they wrong? Right? So yeah, that gave me a lot of 
confidence to move forward when the gardening centers and plant 
nurseries and the irrigation supply companies were all telling 
me this could never work. [00:12:59][356.5] 

[00:13:00] Wendy Tremayne: Indeed, so those indigenous people 
were local to your area? They were in the Tucson vicinity? 
[00:13:05][5.1] 

[00:13:07] Brad Lancaster: Yes. Yeah. [00:13:07][0.6] 

[00:13:08] Wendy Tremayne: Fascinating. I'm curious to know. So 
the man in Africa, his name is what? [00:13:12][4.4] 

[00:13:12] Brad Lancaster: Zephania Phiri Maseko [00:13:12][0.0] 

[00:13:16] Wendy Tremayne: And how many years back was it that 
you met him in Africa? [00:13:19][3.3] 

[00:13:21] Brad Lancaster: I met him in 1995, and then I had the 
chance to go back 20 years later and visit him again. And I have 
to admit I was really worried because I was afraid that in my 
first visit, my eyes didn't really know what to look for and 
that I was maybe buying his story and maybe a story was better 
than reality. But when I arrived, you know, all those fears 
evaporated because it was so much better than I remembered, in 
part because he and his family continue to evolve all their 
strategies and techniques. And so it was much lusher. And they, 
I mean, it smelled of rotting fruit. There was so much 
production they couldn't keep up with it. And I saw where the 
water table had risen and come up, and they no longer needed the 
pump, whereas my first visit, some hand pumps were still needed, 
but no more. And I saw springs that had rejuvenated, that had 
previously died out. Yeah, it was fantastic and I met 
communities that had taken this and done big transformations on 
their land. [00:14:44][83.7] 

[00:14:46] Wendy Tremayne: It's interesting that you mentioned 
community because when I look at what I get to see, I don't see 
his place in Africa. I see your work. And one of the keynotes of 
your work is that you've found a way to do everything you needed 
to do through community and getting people excited and getting 
people to work together. So is that something you learned from 



 

 

him or is that something you are just pre loaded with? You came 
in with? [00:15:15][29.8] 

[00:15:18] Well, I think every time I meet people like Mr. Phiri 
I'm further inspired and I learn new and additional ways or at 
minimum am given new questions to look at things I hadn't yet 
maybe looked at or addressed. But I already knew that that 
community piece was essential because you can't thrive as an 
island. And, you know, back in the early days when there was 
Y2K, there were all these fears that year 2000 computer systems 
could go down. And anyhow, let's say you're in the Ukraine. 
Let's say you're being actively attacked by another country or 
whatnot. Or let's just say there is a drought. Let's say the 
water goes out, wherever. You're not going to make it as an 
island because if all the people around you have the same needs 
it's not resilient for one or a few people or few communities be 
doing these practices. We need resilience through multiple 
connections of webs, so you can start cutting a spiderweb, the 
whole thing doesn't collapse, just a section, but it still holds 
together, you know. But the more dense the web, the more 
resilient it is. And this way too in working with the community, 
I got to know a lot more of my neighbors. So a lot of that 
community building started with the Neighborhood Tree Planting 
Program I started in 1996, one year after visiting Mr. Phiri we 
organized what's become an annual tree planting event where to 
be part of the program, you have to first plant the rain by 
creating these water harvesting basins, or rain gardens, so they 
capture, retain and filtrate the water rather than drain it. And 
then we plant the plants so they're much more likely to succeed 
and thrive. And I would go door to door... [00:17:39][141.5] 

[00:17:41] Wow. Door to door! [00:17:41][0.5] 

[00:17:45] ...and I'd say, Hey, look, this is who I am, this is 
what we're trying to do, do you want to be part of it. I got a 
grant, so no one had to pay for trees. It was all free and I got 
all these volunteer crews to do the work so people who weren't 
physically able, no problem, we'll do it for you. But can you at 
least support us by giving us some water or lemonade as we're 
working. You can still be part of it. [00:18:08][22.9] 

[00:18:09] You gave a lot. You didn't ask for much. 
[00:18:11][1.5] 

[00:18:12] That's right. Yeah, It was amazing to just do that 
because I was new to the neighborhood. I realized, Wow, this is 
an incredibly diverse neighborhood of amazing people. And now I 
know so many of them. Wow, I feel so much more connected than I 



 

 

did before, you know, greeting people and whatnot. And I felt 
safer, and it set up this whole years of wonderful, reciprocal 
relationships where, you know, sometimes, like some of the 
elderly neighbors, would give me a call if I could help them 
repair something. So I'd give other able neighbors a call and 
we'd go and fix it. And all of a sudden, these freshly baked 
pies would show up on our doorstep. You know, that kind of 
stuff, you know? [00:19:13][60.7] 

[00:19:16] Wendy Tremayne: Have you heard of the author, Charles 
Eisenstein? [00:19:17][1.5] 

[00:19:20] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yeah, yeah. [00:19:20][0.6] 

[00:19:21] Wendy Tremayne: So he's, you know, a superstar, and 
he has a lot of interesting things to say, and in his book 
Ascent of Humanity, he makes this really interesting point that 
at the same time on Earth, when countries, continents didn't 
have connectivity and couldn't share language and communicate, 
all these different languages, added the word stranger to their 
vocabulary within a short period of time. And at the same time, 
government and law increased exponentially. And he was pointing 
to that if you don't have a stranger, you don't need as heavy a 
system of laws to control bad behavior. And what I hear and what 
you're saying is like, you know, you remove the stranger. Yeah, 
and you also gave people community. And we could see today, 
like, you know, the megachurches, not all bad, but some 
certainly on a divergent path. They offer community, and it's so 
compelling that people are willing to relinquish their need for 
verifiable, reality based information or something abstract that 
may not actually benefit them because the community thing is so 
strong. And we, you know, we can turn it to anything as you're 
pointing out,. [00:20:48][87.8] 

[00:20:50] Brad Lancaster: You know, I fully agree and I think 
another layer of what we were really trying to make happen and I 
think we were succeeding with in many ways is to shift away from 
this, this feeling or belief that, Oh, that's thier issue, they 
will fix it. Who is this "they?" You know, is it government? Is 
it God? But we were saying, Hey, look, there's issues here in 
our neighborhood streets. We can fix those. Let's just do it. 
Let's jump in. We can start right now with just a shovel. 
[00:21:29][39.6] 

[00:21:32] Wendy Tremayne: The big "they" is connected to the 
"away." Like, we're going to send this garbage away. And there 
is no away. There's not like another planet sending flights over 



 

 

to pick up our trash and throw it at the sun. Away doesn't 
exist. [00:21:48][16.3] 

[00:21:50] Brad Lancaster: Exactly, yeah. And we're celebrating 
using so many of the items that people previously had been 
trying to throw away. So for example, as the trees are growing 
and they're doing great, from all the harvested street run off, 
they start to grow in the pathways or into the street. So people 
ask, Well, what do with the prunings? Hey, let's cut them up and 
create mulch to further enhance the infiltration rate of water 
into the soil and its ability to hold onto moisture longer into 
the dry season. So this so-called waste is actually a resource 
and then it continues to grow. And even better now because we 
got healthier, more fertile, water absorbent soil. So then like, 
OK, well, let's bring in some help. So we we get goats instead 
of having to go outside of the neighborhood for goat feed. We 
just feed them the pruning, and they do a much quicker, more 
rapid job of turning those prunings into this wonderful compost. 
[00:22:59][69.7] 

[00:23:02] Wendy Tremayne: You're reminding me when I saw you 
the other day, you had a pregnant goat and it was about to give 
birth? And did the goat give birth? [00:23:08][6.5] 

[00:23:09] Brad Lancaster: Oh yeah. Four babies. [00:23:10][1.1] 

[00:23:12] Wendy Tremayne: Awww. Did you name them? 
[00:23:12][0.6] 

[00:23:14] Brad Lancaster: Haven't named them yet. 
[00:23:14][0.6] 

[00:23:15] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, I bet that's a pleasure to be 
around. [00:23:17][1.3] 

[00:23:18] Brad Lancaster: Oh yeah, I love that baby goat 
energy. [00:23:20][1.7] 

[00:23:21] Wendy Tremayne: I want to kind of hone in on 
something that we're talking about, but get just a little more 
specific, which is to point out that, you know, the problems we 
face on so many levels feel so gigantic that many people feel 
like there's nothing I can do to make a difference. These 
problems are too large. Why bother? So when we talk about what 
you're talking about, not only are we saying that we have the 
manpower, the person power to make a difference, but you guys 
made a significant impact. Now, I don't know if this is a rumor, 
but I heard that you lowered the temperature in parts of Tucson, 
Arizona. [00:24:01][40.6] 



 

 

[00:24:03] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. Everywhere, where we've 
got this planting of water and the need of food forest, we have 
dropped the ambient temperature within the shade of this living 
shelter. [00:24:15][11.9] 

[00:24:16] Wendy Tremayne: So basically, just to be sure this 
point is not missed -- we're saying that by gathering community, 
getting rid of the stranger, having everyone get to know one 
another and offering something that was for everyone's common 
good and giving everyone a way to participate and feel like 
they're a part of it -- you did something really gigantic. You 
changed the temperature in part of a city. [00:24:39][23.3] 

[00:24:41] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah, absolutely. 
[00:24:42][1.2] 

[00:24:43] Wendy Tremayne: That's huge. [00:24:43][0.4] 

[00:24:44] Brad Lancaster: And that kind of stuff too, looking 
at it big like that or just looking at, Hey I'm cooler when I 
step off the street into the public right-of-way adjoining my 
property. That's the primary thing that motivates me. It doesn't 
matter how bad the day you step into that. Yes, I feel that, I 
experienced that. Look at look at how this life is taking off 
and I don't have to engage anymore. It's just doing it. I don't 
feel alone. I know I'm collaborating with all these other 
lifeforms, and that is just super uplifting. [00:25:26][41.8] 

[00:25:28] Wendy Tremayne: Yes, there is, you know, my spiritual 
practices are based in Sufism, and I know you have a toe in that 
as well. And some of the things we focus on often is this idea 
of dissolving boundaries. And Sufis, in my order, have a 
practice where we breathe each element each day. And part of it 
is I'm composed of water. I change the composition of water when 
it enters my body and when it leaves my body it has nitrogen in 
the nitrogen feeds the plants, and then it goes back into the 
larger one water that is part of this earth. So the idea is that 
we're dissolving boundaries. And I hear in what you're saying, a 
lot of boundary dissolution. [00:26:11][43.0] 

[00:26:13] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah, yeah. Yeah, definitely. And 
here here's another example of that. So, so often here in the 
Sonoran Desert, so many people are not from here, they've moved 
here from elsewhere. And so they like to go out into the desert 
for their nature time and so we are trying to blur that line to 
say, Well, why do you have to go to the desert? Why don't you 
bring the desert to you? And so that's why we're emphasizing 
native vegetation because it's the best adapted to our climate, 



 

 

soils and wildlife. And we're choosing from the local ethno 
botanical record, what are the plants that have historically and 
are still today traditionally used as food, medicine and 
whatnot? So we are planting an indigenous rain irrigated orchard 
pharmacy craft store and then having workshops and whatnot and 
then showing people how you utilize this stuff. Basically 
celebrating the rich at botanical history of this area. So 
you're linking not only the ecology but to the cultures of this 
place. [00:27:31][77.9] 

[00:27:32] Wendy Tremayne: And you're actually taking away the 
barrier of time. It's a timelessness that you're stepping into 
in what you're describing. I heard someone in an interview this 
last week, an Australian politician who was speaking on what are 
our threats today, he was bringing home the idea that we're very 
connected to the idea of making our children's lives better and 
our children's children's lives better. But we're not connected 
to the idea of making the lives of people 300 years from now 
better. And they are our relatives and he had a word for it and 
it was like, it was a type of ism, much like racism or sexism. 
But it wasn't based on having a bias against the people we don't 
know who come after us. The dissolving of the barrier of time is 
very interesting. I suppose if we dissolve the barrier of the 
past, we have maybe more of entre into into having compassion 
for the future. [00:28:43][71.8] 

[00:28:46] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. [00:28:46][0.7] 

[00:28:47] Wendy Tremayne: And my my own felt sense is, I've 
been here since the first day on Earth, and I'll be here on the 
last day and all I do is this. I watch time and I chip away at 
whatever I can do in a lifetime to make it better. And it's me 
who comes back again and again and again. [00:29:04][16.9] 

[00:29:06] Brad Lancaster: Nice. [00:29:06][0.0] 

[00:29:07] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, this is life and life lives. 
[00:29:09][1.8] 

[00:29:10] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yes. [00:29:11][0.7] 

[00:29:14] Wendy Tremayne: Let's shift for a moment specifically 
to water, and I know water is your keynote in a sense. Your book 
Rainwater: Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond is very much about 
water, although it's about a lot of other things as well. I'd 
like to just check in with you and see how you would convey the 
points of, if you wish to, that there's only one water. Like the 
Earth has an amount of water, and it's not going to get a 



 

 

delivery of more at any time in the future. It's just the water 
that's here. And then we have these natural systems that 
actually know how to feed the water so that it feels perpetual. 
And then here we are today doing the things we're doing. So in 
any way you'd like to speak about that, how does that land on 
you, this idea that we live in one amount of water? 
[00:30:08][53.9] 

[00:30:10] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, no, I agree. We have a finite 
amount of water on this planet, and even smaller amount of that 
is freshwater, water that available for drinking and, you know, 
all kinds of uses. The vast majority is saltwater, which we 
cannot drink and of that freshwater, a very small percentage of 
that is actually accessible because a great deal of that 
freshwater is so far deep in the Earth that it's not accessible. 
But yeah, this planet never runs out of fresh water because of 
this incredible hydrologic cycle of just, you know, trillions 
and trillions of lifeforms and whatnot that contribute to it and 
have this amazing intelligence and ability to infinitely cycle 
that water using it again and again and again in a way that does 
not worsen the quality of the water, but maintains or enhances 
it. And that should be our inspiration to do the same. 
Unfortunately, all too often, human activity is degrading that 
water and we're running counter to the other lifeforms. But if 
we can instead do likewise, we would have far fewer droughts and 
problems with water because we too would be collaborating with 
these other lifeforms and making that limited amount of water 
infinitely available in a wonderful quality. [00:31:43][93.6] 

[00:31:45] Wendy Tremayne: Wouldn't it be amazing if, like when 
you and I were probably very young children, you just turned on 
the faucet, any faucet, anywhere, and you could drink that water 
and no one ever thought about it. [00:31:55][10.1] 

[00:31:59] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. But I'd say that maybe was a 
problem because we didn't know where that water came from. And 
so we were disconnected. And so I'm much more, How can I 
reconnect? How can I be conscious every day? So I get 95 percent 
of my water from the rain? And I purposely have my rainwater 
tanks right outside my door, within my outdoor kitchen and right 
behind my kitchen sink so I can see exactly where my water is 
coming from. And so I'm consciously trying to design in that 
connection and awareness as opposed to what my childhood was. I 
don't know if it was conscious or not, but it was designed as 
disconnection. [00:32:53][54.3] 

[00:32:54] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, indeed. I hear you, and that's 
an entirely relevant point. It makes me think of recycling, 



 

 

which people get a little alarmed at when I say I'm not really 
for it because I feel like as long as we say, you can buy little 
tiny six packs of bottled water and someone will recycle this 
plastic, we're really creating an illusion again that there is a 
way that doesn't have a carbon footprint, and another problem. 
Whereas if we just said, you know, everything you take in, all 
your trash, you have to live with it for the rest of your life. 
That that's kind of my analogy to seeing where your water comes 
from. It's seeing where your trash goes by being forced to live 
with it. [00:33:41][46.5] 

[00:33:42] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and you just remind me of 
another little story, I had the opportunity to teach Palestine, 
and what was great is I met this amazing Palestinian farmer who, 
we were about to sit down for lunch, and he pulled out this 
olive oil and I looked at it and I said, What's up with that 
olive oil? What's wrong with the olive oil on the table? And he 
said, Oh, there's nothing wrong with that, but this is the olive 
oil for my trees, from my home. And the moment this olive oil 
touches my lips, I. [00:34:26][43.4] 

[00:34:26] 'm back home with my family, my land, my olive trees, 
and this is my daily practice, my daily reminder to do 
everything I can to protect and enhance that which I love. 
[00:34:40][14.4] 

[00:34:41] Wendy Tremayne: Hmm. That's a real dissolving of 
boundaries there, there's an intimacy. [00:34:45][4.7] 

[00:34:48] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah. [00:34:48][0.2] 

[00:34:48] Wendy Tremayne: Oh yeah. [00:34:49][0.7] 

[00:34:53] Brad Lancaster: Inspired by him, I now have a similar 
practice, but not with olive oil though. So everywhere I go, I 
am traveling with my rainwater. I've got all my own bottled 
water and the moment that touches my lips -- boom! -- I'm 
reconnected. [00:35:12][19.1] 

[00:35:14] Wendy Tremayne: Hmm. You know, this is a much sexier 
version of what we know about scent, that it's a memory trigger. 
And people often buy and save a bottle of perfume that they wore 
on their wedding day or something. So throughout their life, on 
special occasions, they can spread on themselves and bring a 
floodgate full of memory. So this is, I think, much sexier, 
actually. [00:35:40][25.4] 

[00:35:41] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Yeah. [00:35:42][0.6] 



 

 

[00:35:43] Wendy Tremayne: So, Brad, if we were thinking 
forward, embracing these principles sort of lovingly, 
reconnected, community connected, without strangers among us, 
knowing where our water comes from and really integrating water 
back into our lives where we're not unconsciously turning on the 
faucet, but we're appreciating. And I think really speaking 
about it is that. It's like a form of savoring. You know we were 
talking about, like we actually can have ginormous effects, like 
you changed the temperature in a part of the city. What might it 
look like for us if we embrace these principles in five years or 
in 10 or 20 years compared to the kind of suffering really we're 
in right now, where water feels like a scarcity? 
[00:36:33][50.6] 

[00:36:36] Brad Lancaster: Well, if we're practicing, actually 
practicing these principles and trying to evolve our realization 
of that, we're going to be, in five, ten, fifteen, twenty 
years,we're going to be so much further along than we are now. 
We're going to be able to see and do things that we can't see 
and do today because we don't have that awareness. We don't have 
that practice and understanding. So the great thing about 
pushing us beyond where we currently are in terms of our 
ableness and understanding is we get to another level. And I 
feel that every time I take something on and, you know, the 
struggle to learn more and do better with it, in that struggle, 
I find I'm able to go up another rung on a ladder and that 
ladder I can never see more than the next rung above me. I can't 
see beyond that, but every time I get to that next rung now I 
see the one above that. You can't move from one rung to the next 
if you are not actively pushing yourself beyond where you 
currently are. [00:37:48][72.1] 

[00:37:49] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, I hear you. Well, I picture, 
you know, when I think about the possible beautiful future, I 
think about things like I can drink out of the river when I'm 
hiking and I cross a river or my food will seem better. It'll be 
more beautiful, the things I eat that came from the ground. It 
might rain more. We might have to start a climate in the places 
that we might call extreme that's more habitable. Would you 
agree that these are some of the things that could be in our 
future? [00:38:22][33.6] 

[00:38:23] Brad Lancaster: Oh, absolutely. And there's no longer 
any away. We're not doing anything away. We're just reinvesting 
everything back into the living system that is using that as a 
food or a medicine or whatnot, supporting us so that the system 
we find ourselves in is probably getting more resilient, more 
vibrant. [00:38:49][25.8] 



 

 

[00:38:51] Wendy Tremayne: I have a little principle that I like 
to live by, and it's about abundance, which I'm really into, and 
I often share it with friends who are just starting out on the 
abundance thing, which is like, ask for things, a lot of things 
that might happen anyway, and maybe that will definitely happen 
anyway, but that you want to happen and then get in the habit of 
saying, I always get what I want. Isn't this incredible? And 
then from there, you can like up the ante a little and start to 
be courageous and ask for something that might not happen. And 
then from there, you can ask for something that might seem 
impossible, but you've developed along the way this is real 
courage that's not rooted in fantasy. And I feel like that might 
be the kind of game we play as we step into this future. As you 
say, you can't quite see the next step until you're at the next 
rung of the ladder. But we can start to be habitual about seeing 
the abundance that comes from these actions we're talking about 
and then asking for more and asking for more. [00:39:57][66.2] 

[00:39:58] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and I like, I am going to 
propose adding another element to that. So, while asking for 
that abundance, I think it's important that we're also 
simultaneously asking ourselves, how can we contribute to the 
growth of that abundance, the ability of that abundance? So I 
think that kind of question is actively challenging us to say, 
how can I be a contributor to the generation of that abundance? 
It's not just coming to me, but I have to actively engage in its 
generation, not just for myself, but for everyone else as well. 
[00:40:40][41.7] 

[00:40:41] Wendy Tremayne: It's really interesting because the 
mental health profession often focuses people in therapy on that 
you are the source and origin of your happiness, and one of the 
ways we learn that is, you know, let's say I'm feeling a little 
abandoned and I want to feel more supported. Well, I don't just 
sit home and hope people call me. I can actually call ten people 
and say, Hey, I'm feeling a little down lately. I really want to 
feel loved and supported by my friends, and I know you love and 
support me. But do you think you can call me a little more often 
for just a couple of weeks so I can fill up and you use someone 
else to get there. But you were the resource that thought to 
make the call to get what you needed. Yes. And it applies here, 
I believe, as well. [00:41:31][50.1] 

[00:41:32] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, and here's a tweaking of that 
that I've also found helpful. Sometimes I get, oh, just really 
upset and frustrated with other people. [00:41:47][14.1] 

[00:41:47] Wendy Tremayne: (laughter) Really?! [00:41:47][0.0] 



 

 

[00:41:51] Brad Lancaster: And the challenge is I'm having with 
them when I find them to be a hindrance to stuff I'm trying to 
realize, that other people are trying to realize. So when I'm 
able to just step back and go, OK, what am I really upset about? 
I'm not upset about this person. I'm upset that we're not making 
progress in realizing this neighborhood or this community 
project, because they're not into it. And I think, OK well 
that's just reality. They're not into it. So they're not going 
to push this. How can I push it? Not in their life, but how can 
I push that in mine? Where am I falling short in the realization 
of that? So I take the blame and the anger, the frustration off 
them and and I'm putting it back on myself, but not as blame, 
anger and frustration. I more putting it back on myself as, OK, 
where am I falling short? How could I do better? So an example 
being, I've got a neighbor that just will not prune the trees 
that I helped plant, and so their part of the public walkway is 
not accessible. So a lot of neighbors have been complaining 
about that. OK, well, instead of focusing on that how can I make 
the public path in front of my place more accessible, more 
inviting? And in the process, my anger and frustration dissolves 
because I'm like, Wow, look, this is so much better than it was 
before, and I never would have got this better place if I hadn't 
been challenged. [00:43:37][106.1] 

[00:43:38] Wendy Tremayne: You're actually getting what you want 
and you're providing it for yourself. And you did the wonderful 
thing of not letting it fester into anger toward another. Nice 
job. [00:43:50][12.1] 

[00:43:51] Brad Lancaster: I'm not saying I'm successful 100 
percent of the time. [00:43:51][0.7] 

[00:43:51] Wendy Tremayne: It's OK. It's OK. I want to jump for 
a second about your principles and in particular, the first one 
which has, you know, special grab for me because I come from 
contemplative practice as my set points and principle number 
one, when people are setting out to improve their water 
situation, is long and thoughtful observation. So that sounds 
like this little statement, but I feel like there's a lot to 
that, and I'm curious to hear how you describe that kind of long 
and thoughtful observation. [00:44:33][41.4] 

[00:44:33] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. Well, so often when people are 
wanting to do water harvesting or whatnot, they want to jump in 
and they want to, you know, put in a tank or put in a rain 
garden or whatnot. And so what I'm trying to get at about long 
and thoughtful observation is you do start the moment you start 
thinking about this. And rather than just immediately imposing 



 

 

something on what exists, can you first tap in and realize, 
Well, what is actually working here and how might I collaborate 
with that which is working and what's not working here? And what 
about it is not working? So how might I be able to work with it 
to tweak that? So you're not starting from scratch, you're 
you're starting with what's already there. There's a lot of 
potential there already. of we practice to try and see it. 
[00:45:30][57.0] 

[00:45:31] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it sounds like it can save 
people from the frustrations that could come if we just get 
excited about this and we want to take it on and we jump in and 
we haven't observed. And so we might put things in the wrong 
place and we might set things up in a way that it doesn't work 
so well or we have to fix it later. Like, I know with my 
property and you were here in the early days and and viewed it, 
I just stared at the property for like a year and I watched what 
the Sun did and I watched with the rain did when it came and I 
looked at what plants wanted to grow where and I, I just let it 
tell me what it wanted me to do next. [00:46:13][42.1] 

[00:46:17] Brad Lancaster: Yes. And it'll hydrate you because I 
like to do it with a beverage in hand. [00:46:19][1.9] 

[00:46:20] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, that's a real upside. 
[00:46:23][3.2] 

[00:46:25] Brad Lancaster: Definitely. [00:46:25][0.0] 

[00:46:28] Wendy Tremayne: If people are in the long and 
thoughtful observation, they're looking at their own property, 
let's say, where they live, and they're thinking about, Well, 
I've never thought about these things before, but I think I may 
wish to begin -- what would be the kinds of things that 
categorically they might start to look for and notice and 
observe before taking an action. [00:46:47][19.1] 

[00:46:49] OK. Well, in terms of water, I'd be looking for, OK, 
what are the erosion patterns you can see on the ground in times 
of no rain -- telling you where and how the water is likely 
flowing when the rain does fall from the sky. And if you're 
seeing erosion, period, it's like, Oh, that's probably an issue 
that needs to be resolved right now. Why? Why is soil being 
carried off site rather than building soil on site? And I would 
also be trying to get an idea -- well, where is this water 
coming from that's flowing through here that could either 
observing the flow of erosion patterns during times of no rain 
or out there during a rainstorm and observing the flow. So is it 



 

 

coming from a relatively clean surface like, you know, roofs or 
whatnot, or a landscaped part of the yard? Or is it coming from 
not such a high quality surface? Like, is it coming from the 
street where my neighbors are always changing to their oil and 
whatnot? So that's starting to tell me, OK, well, maybe where 
I've got that less quality water, I don't want to be planting 
annual edibles that I'm going to be eating raw. Maybe there I 
want instead to plant some woody perennials that will help. I'll 
remediate those toxins and I won't be eating the non 
reproductive part because there's a rule of thumb that plants 
can uptake the toxins in their non reproductive parts. So I'm 
going to be more selective on what I plant, where based on the 
quality of water and soil available to it, whereas next to my 
house where I've got runoff, clean runoff coming from my metal 
roof, that's the water I'm going to direct to my vegetable 
garden where I have my my leafy greens I eat raw. I also want to 
look at, well, what's the quantity of the water coming off these 
various surfaces so I can walk out in the rain and get a good 
idea. But I've also got real simple calculations in my book that 
give you a really good idea of how much water is coming off. And 
I also have real simple calculations in both that show you how 
to estimate the water needs to various plants so I can start to 
figure out what I could plant that will be in balance with my 
free onsite water budget. So I'm not over planting where my 
water needs are going to be in excess of my free on site water. 
Instead, it's within the limits of my site. So if if I find that 
well, it looks like what I want to plant, it's going to have 
higher water needs than what I have, I changed my plant palette 
so I have less than the water needs of that which I'm going to 
plant. And/or look to, well, could I bring in water from other 
sources? So could I bring water off the neighbors? The 
neighbor's not using it. It's causing erosion on his or her 
land. I'll talk to them to see if they are game. Or I'll look 
to. Well, how can I mimic the hydrologic cycle and better cycle 
and reuse the water that's already on site? So instead of 
sending water down my drain off site via the sewer, how can I 
instead redirected it to the landscape and have my vegetation 
remediate that? So I am the water treatment plant. I am the 
water cycling plant. And it's really not me. It's really the 
plants that are the water cycling plant. [00:50:29][220.2] 

[00:50:31] Wendy Tremayne: One of the things I just found really 
brilliant in the book was this way of talking about how we're 
actually holding water out of sight below ground through the 
things you're talking about now, like we are, we are a container 
for water that would otherwise not be there below our feet. And 
the way that it expresses back to us is like shade, comfort, and 
the shade causes us to be able to reduce our cooling needs in 



 

 

our home. But that is essentially from hanging on to water. 
[00:51:08][36.5] 

[00:51:10] Brad Lancaster: Oh, yeah, yeah. So to go further with 
that, the crazy thing is here in my desert community of Tucson, 
Arizona, with over a half million inhabitants. More rain falls 
on our desert city in an average year of rain than the over half 
a million inhabitants consume of municipal water in a year. So 
there's more rain falling from the sky for free than we consume 
of municipal water in the year, and the vast majority of the 
municipal water we use is imported. We pump it uphill from the 
Colorado River 300 miles away and at an elevation of 3000 feet, 
which is crazy the amount of energy in that. But when we 
realize, whoa, wait, more rain falls on the city than the city 
consumes in a year? There is a huge potential we're not tapping 
into. So with all these practices of planting the rain within 
the living tank of the living soil, the plants and whatnot are 
the living pumps that utilize that water and then grow shade, 
food, beauty, fragrance, wildlife habitat, you know, livestock 
fodder, they produce all these amazing resources, so they're 
multiplying the product, the result of this water. And the other 
great thing is this water is pumped through a plant and evapo-
transpires as opposed to evaporate from a puddle or from bare 
soil. The evapo-transpired moisture is at a cooler temperature 
than water that is evaporated off, so it's much more readily 
able to condense higher in the atmosphere around rain seeds, 
which the best rain seed is beneficial bacteria that live within 
the schemata of photosynthesizing plants. And that is the 
release that goes up into the atmosphere and around that there's 
moisture that evapo-transpires inspired by the plants, 
condenses, forms cloud and rains and it seems the bigger system 
-- oK, and if that's getting too big for people, let's go back 
down. So the whole goal, one of the big goals, of this planting 
of the rain, is how do we make the water linger longer, longer 
into the dry season. So instead of letting it drain immediately 
off, how can we allow it to infiltrate the soil and the roots 
and other life forms so it lingers longer? And when we have 
springs and rivers they are flowing, not because of the rain 
that just happened. They're flowing year round because of the 
rain that came in last month, last week, many months, a year, 
years later, in the past, and is slowly being released by these 
living tanks into the dry season. So we're trying to collaborate 
with those systems. [00:54:14][184.9] 

[00:54:16] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, yeah. It makes such a 
remarkable sense when you hear it explained, though, I could not 
repeat any of that. OK, so I have two more questions, and then I 
want to kind of open it to you to tell us about your book and 



 

 

also what makes the third edition unique to the second, etc.. 
But first, I ask every person that I interview for this podcast 
to work with me or really on their own to invent a superhero and 
the superheroes is your keynote, right. So first of all, ask 
you, What is my keynote Brad Lancaster, what is your keynote? 
[00:55:00][44.0] 

[00:55:02] Brad Lancaster: Hmm. Well, that's a good question. 
Well, I don't think it's any one thing. I think it's...so I'd 
say one of my weaknesses, which is a strength, is that I'm 
always second guessing myself. And I think a benefit of that is, 
I'm not just going with whatever the current idea or passion is. 
I'm always asking, Well, could I improve the way I'm going about 
that? And so sometimes that slows me down but I think in the 
long run, it helps me because I'm not stopping by that challenge 
with a question of, Am I doing this well enough? It's more, 
before I go to the next step, how can I do this better? How can 
I maybe practice with a little small scale trial or experiment 
to see if this is right or not? [00:56:10][68.3] 

[00:56:11] Wendy Tremayne: Well, you're staving off that 
terrible thing that we all hope never to get stuck in, which is 
that we believe we already know everything and therefore can 
learn nothing new. So you're really holding that off by having 
that trait. It seems more a strength to me than a weakness. 
[00:56:28][16.7] 

[00:56:29] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. And I also love going out 
into the natural areas, you know, that really just give me so 
much joy and inspiration and, you know, just to sit and walk and 
swim in wonder at these areas and just try to learn from that 
and say, How are you able to be and thrive as you are? And can I 
have a role in this or go further than that, What is my role in 
that because I want a collaborating role. I don't want a 
conflicting role. And so I'm I'm asking, what is that or what 
could that be? [00:57:12][42.9] 

[00:57:13] Wendy Tremayne: And you're listening. [00:57:14][1.4] 

[00:57:15] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. [00:57:16][0.6] 

[00:57:16] Wendy Tremayne: Listening is the best. So I'm going 
to just go ahead and say what I think the superhero that we're 
going to take a moment and try and name the features of would 
be. So, you know, like plastic man, you know, can turn into 
plastic and turn himself into a key that unlocks a door or 
whatever. I'm going to say this superhero is the superhero of 



 

 

living harmoniously in community with the Earth. 
[00:57:49][32.7] 

[00:57:51] Brad Lancaster: I like that. [00:57:51][0.4] 

[00:57:52] Wendy Tremayne: So if you're this superhero, you 
know, the superhero, like, what are those traits like? Plastic 
Man can turn himself into any shape and contort and whatever. 
What is this superhero's powers? [00:58:03][10.7] 

[00:58:07] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, well, I think there's a 
constant desire to better understand and you know, that that's 
tied in with that listening. And not just the in the natural 
world, but my neighbor. You know what drives them in the world? 
How might we be able to collaborate? Where do our interests or 
desires link up? [00:58:34][26.8] 

[00:58:34] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, I love that. [00:58:35][0.6] 

[00:58:37] Brad Lancaster: And also when I go on nature walks, 
I'm looking at different micro-climates and wondering, well, OK, 
I see this particular plant here, but I don't see you over 
there. What is it about you that enables you to thrive in this 
type of climate, but not that one? And what can you teach me 
about thriving in a similar micro climate? And I'll do about the 
same when I'm traveling and meeting people in similar climates 
as mine. Like how were you able to thrive here? How has your 
culture been able to thrive here for so many generations? And I 
think that is really inspiring. [00:59:30][53.8] 

[00:59:31] Wendy Tremayne: Well, what I hear as a superpower in 
that is interest, you know, there's a saying life is as 
interesting as our interest in it. So first, we have to begin 
with being interested, and most of life is hidden in plain sight 
and we've just gotten so used to it we ignore it. So I'm hearing 
you say that you're taking the time to invite a conversation 
with the world around you. And in doing so, you're a good 
listener in that conversation, which is really the perfect set 
up to receive new information and learn. [01:00:02][30.6] 

[01:00:03] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. And just one thing to 
kind of share with you. So I grew up on the north side of Tucson 
on the growing edge of the suburbs. And so I was surrounded by 
this incredibly diverse and productive food source. But I didn't 
know; I couldn't see it. And no one in my family saw it because 
none of us were from here. We had no oral history or familial 
history or connection to this place. And when finally I had the 
opportunity to eat the fruit from the saguaro cactus which was 



 

 

all around me as a kid and taste just how mind blowingly 
delicious it is, and nutrient rich it is -- it just completely 
transformed my sense of place, and my whole perception of the 
desert that I grew up in flipped from just these amazing plants 
to, well, Whoa, this is a food forest! And then I thought if the 
saquaro is edible, what else is? And then I realized, Wow, 
their's hundreds of native edibles around me. And so I started 
seeking them out, trying them out and when I first put in my 
mouth it doesn't taste good, OK what do I have to do to process 
this so it does really taste good. So it was kind of like the 
sci fi movie when someone put on sunglasses, and they can see 
what no one else can see. That's the way it was for me. But I 
wasn't putting sunglasses on my face. I was putting saquaro 
fruit into my mouth. [01:01:48][104.5] 

[01:01:49] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, that's fabulous. I heard you 
mention oral history, and I had this fleeting thought while you 
were sharing that that I hope that in the future, when you and I 
are long dead and there is a passion for oral history that you 
helped create, certainly where you live and hopefully in a 
broader level, and that they tell stories about Brad Lancaster. 
(Laughter) I can really imagine that. So let's go to your book 
for a moment because I read your book many years ago, and I know 
now you're in the third edition for volume one. And is it the 
first volume two as well? [01:02:35][46.0] 

[01:02:36] Brad Lancaster: And the second edition for volume 
two. [01:02:38][1.5] 

[01:02:38] Wendy Tremayne: OK. So, you know, for somebody who's 
new to your name and your work, maybe you can share with us a 
bit about what one would get out of reading this book. How it 
might relate. You know, sometimes we look at rainwater 
harvesting for drylands and beyond and think maybe this is just 
specific to certain regions, but I know it isn't. So maybe just 
tell us a bit about the book and what makes these new additions 
different. [01:03:03][24.8] 

[01:03:04] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. So the books are really the 
books I was looking for when I was trying to learn about all 
this stuff, and I would find tons of information in little bits 
and scattered materials all over the place. So I went to work 
and put it all together into a really easily accessible form, 
and they're meant to be a tool that can enable you to see what 
you're not seeing to see the potential that surrounds you, but 
you just haven't yet tapped into. And so especially with volume 
one, I tried to show you how you can see the potential and start 
to work with the potential of many free, on site water sources. 



 

 

So rainwater is obviously the primary one, but also storm water 
flowing off the street and other surfaces. Rainwater, the 
lightly used water you are sending down your sink, washing 
machine or shower bathtub drains, dark gray water, the water 
going down your kitchen sink drains, air conditioning 
condensate, dew, fog. You know all of these various water 
sources. How can you help maximize their potential on site? And 
in so doing, how can you do this in a way that is also growing 
more life, more food, more medicines, helping build community, 
helping grow these plants and whatnot in such a way that they're 
also helping heat and cool your home -- heat in winter, cool it 
in summer. And to do all this in a way that you're not having to 
buy things, you're able to work with what's already around you 
and available for free. So the first book, volume one is how to 
get the big picture and conceptualize and plan forward and see 
how it all ties together. Whereas the volume two book is step-
by-step, how you can implement a number of these various 
strategies from beginning to completion. And so the first one 
that's what you start with, then if you're like, Oh yeah, this 
is for me, then you go into the second one. And how they've 
changed from the earlier editions is now they are full color. 
And now that I have over two decades of daily practice with 
this, I I've been able to distill out what really works best and 
emphasize that and then to weed out the stuff that didn't work 
as well. And I'm ever evolving and ever learning more. So in 
these lataest editions I have incorporated amazing information 
and strategies by collaborating with a number of my mentors, and 
they helped me with the new writings and strategies and sharing 
that with folks. So it's it's a little bit more effective. 
[01:06:09][184.9] 

[01:06:13] Wendy Tremayne: Do you stay in touch with your 
teacher from Africa. Is it Mr. Phiri? [01:06:17][4.1] 

[01:06:17] Brad Lancaster: Mr. Phiri, yes, unfortunately he 
passed away in 2015. But I'm still in touch with his family and 
many of the people that worked with him and are continuing to 
forward this work. So it did not die with him. It is living on 
in all these people he inspired and taught. [01:06:44][27.0] 

[01:06:45] Wendy Tremayne: And likewise through the people 
you're inspiring and teaching. One of the things that I found 
very compelling about you as I met you and before I even got to 
know you, is that you really like fun? [01:07:01][15.0] 

[01:07:02] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, yeah. Because it is kind of 
it's fun, right? [01:07:07][5.1] 



 

 

[01:07:08] Wendy Tremayne: And you really bring that through on 
everything. One of my fondest memories of being in Tucson was 
going to the Mesquite Pancake Festival that you were a part of 
organizing and fitting into your principle of like, Hey, here's 
this mesquite tree that's dropping high protein, slow glucosmine 
sugar, you know, food on us for free and we're walking over it. 
[01:07:32][23.4] 

[01:07:33] Brad Lancaster: Yeah. [01:07:33][0.0] 

[01:07:34] Wendy Tremayne: Do you want to just describe that 
event? And is that event still happening? [01:07:37][2.9] 

[01:07:38] Brad Lancaster: Yeah, it's still happening. This is 
another example of it happening through others. So, you know, I 
started out co-founding this organization, Desert Harvesters 
that would run these annual millings. And, you know, we did that 
for 18 years and then I've since resigned from that group. But 
there's so many other groups in town and in other communities 
that were inspired by that, that work in those events as we were 
originally inspired by the folks at the Paskeville Hermitage 
Association that did those millings in their community. They 
inspired us to start it here. So yeah, it goes on. And that's 
the whole thing is, don't hoard this information, these 
strategies. Share it so others will take the baton and run with 
it. And at these events, we tried to create a multi experience. 
So we would bring this mill on a trailer to various 
neighborhoods so it would be more convenient to the people. They 
didn't have to go to the mill and we can rapidly grind five 
gallons of whole mesquite pods, which are like our native carob 
pod into one gallon of flour in five minutes. So we are engaging 
with people that have harvested the pods. We're showing them how 
to screen them and make sure it's all high quality before we run 
it through the mill, so there is a whole educational process 
there. The future harvest will be of higher quality and then 
flowers coming up so anyone can see the transformation from the 
whole pod to the flower. Then we have in the food area, all 
these people flipping pancakes made with mesquite flour that's 
coming out of the mill and then people can taste what it tastes 
like. Now these mesquite pancakes with prickly pear cactus fruit 
syrup, and they're like, Wow, this is really good. This isn't 
just an idea they had an experience. Yeah, I want more of this 
goodness. And over the years, as we did it, we got really tired 
of making pancakes because we had lines arond the block. So we 
said, OK, we'll provide the public with the mesquite flour if 
they agree to turn it into a food product they can bring to the 
event. [01:10:08][149.3] 



 

 

[01:10:09] Wendy Tremayne: Nice! [01:10:09][0.0] 

[01:10:09] Brad Lancaster: It made it so much more diverse 
because all of a sudden we've got the mesquite baklava, mesquite 
tamales, mesquite donuts, mesquite Indian naan bread, mesquite 
dog biscuits... [01:10:15][5.5] 

[01:10:15] Wendy Tremayne: Oh my gosh. [01:10:15][0.0] 

[01:10:15] Brad Lancaster: ...mesquite ice cream. It was crazy, 
you know, this stuff that would show up, and it created these 
wonderful fusions where you had people bringing their familial 
and cultural food traditions and hybridizing that with a truly 
indigenous local food ingredient and creating something 
altogether new that everyone just in a drooly way could really 
get around. [01:10:54][39.8] 

[01:10:56] Wendy Tremayne: And it's so much fun. [01:10:57][1.4] 

[01:10:59] Brad Lancaster: Yes, it's so much fun, and lessens 
the work on us and inspires us because, Whoa, I never even 
thought of that! And then all of this is located within a 
neighborhood that is actively planting the rain and these 
mesquite trees and other food bearing native trees so people can 
walk through the forest, they can see, Oh, you're not irrigating 
all this with pumped groundwater or Colorado River water. You're 
doing this with so-called wastewater, you're turning into a 
resource water. So it's inspiring people to grow in new ways, 
better ways to feed us all. [01:11:43][43.4] 

[01:11:44] Wendy Tremayne: Incredible. [01:11:44][0.0] 

[01:11:44] Brad Lancaster: We have live music and compost toilet 
demonstrations and plays and musicals and whatnot. Puppet shows. 
[01:11:51][7.0] 

[01:11:52] Wendy Tremayne: Because it's fun. [01:11:53][0.9] 

[01:11:55] Brad Lancaster: Absolutely. [01:11:55][0.0] 

[01:11:58] Wendy Tremayne: Wow. So, you know, this is a lot and 
I feel pretty full and I think my listeners will be as well. So, 
yeah, I want to thank you. Of course, I always love chatting 
with you. But it's especially fun to share you with others 
because I've been talking about you for years and now I get to 
broadcast, so I just want to thank you and tell you how much I 
appreciate all the work that you do and the spirit you bring to 
it. [01:12:27][29.2] 



 

 

[01:12:30] Brad Lancaster: Well, yeah, I appreciate that, but I 
want to throw in there. I want to let folks know where they can 
get more information on all this stuff. [01:12:38][8.3] 

[01:12:38] Wendy Tremayne: Absolutely. [01:12:38][0.0] 

[01:12:39] Brad Lancaster: The two water and more books I highly 
recommend are, Rainwater Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond, 
volumes one and two. And be sure to get the all new full-color 
edition for that which you can get a Deep Discount direct from 
me. So no middle person takes the cut and this way we're able to 
generate more resources for you. And you can get it at Deep 
Discount from me at my website Harvesting Rainwater dot com and 
you'll also find tons of free resources on that website. Lots of 
videos. Lots of audio. Many image galleries and whatnot. Blog 
stories of people in different contexts doing all this in wet 
and dry climates. And that's why the title of the book is 
Rainwater Harvesting for Drylands and Beyond. [01:13:30][50.8] 

[01:13:31] Wendy Tremayne: AND beyond. Brad, how many people 
chase you down in Tucson and find your home and say, like Hi, 
Brad, I'm here. Can I talk to you? [01:13:40][8.4] 

[01:13:42] Brad Lancaster: A great many do. And so this is why 
I've created bilingual signage to the public right-of-way that 
is describing what we're doing and whatnot so we can continue 
with our day. People can still get a lot of the information they 
want walking through and experiencing that stuff, and that's why 
I created the website with all the resources there are too, and 
the books, so I'm giving out all these resources I'm generating. 
And there's another website that people can check out, its 
neighborhood foresters dot org, which tells the story and shares 
many of the strategies on how we have been working as a 
neighborhood to plant the rain and native food bearing 
vegetation. And even if you're in a different climate, it can 
work as a great template. You just use the plants at your place 
as opposed to the plants that we use in our place. So, yeah, 
neighborhood foresters dot org. [01:14:43][61.1] 

[01:14:49] Wendy Tremayne: Well, it's been super, super fun. I 
never get tired of hearing you talk about these things. Your 
inspiration is infectious. [01:14:57][8.3] 

[01:14:58] Brad Lancaster: Well thank you -- to affect in a 
positive way. [01:14:58][0.2] 

[01:15:04] Wendy Tremayne: You always do. [01:15:05][0.7] 



 

 

[01:15:36] Wendy Tremayne: Hi, I'm Wendy Tremayne. This week 
we're exploring the idea that as surely as we inhabit the Earth, 
the Earth inhabits us. As I thought about who to interview for 
this I could think of no one better than Kainat Felicia Norton. 
Kainat is vice president of Ziraat. Ziraat is an activity 
devoted to inner cultivation that is joined with sacred ecology. 
She's also a senior teacher and a retreat guide in the 
Inayatiyya Sufi Order, and she served as faculty on the Saluk 
Academy staff, which is a school within the Inayatiyya order, an 
esoteric school. Kainat is also a performing dance artist, and 
she's toured Asia, the U.S., Europe, Central America and Canada. 
She performed the solo dance theater work, Noor, based on the 
life of Sufi Noor Inayat Khan. And this was performed in 
Edinburg, London, Paris and New York City. Kainat also co-
founded, and she facilitates with Moinuddin Charles Smith, the 
Light of Guidance Center for Sufi Studies in New York City. 
Felicia and Charles also co-authored the book "The Emerald 
Earth: Cultivating a Natural Spirituality and Serving Creative 
Beauty in Our World". Most recently, it was translated into 
French. And together they offer meditation retreats and 
workshops internationally. So I'm sure by now you agree that 
Kainat is the perfect person to chat with about the dissolving 
of boundaries so that we can understand and unpack this phrase 
as surely as we inhabit the Earth, the earth inhabits us. 
Without further ado, here's my conversation with Kainat Felicia 
Norton. You know, basically we're speaking because I know that 
for a long time, although not currently, I think, right, you 
were the head person, so to speak, of the Ziraat section of the 
Inayatiyya Sufi order. So the Ziraat, you call it a practice, a 
school? [01:17:48][131.6] 

[01:17:50] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, they call it an 
activity. So there's like seven activities -- esoteric, being 
one of them and then Universal Worship Healing, kinship, and 
_________is one of them. It is also kind of a practice. And it's 
interesting that Hazrat Inayat Khan, who came up with this 
activity, did this in 1926 at the summer school. They had this 
gathering. But you know, he passed on in February '27. So he 
didn't have a lot of time to develop this activity. And yes, I 
was asked by Pir Zia to head it up, and I did it for 18 years. 
Really long time. And now we have three year terms. All these 
activity heads, as you call them, will be rotating more often, 
six years at the max. So a bunch of us that were doing this for 
a long time, you know, we just shipped it off. New people are 
taking it on as the head of it. Of course, I continue doing 
Ziraat work. [01:19:00][69.4] 



 

 

[01:19:02] Wendy Tremayne: So when I look online, you know, just 
for what is the definition of Ziraat, it reads that Ziraat is a 
ceremony and a set of brief lessons that use the metaphors of 
agriculture to teach us about the deep workings of our mind. It 
is an initiatory path which one may join with or without 
initiation in the Inayatiyya order and for many years was held 
in secret, shared only with initiates. So unpacking that, 
assuming you know that fits what you believe Ziraat to be. 
[01:19:36][33.4] 

[01:19:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I think it's ever 
evolving is what it is, but keep going. [01:19:40][2.9] 

[01:19:40] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. Well, that's all I have. But 
before I ask you about that, I'd love to hear how you describe 
it. [01:19:45][4.7] 

[01:19:47] Kainat Felicia Norton: Pretty much I describe it as 
an activity that was left as far as material to read about 
Ziraat. So he did have a ceremony that he created, kind of an 
Earth based ceremony, and that's present to work with and as 
well as being Earth based, it's kind of like your connection 
with your Lord, you know, like who are you working for and doing 
your work. And then the five lessons that you left are very 
profound, actually. And you mentioned the mind. So three of 
those five lessons deal with the mind in a sense, it's kind of a 
Buddhist orientation in that one lesson is cultivation of the 
mind and self-analysis and then a third one, given that the mind 
is a purification mind. So now, you know, we're trying to make 
it more ecological and more earth based. Less hierarchical with 
initiations, you know, getting your next one. But more like just 
attunement to being a cultivator and you're inner cultivation, 
dealing with the mind and your thoughts. Unlearning, all that 
inner work, and then also joining it with outer cultivation, how 
you work in the world and how you contibute. Or, you know, like 
he had this term planetary consciousness that he used back in 
the '20s. So it's not so secret anymore, like it was in the 
'20s. [01:21:34][106.6] 

[01:21:35] Wendy Tremayne: Are the other three, the three or 
five being the cultivation of the mind, self-analysis and 
purification are the other two outer cultivation? 
[01:21:43][7.9] 

[01:21:45] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I would say the first 
lesson is I think it's called symbology of the plow. Now we're 
talking ancient, old farming equipment -- the plow and the 
harrow, the way they used to be. But basically he was talking 



 

 

about how the plow has two wheels on it, a little wheel and a 
large wheel, and one is Jalal. The large wheel that's cutting 
through the little wheel is like the Jamal small wheel, but it's 
guiding the large wheel. So that's one lesson, so it's really 
more about the breath, imbalance in the breathe, imbalance in 
how we are and how we live. So we use the symbology a lot. The 
symbology of the plow alludes to finding this balance. And on 
all levels. And then the last lesson really is about doing our 
work. Actually it's called doing our own work. So it's a very 
beautiful lesson. Yeah. But maybe you want to go into something, 
the plow part or... [01:22:52][67.0] 

[01:22:53] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. Well, just for a moment there. 
For folks who may not be familiar with the Sufi terminology of 
Jalal and Jamal. Yes. Large wheel on the small wheel of the plow 
working in concert. Do you want to just clarify for us what 
Jamal and Jalal are? [01:23:09][16.4] 

[01:23:11] Kainat Felicia Norton: So there are two energies that 
exist in the world or in our beings, in life. So the Jalal 
energy is intense, its strength, it's moving through, its 
action. You know, you don't really call it masculine, but it's 
just a kind of strong energy and it's related to the Sun. And 
the Jamal energy is the more receptive energy, wisdom. 
Listening. Lunar. I'd say feminine, but I'm not sure that we 
really use those terms. [01:23:56][44.6] 

[01:23:58] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, at first I found it surprising 
that the definition used the word mind. But now that we're 
talking about it, it makes tremendous sense, in fact, that even 
three of five are first wrestling with the mind because until we 
have that cultivation and self-analysis and purification, we 
don't have something to work with. Those are all like almost 
prepatory it seems for the action that then comes of this plow 
and now it's a matter of balance of these two dynamics, which we 
all, as you mentioned, contain these stronger and softer forces. 
[01:24:35][37.4] 

[01:24:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: And what's interesting is that 
on the wheel you are on one axle, the little wheel with the 
large wheel and they have to work in concert with each other. So 
what's so beautiful, the little wheel is guiding the large 
wheel. So if we have so much action in the world, but it's 
unguided, uninformed, rash -- we do a lot of that in the western 
world, you just go at it. But it is not that receptivity of 
listening in and seeing, is this a wise action. So that little 
wheel on the axle with the large wheel is guiding. They work 
together. And I think of the Buddhist tradition, Parjnaparamita, 



 

 

the goddess of wisdom, works with Vajradhara. They work together 
and they're actually a loving embrace. They work together. They 
inform each other. Yes, then there is a whole breath, Jalal, 
right nostril and the left nostril being Jamal. And now when 
it's a good time to do things by checking the breath that's a 
whole other science, but to get back to cultivation, so what I 
really love about Ziraat is the language is that of nature and 
of the land and cultivation. And it doesn't really use a lot of 
religious terms like Arabic or a particular religion. It just 
like anyone can relate to the Earth and nature imagery, so it's 
kind of accessible in that way. But the inner cultivation, our 
Sufi path is really a path of unlearning, first, of course, an 
ongoing unlearning. So that would be like working with old roots 
and weeds that are kind of ingrained in us, our conditioning. So 
that's what we're working with, you know? [01:26:38][120.8] 

[01:26:40] Wendy Tremayne: I often think about how in my own 
personal way of relating to reality, I often think about how 
everything I'm living in is a world created by thousands and 
hundreds of thousands and millions of people throughout history 
that are not here anymore. And we're sort of trying to fit into 
an outfit of clothing, so to speak, that doesn't quite fit 
because it wasn't made by us. I think that's for me how I 
address this idea of unlearning. It's very hard to create an 
orientation to something we do not yet know, because all we know 
is what happened historically, because that's the container that 
reality takes. And this idea of unlearning is very magical 
because in a way we're all learning not to put something in, but 
just to make space, to see something new. [01:27:37][56.9] 

[01:27:39] Kainat Felicia Norton: Hmm. And they, you know, they 
always say an empty field is the most fertile when it's not 
cluttered with like old rocks and stems from past harvests, when 
it's really empty, it's more refined, the soil. That's when you 
seed. Actually that's the most fertile, not the one that has all 
the rocks and stones. This is the farming I'm talking about. 
[01:28:07][28.4] 

[01:28:07] Wendy Tremayne: RIght, as the metaphor. Well, 
sticking with these five lessons, maybe before we move on, it 
would be interesting for our listeners to just kind of hear an 
example, like what are the kinds of things one might do if 
they're practicing Ziraat to cultivate the mind and to practice 
self analysis and to purify? [01:28:37][29.8] 

[01:28:39] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, this is where almost the 
inner esoteric training in our Sufi work comes into play, so 
when I lead retreats, the first three stages of the outcome of 



 

 

the retreat is like the dissolving, the softening the soil of 
one's being kind of the conditioning, kind of unwinding that. 
So, you know, even like working with Who am I, Satipatana Buddha 
practices which I use in retreats in our Sufi work, kind of 
sheaths of one's being kind of dissolving. The rigidity of 
thinking that this is who you are. Even just like doing the 
breathing practice of Kasab, balancing the Jamal and Jalal in 
one's being. So all these practices that work with, of course, 
the element breaths. Yeah, with the elements, it's always very 
important, especially in Ziraat, and to develop a really nice 
intimacy with the elements firsthand, you know, like really be 
connected. So those are some things for purification. Working 
with the mind, you know, you've been doing a lot of Zikr, which 
is the practice of clearing the field. You can even think of, 
like when you're circling your head, you're kind of clearing the 
field and then allowing the divine seed to go down into the 
solar plexus. So there's the feeling of like clearing the field, 
like "LA" (in Arabic), "No" to all this concepts and then yes 
"Il'Lah". Yeah, so there's many practices that you could do but 
a lot of it is just that kind of softening, letting go or making 
space as you said. [01:30:48][129.3] 

[01:30:49] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And just to elaborate for a 
moment on the elemental breath in Zikr, you know, so many of our 
listeners are curious about Sufism through this podcast, but 
don't necessarily know our practices. And I think we could say, 
and maybe you can help me develop this, this sort of general 
guideline, but that Zikr is, it's called, you know, remembering 
and it's a practice of movement and mantra of repetition and the 
words essentially in English say -- they can be interpreted in 
many ways, but the sort of common way of interpreting them from 
Arabic are, No , this reality that I have been living in and has 
been taught to me is not the whole reality. The only real 
reality is "the" reality. And in the "the" there's this like 
expanding the boundary of what reality is, infinitely large. So 
it's a clearing, like you said of the field, you know? And then 
a receptivity for the seed to land. Would that be? 
[01:32:00][70.5] 

[01:32:01] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's a great way to put it, 
the way you just did it. Yeah. [01:32:04][3.4] 

[01:32:06] And you know, we do it in Arabic "La Illaha Illallah" 
But it's a practice that one can adapt to any tradition and 
religion. And I think what I'm trying to capture is, is the 
spirit of it is what is most important, that with the 
acknowledgment that the reality we've been fed is somewhat true, 
but not the whole truth. And there we are again, in the 



 

 

unlearning. I'm making space for what I don't know. 
[01:32:29][22.9] 

[01:32:30] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. And allowing to be 
filled by the divine, you're not always the doer, but still 
being receptive like an empty cup. So first you have to empty 
the cup before it can get filled, divine juice. And I was 
thinking there were some Sufi teacher, Atum O'Kane, who put the 
Zikr in English: Letting go of the drama, he's circling the head 
and then the head comes down, entering my spacious heart. And 
then, by allowing my soul to be, I come home. But letting go of 
a drama or, you know, like all the idols we make of things in 
our lives. And so, it's that kind of letting go of thinking you 
know everything. Yeah. Yeah. So it's refreshing to do this, like 
who wants to carry around too much clutter, you know? 
[01:33:29][58.7] 

[01:33:29] Wendy Tremayne: Indeed. I remember learning what it 
meant when you see the prayers at the great walls and the wall 
in Jerusalem, you know, when they have their palms open and 
their elbows straight away out of their shoulders and their arms 
up, and they fold at the hip and drop their head and touch the 
ground with their palms and then come up again. And I remember 
it being explained to me that on the coming up, the sentiment 
is, take this load off my back. [01:33:57][27.4] 

[01:33:58] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, yeah, exactly. And 
that's beautiful. [01:34:02][3.9] 

[01:34:03] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. It stuck with me. And then, you 
know, again, for those who may not be familiar with the 
elements, elemental breaths, do you want to share a little bit 
about how they give us an intimacy with nature, basically by its 
elements? [01:34:19][16.6] 

[01:34:21] Kainat Felicia Norton: Sure. Well, I mean, ideally 
the best thing to do is be outside in nature when you're doing 
them, if you could do that, and actually be barefoot feeling 
your feet on the Earth. Not all of us can do that, but, so those 
are the four elements. And then there's ether. And we usually 
start with Earth and this feeling of breathing in this fresh 
magnetism of the Earth into our beings and then on the exhaling, 
you know, we're letting go of any "dross"--polluted magnetism. 
So there's a feeling that the element itself is renewing you and 
you can connect with it to drain out things and also to revive 
yourself with fresh energy. And then we go into water and the 
beauty of water. So I mean, our whole bodies are 75 percent 
water so we breathe in the nose and out the mouth with the water 



 

 

breath and it's filling this cleansing baptism with water kind 
of pouring through your body. So we use creative imagination for 
insight, a meditation hall or something not in nature, but 
there's a cleansing action of the water breath and then 
purification that comes of the emotions with water and even our 
bloostream, all the memories in the blood stream can be cleansed 
with the water breath. And then there's the fire breath, and 
that's in the mouth and nose, and there's a feeling of a deep 
purification by fire, kind of a radical purification, and then 
they always say the highest vibration of fire or anger would be 
clarity and light. That feeling of using fire in the system and 
then finish up with air, airing out our whole being, like we are 
on a mountaintop and just this feeling of the freshness of a 
breeze of awakening, just like letting yourself be opened up to 
the lungs in the whole being purified by air. And with ether, 
which is the essence of all the elements and the source of all 
of them and to which they all go, a very refined breath, sort of 
like the all pervading light and space. It permeates all life. 
But each element is such a gift, and we sometimes think of them 
as angels or archangels. And each element, I mean, it's a 
complex practice because we even work with different systems 
like the skeletal system for the Earth breath in the bones, 
flesh and then with a water breath, circulatory system, and in 
the fire breath we are working with the digestive system and the 
air breath, the nervous system belongs to the whole respiratory 
system. So there are many levels to do the element breaths on. 
But there is a basic practice that Hazrat Inayat Khan gave us, 
and it's kind of unique to our order to work with these element 
breaths, although in indigenous cultures, they all work with the 
elements. It's just so beautiful. And if you could be in nature 
and commune with each element, you know, by a stream is the 
best, it's really the best. [01:38:06][225.1] 

[01:38:07] Wendy Tremayne: I know that we're a part of a 
community that goes on retreat a lot, and I know you've done 
many and lead retreats as well. And I have often found in my own 
experience being a retreatant and and also a retreat guide. But 
after a couple of days or three days, people and myself, by 
doing these practices of sort of threading ourselves into nature 
and dissolving the boundary that like water's outside and not 
inside. When you really start to get into that field of 
dissolving the boundaries, what happens is you start to receive 
language and messages and communication where the leaves are 
speaking and telling you a very clear story. And the wind 
delivers a hint of something. And in the reflection of the 
water, you see an answer and suddenly there's a real 
conversation. [01:39:03][55.2] 



 

 

[01:39:04] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes. Wow. I know, Hazrat 
Inayat Khan says when the eyes and the ears are open, the leaves 
of the tree become a sacred manuscript, sacred scripture to 
read. In the Quran it says, We'll show you our signs within 
yourself on the horizons. So all of nature's revelatory, it's 
revealing things and there are signs in nature to read if our 
eyes and ears are open. And as you said, working with element 
breaths, like you said of the retreat, you start to feel like 
the boundaries have dissolved between you and nature, like a 
real intimacy that you start developing. [01:39:46][41.9] 

[01:39:50] Wendy Tremayne: When I think about the relevance of 
these kinds of practices today, we're in a Sufi order that is 
particular in that our keynote is, it's nature driven. Like, we 
go to nature for our answers and our connection and through that 
have an expansion. And we say the words, you know, nature is the 
truest book, the one that needs no interpreter, no liaison. And 
when I try to apply our practices in this order and just 
practices around nature in general and certainly Ziraat, to the 
time we're living in on Earth, it seems like our day. We have 
this remedy of a way to know, not just theorize, but feel the 
felt sense of: there is no difference. We're not something 
occupying nature, we're nature itself. [01:40:44][54.4] 

[01:40:46] Kainat Felicia Norton: We are the Earth. Rumi says, 
"For once don't be hard rock, know that you are Earth, you are 
of the Earth." And that that knowledge, or that understanding 
makes you live differently. You know, and it is such a treasure 
in our order -- actually Hazrat Inayat Khan wrote a whole book 
called Nature Meditations, you know, asking of the wildflower 
questions and then they answer, it's a dialogue in nature and 
being in that dialogue, and in that relationship -- dialogue, 
relationship, intimacy, connection with. And we have such an 
autism. It's like we were cut off from nature. We don't feel 
like there's intimacy. It's a big issue, because you wouldn't 
pollute water you drink out of. You know, you have this 
relationship with it that would not allow you to do that. But if 
you are not in a relationship with it, it's a kind of I/it 
rather than I/thou. And I/it? You don't care. It's just a 
commodity, you just keep digging into the Earth, taking whatever 
you want from her and you're not in relationship to the 
sacredness to it. Yeah. So it has a lot of implications having 
connection with nature or not, you know? [01:42:12][86.0] 

[01:42:12] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it feels like like what is 
currently missing, I feel like, if we are connected to nature, 
we're savoring nature. And if we're not, we're devouring it. 
[01:42:27][14.4] 



 

 

[01:42:28] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. So you know I 
feel like when the wind is on me and I'll be on my bicycle, I 
feel like this love making going on, but caressing me. It's so 
intoxicating! And I'll feel like there is so much vibration 
going on here. So much lovemaking. So that feeling is such to be 
treasured, really cherished, like they say, another planes of 
being, on Earth, we have all these senses and we're meant to 
really feel them and use them and have this intimate encounter 
all the time with the living Earth. Of course, that's one of the 
greatest treasures of being here, to have that. [01:43:14][45.5] 

[01:43:14] Wendy Tremayne: It's wonderful that you're pointing 
to the senses, because it seems in the way you're speaking about 
them, these practices, they are our pathway to divinity and 
greater understanding and intimacy where one cannot feel alone 
after they are connected in that way. [01:43:35][21.3] 

[01:43:37] No. You know, I have trees in the park here that I go 
visit like friends. I have this one white birch, I just love to 
go visit her. You don't feel alone, no,there are, like, all 
these presences together and I remember going to India, 
Varanasi, just entering the Ganges, because I couldn't help but 
want to mingle with her and watch the sunrise. And, you know, 
it's said that we are witnessing through our senses, we are 
giving to the divine something, by what we're witnessing and how 
we are encountering everything here is how we can give back. 
[01:44:18][40.6] 

[01:44:20] Wendy Tremayne: That's our gift. Sometimes I think 
about that and personalize it for myself when I'm feeling like 
negative or I let something get the best of me and I catch 
myself because of what you just said that my witnessing is my 
way of giving back to this universe. And so am I going to send a 
report back through my emotions that like, Oh, it's really 
crappy here. Things are terrible, you know? Or am I going to do 
better than that and say, No, it's beautiful. No, I found 
beauty. It was dark, but I found beauty anyway. Yeah, it's a 
responsibility. You had mentioned at the start of this phone 
call that you differentiated that we weren't necessarily 
speaking about a religion; or Ziraat was not presented in 
particularly overtly religious terms, which I find really 
compelling because the younger generations coming up right now, 
according to studies and surveys and whatnot, they're showing 
that they're really allergic to religion. And one can certainly 
see why, like given the time they were born into and religious 
strife and war and fundamentalism, you know? And so I'm curious 
about how this is different from religion in the sense that, you 
know, that makes it more accessible to any person. So there's 



 

 

spirituality. And then there's religion, right? So if that 
speaks to you... [01:46:03][102.7] 

[01:46:06] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well that famous quote of 
Hazrat Inayat Khan: There is only one manuscript that can 
enlighten the reader, the sacred manuscript of nature. So before 
all the books were written and all the religions came, nature 
was here, and the mother of the book is nature. So this is 
living Earth is here. And of course indigenous people know very 
well how to read her and take the signs and the cycles of life 
and live in balance with them and seasons. So all this kind of 
ancient wisdom was embedded in nature and then, even Hazrat 
Inayat Khan says that Sufism is not a religion. If I had to call 
it a religion, he would call it the religion of the heart. And I 
just read recently, he was writing some ideas about the future, 
he said, wisdom will replace religion. That was quite a radical 
statement. But basically, if you are using Earth-based language 
and that is something, we're all part of the Earth, and that can 
go across any religion or tradition, that's something we all 
hold in common. So all the language of cultivation, I think it's 
accessible to anybody. But religion, it's so interesting that 
the sacred manuscript of nature is like a manuscript of the holy 
book, you know, one of the holy books. [01:47:43][97.2] 

[01:47:46] Wendy Tremayne: Well, yeah, I mean, I think what's 
different about it as a holy book than the books that man has 
written is, one has to not read it because you can't read it 
until you're attuned to be able to read it. And Ziraat is 
really, in some ways, an attunement to just make one a 
receptacle that can read nature. [01:48:08][21.9] 

[01:48:10] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right? Right. Opening yourself 
up to that more and more. [01:48:14][4.0] 

[01:48:15] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And dissolving the boundary. 
Now I know you spent a part of your life as a dancer. Is that 
right? [01:48:23][7.6] 

[01:48:24] Kainat Felicia Norton: Oh, yes. And I actually have a 
performance coming up in June. [01:48:28][3.7] 

[01:48:29] Wendy Tremayne: Oh, that's so lovely. [01:48:29][0.6] 

[01:48:30] Kainat Felicia Norton: Even though, I've been doing 
this a long time, I feel, you know, I do a lot of solo work so I 
can make it whatever it needs to be. I'm not having to fit a 
core, where, you know, yes, I have been a dancer my whole life. 
Yes. [01:48:44][13.5] 



 

 

[01:48:45] Wendy Tremayne: And the reason I ask is when I think 
about nature as a spiritual practice, I think about embodiment. 
And you know how we are changed in our felt sense and also our 
physical expression, and how in a way, if we really let 
ourselves go and just allow our bodies to be moved in the ways 
that we're breathed, we don't really actually breathe. We are 
breathed. If we allow ourselves to be embodied in these nature 
practices, something magical can happen. I don't want to answer 
for you. I want to hear how you would answer that. 
[01:49:22][36.8] 

[01:49:23] Well, I definitely feel energy is, you know, the 
energy of Earth coming into my body and my body into my heart. I 
have the sky above pouring down its celestial magnetism. So we 
are like this conduit between heaven and Earth, a human being. 
And then you have this human heart joining heaven and Earth. And 
so you do feel, I don't know, I feel all this is my body, all 
these energies and magnetisms. And also being moved, so it just 
kind of overflows into movement. I remember being very young, 
standing in a field and just feeling such awe and luminosity 
that I had to move just like the grains of wheat were just 
swaying and I just started swaying and it was like this kind of 
cosmic connection with the whole universe. So, embodiment, I 
guess there's just this feeling of flesh and bone, the whole 
body, and bringing it down to Earth. So it's, you know, we talk 
about a transcendent God and one that's imminent. So nature is 
really showing the imminence of the divine, the whole Earth, 
showing us this divine immanence. It's not just a transcendent 
energy where we find the divine. Of course, we do explore that 
too in our Sufi work. So embodiment has always been part of my 
path. When I did that Ganges piece, it was all about the 
pollution in the Ganges, but I was very moved to make a piece, a 
dance piece to embody Ma Ganga, herself, and the beauty of her 
in the river and honoring her. The first part of the piece is 
very ritualistic, actually uses bowls of water and then it goes 
into her getting a little upset about what we're doing to her. 
But I always wanted to embody even the elements. We do that in 
retreats, we actually do the elements in body walks and 
movement. [01:51:43][140.0] 

[01:51:48] Wendy Tremayne: Right, we do. Well, I hear you saying 
something that I'm connecting to one of these components of 
Ziraat, which is doing our own work, doing our work. So, you 
know, you're a dancer, so you are describing quite eloquently, 
you know, how you move through these practices and these 
studies, and then once you're inhabited, so to speak, or 
reached, you are transforming it into something that can be read 



 

 

by others here on Earth through the work you're doing. 
[01:52:19][31.1] 

[01:52:20] Kainat Felicia Norton: Mm hmm. Just like you, who's 
an artist, you know, you make works of art for each of us. So 
what's beautiful about this lesson is that each of us has our 
own work and we don't have to do the work of another. You know, 
each are unique and yet we're all working out a divine plan for 
the whole for this very beautiful...so there are flowers in the 
field, and there are reapers and they can't all do the same work 
but we're all working out the divine plan. So we're each 
contributing in a way to our own unique way that comes through 
us, to hopefully awakening in the world. So we've all been given 
seeds from the divine to sow. So, you know, each of us has 
unique seeds, or maybe just one divine seed, I don't know. But 
we sow it in our way, perhaps. [01:53:25][65.0] 

[01:53:27] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. You're reminding me of a quote 
that maybe has even become a cliche, which is it's better to do 
your work, like crappy, a crappy job at what you're meant to do, 
than to try to do the work of another. So I see how the farming 
metaphor can overlay that. It's not about everybody must take 
some noble position as the plow and have a central role. We 
can't all do that. And nor is it especially noble. It's just a 
position. The weeds are necessary. [01:54:08][40.6] 

[01:54:08] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right. And it's good to look 
at, too, what needs a repair, if there's anything that you need 
to address as well. And the idea that we're all working together 
on the farm so the farm metaphor is that the whole world is like 
a farm and we're all working on it. And there's another quote I 
love of Hazrat Inayat Khan's about how the rainwater is not 
meant just to be kept in our own tanks, but it's meant to be for 
all beings spread throughout the world, the rivers of the world, 
beyond caste and creed. And so I guess the message of love, 
harmony, and beauty is meant to be flowing through the 
circulation in the veins of the universe in the ways that we can 
all be conduits for that. [01:54:59][50.7] 

[01:55:01] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, I mean, likewise, if we're 
doing our own work in the world and not starting out with some 
formal practice like here, we're talking about cultivating the 
mind and self-analysis and purification. But if we're just 
jumping into doing our own work without some preparation, we can 
only ask, what will that work be? So in a way, the way that I 
experience my reality is, I feel like a lot of people are asleep 
at the wheel. So they're just acting out of, you know, reaction 
and response to things without much contemplative thought. And 



 

 

so their responses feel that way they feel triggered or shallow. 
And then there are people who are living in the depths and who 
are cultivating their inner ecology and creating this vastness 
inside where it's peaceful and they feel loved and reached by 
the universe and nourished and from these people, when you go to 
do your own work, that work carries this essence of something 
beyond the human being that has occupied them. So they're like, 
you know, the work is delivering the universe back to us. 
[01:56:12][70.6] 

[01:56:13] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. [01:56:13][0.0] 

[01:56:13] Wendy Tremayne: It's a tremendous difference. You 
know, we think about just getting up and going to work every 
day, you know, and with a half a headache from being woken too 
soon and the grog of commuting. And you know, just all of that. 
Yeah, versus you know something more eloquent. [01:56:32][19.0] 

[01:56:34] Kainat Felicia Norton: So in a way, we each are like 
a field of being, and whatever is in that field kind of pours 
out of us, so if we create a field by our atmosphere, by our 
presence, by what we give forth. So it's kind of up to us to 
take responsibility, to cultivate that field inwardly, to 
determine our thinking and our actions, but actually, if they 
don't come from a field that's kind of tuned up or vibrating at 
a pitch that still has some kind of feeling of the divine in it, 
perspective, so I mean, this brings again that whole theme of 
what do we value, as well, in life. And, you know, this tends to 
be thoughts of Hazrat Inayat Khan that come into play. Like the 
field itself, we are a field. It's Kabir who said, "each are 
given a field and we're meant to cultivate it and you could 
bring forth thorns, you could bring forth roses. It depends. 
It's up to you to see what you're going to do with cultivating 
the field you've been given. And we feel better when we're 
vibrating at a certain pitch. [01:57:52][77.9] 

[01:57:55] Wendy Tremayne: We sure do. [01:57:55][0.3] 

[01:57:58] Kainat Felicia Norton: My field can get really heavy 
or something. And then it's just like, you know, Oh, let's step 
back. I need to do a little bit of inner cultivation here. And 
even rhythm, I just follow. What rhythm do I need to get to 
here? I need to kind of settle down and just go out in nature. 
That's the best way to...like nature, always renews me and 
retunes me. [01:58:20][21.7] 



 

 

[01:58:28] Wendy Tremayne: I have the luxury of having a hot 
spring in my yard. And I've been bathing outdoors for about 15 
years. [01:58:40][12.0] 

[01:58:41] Kainat Felicia Norton: Oh my god, that's great. 
[01:58:42][1.0] 

[01:58:43] Wendy Tremayne: And when I think about it, well, I'm 
also a runner and I have a commitment to always run no matter 
what the weather. And it's when the weather is turbulent and 
seemingly difficult that I get the most stimulation and pleasure 
and new neural pathways. And I think, my goodness, if I just 
went out only to bathe and run when it was a perfect, beautiful 
day, I would see just like one little fraction of reality and 
miss all of this variety. I'm curious with Ziraat if the weather 
comes into the practices as a metaphor. [01:59:20][37.2] 

[01:59:24] Kainat Felicia Norton: Not so much weather, I guess 
change of seasons and cycles. When you do a Ziraat ceremony, you 
want to put your prayers in. I mean, as a child, my mother 
actually was great. We used to go out when it rained and poured 
to run and play. We'd go out in a thunderstorm and just howl and 
feed it. [01:59:47][23.2] 

[01:59:53] Wendy Tremayne: That's wonderful. [01:59:53][0.3] 

[01:59:54] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. And you know, they were 
very nature-based, my parents. So there was always this element 
of go out and greet. Like you said, when you're running, I guess 
you run in big winds. So, yes the changing weather and, you 
know, like sometimes on a spiritual path, you feel like it's in 
a laboratory and it's very pristine and you do this practice. 
But with nature, it's not like a clean lab. It's very 
unpredictable and has its winds and storms. So, it's like, as 
you say, working with that. [02:00:37][42.4] 

[02:00:37] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, yeah, we're not sitting on a 
cushion in a meditation hall in a controlled climate. We're 
actually being reached. You know, we're in it. [02:00:48][10.4] 

[02:00:48] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. A dynamic dialogue and 
interchange. [02:00:51][2.9] 

[02:00:52] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. So you mentioned some cycles. 
Can you just maybe give an example of a Ziraat cycle? 
[02:00:58][6.2] 

[02:01:01] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, like let's see the work 
on the farm. They use that whole metaphor a lot. So before you 



 

 

sow a seed, the cycle is you have to do plowing. And at 
shcertain times of year, you do the plowing and harrowing before 
the cycle. The cycle of spring, you know, you are putting seeds 
into the Earth and it's that Huresh (the archangel of the Sun), 
rising energy with the Sun. Whereas in the fall, it's more like 
kind of going inward to the roots. So the cycles of coming out 
of the ground -- very visible, very evocative, very manifest. 
And more often hidden in the ground into the roots. So there's 
huge cycles like the seasons having changed every three months. 
But then there's cycles within cycles and within one day there's 
a cycle like sunrise, the sun rising. When the energy is rising, 
the huresh, and when the sun reaches its zenith like at noon, at 
midday, that's kind of a come all point. And then the reaping 
that happens at sunset. So in the cycle of one day, you are 
going through different activites, different modes of being and 
it's interesting just to be aware of them. Like when it is a 
good time to go out and do something, and then the night when 
the dark is a good time to go in. But also being in rhythm with 
them and in tune with them. [02:02:40][99.1] 

[02:02:41] Wendy Tremayne: I love this idea of rhythm. Yeah, I 
feel it in my own day. Like, I wake with the Sun. I'm a rocket 
ship in the mornings for a few hours, and then it doesn't last 
that long that I have my best brain and my best energy. And as 
soon as I feel it begin to wane I start to reduce my tasks to 
things that require less of me until I'm at the part of the day 
where I'm just going to nourish myself and do nothing. 
[02:03:07][25.8] 

[02:03:08] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. So there's a 
sign in nature of this, telling us to listen to it and watch 
that. With light, even just following the light of the Sun. 
[02:03:20][11.6] 

[02:03:22] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. There's a time of day in New 
Mexico where you just don't go out. We should be having our 
events like at 3:00 a.m. That would be ideal. So there's a 
question, really, I have one question left to ask you before 
asking if there's things you just want to share or any 
references. And it's something I just ask everyone that I 
interview on this podcast, which is if we were to create a 
superhero and, you know, superheroes have usually like a 
singular keynote and then their powers are all around that 
keynote. If there was a superhero, we could say Ziraat or we 
could say nature. What would that superhero's powers be? How 
would that superhero, you know, go into the world and behave? 
[02:04:10][47.2] 



 

 

[02:04:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, I mean, this mother, 
Gaia, you know, she's this superheroine giving forth so much 
bounty. All the seeds and fruits and flowers that she pours 
forth from her own flesh, her own being, her own body. That's a 
superheroine. She's just like this lovely basic goddess. She can 
compost so much too. I compost every day here in New York, but 
she takes all that and makes new stuff out of it. So that 
ability to regenerate even waste into beauty, that's an amazing 
quality of the Earth herself. There's a lot of giving and 
generosity. [02:05:06][53.9] 

[02:05:10] Wendy Tremayne: Like listening to you I'm hearing 
like transformation, self-sacrifice. [02:05:15][4.8] 

[02:05:18] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, giving, regenerating, 
knowing how to take waste and transform it, that's 
transformation and alchemy, working with the dense and then 
making it into something beautiful. I mean this superhero would 
be able to take things that are difficult and transform them 
into something, useful, beautiful, life-giving, fruitful. So I 
guess that kind of resilient quality too. [02:05:53][35.0] 

[02:05:54] Wendy Tremayne: Yes. If it feels also like it, when I 
hear you say that for the first time, that ability to transform 
and and compost it has like a note of forgiveness in it. 
[02:06:05][10.9] 

[02:06:07] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah. Yeah, she's pretty 
forgiving. I think she can get angry, too if we don't take care 
of her, but so I guess she's like this one superhero, I could 
kind of think of any other parts for that. [02:06:24][17.4] 

[02:06:26] Wendy Tremayne: Those are good ones, for sure. I 
mean, those are tremendous. Yeah, transformation, alchemy, 
forgiveness. I just thought right now of the phrase, I'm sure 
you've heard it too of "If ever you do not feel that you are 
loved -- feel the tug of gravity. But I like also thinking on it 
with you now, I like thinking about her wrathfulness as well. 
You know, t's like the Kali of Mother Nature. [02:06:59][33.0] 

[02:07:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes, yes. So that came into 
the dance piece I did on MA GANGA, (the Ganges) because there 
was a Kali, she came out like a Kali n the piece. Like here I am 
doing all this sacredness, doing this ritual, putting the little 
flowers with the little lights into the bowls of water and then 
I noticed when I was there people were honoring her constantly, 
you know, putting little lighted boats in the water and then 
slowly doing prayers at the same time, you know, she was being 



 

 

polluted by all this chemical waste and the juxtaposition of her 
sacredness, but then she's taking all this toxicity. She could 
be a little wrathful about it. "Wake up, folks". 
[02:07:46][46.7] 

[02:07:54] Wendy Tremayne: It's almost like, you know, when we 
eat a bunch of garbage, we're going to have indigestion and get 
a little cranky. [02:07:59][4.6] 

[02:08:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, it does show up in the 
wash. [02:08:02][2.4] 

[02:08:07] Kainat Felicia Norton: Do you find that you use the 
wasifa, which is the Arabic word for livingness Ya Hayy, in 
practice much doing Ziraat. [02:08:17][10.8] 

[02:08:17] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, YA HaYY and YA REZZAK, 
the one who provides and gives nourishment, and YA Wahhabo, like 
maybe likeYais the one who provides and then maybe ______. 
______ is the one who provides and gives nourishment. And YA 
WAHHABO,the unfurling of that, the unfolding of that bounty and 
then YA Shakur, be grateful, our gratitude towards that. So, you 
know, Thich Nhat Han said, walk as if your feet are loving the 
Earth, I forget the phrase, but that feeling of gratitude as 
you're walking on the Earth and you love. That reciprocity. I 
was talking about the ten Sufi thoughts. The fifth Sufi thought 
is about the law of reciprocity, that we're asked to engage in, 
so I would think in Ziraat that's a really important feeling of 
reciprocity: what we give to the Earth and what she's giving us 
and we're in this kind of interconnected ongoing relationship. 
Yeah, the seventh one is about beneficence. So beyond 
reciprocity, you're giving me something, I'm giving you 
something back. Although we don't give that much back. 
Beneficence is that we can actually give something back that we 
are beneficent to the elements of the Earth and even 
renunciation comes into it, like, what can we renounce? Like, I 
know you did the "Good Life Lab". What don't you really need? 
What is this greed here instead of need. So that feeling of 
renouncing what's not really necessary to deplete the Earth 
constantly because of greed. So those kind of feelings of 
reciprocity, beneficence, right relationship, come into play. 
But I want to know if you had a superhero, is there something 
you thought of. [02:10:28][130.4] 

[02:10:30] Wendy Tremayne: I hadn't tried to fill it in in 
advance of chatting with you. But let's see the superhero of the 
Earth. I would certainly say the same things if I was having a 
smart day, but I would maybe I guess I'm leaning into gravity 



 

 

and the atmosphere. And there is a protection, I guess we 
already said like the hug of gravity, but the atmosphere gives 
us a protection. Um, let's see. [02:11:08][37.9] 

[02:11:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Each element also feels like a 
super-hero, you know, like the Earth is giving us this gravity, 
and the water is giving us all this refreshment, I mean, each 
element is amazing, giving us so much. [02:11:23][11.4] 

[02:11:28] Wendy Tremayne: When I think of the elements and the 
idea of a superhero, for some reason, I think of like flirtation 
-- that the elements are all constantly flirting with us. Look 
at me, look what I could do now. Check me out. I just opened a 
purple flower and now I'm going to write on the water with waves 
of water, with the moonlight. You know, it's a flirt. 
[02:11:53][24.3] 

[02:11:57] Kainat Felicia Norton: It's totally gorgeous. It's 
amazing. [02:11:58][0.7] 

[02:11:59] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it's flirty. [02:12:00][0.8] 

[02:12:00] Kainat Felicia Norton: Very flirty. I mean, Michael 
Pollan wrote a book about nature, the beauty of the flower 
attracting the bees. It's all built-in, it's a relationship 
going on, a love relationship. [02:12:16][15.8] 

[02:12:17] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it's erotic. [02:12:17][0.6] 

[02:12:19] Kainat Felicia Norton: Flowers do flirt and they pull 
me right in. [02:12:21][1.4] 

[02:12:22] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, they can be (laughter). Well, 
this is a lovely conversation, and I do feel like we have 
provided a lot of seeds for people to consider about having a 
spiritual practice that's rooted in nature and what some of 
those benefits may be. Is there anything that you would like to 
add that I didn't ask you about? [02:12:49][27.4] 

[02:12:54] Kainat Felicia Norton: No, it was just very 
interesting that Hazrat Inayat Khan created this activity, that 
when we practice this kind of encounter with the elements, and 
give us these breaths, and give us some practices here, but this 
orientation to be in a sensous encounter with nature -- ongoing 
and loving and respectful. It's like one of the greatest joys of 
being on Earth, I would say... [02:13:20][26.9] 

[02:13:21] Wendy Tremayne: Truly. [02:13:21][0.0] 



 

 

[02:13:22] Kainat Felicia Norton: ...that we have this encounter 
with all the elements. It's very lush. [02:13:26][4.5] 

[02:13:31] Wendy Tremayne: It's hidden in plain sight, you know, 
it's a user error when we're not reached because it's all right 
here, all the time and we're looking down at our shoes. 
[02:13:40][9.9] 

[02:13:43] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's right. Yeah. 
(laughter). [02:13:45][2.7] 

[02:13:45] Wendy Tremayne: So it's an operating-system failure, 
like we have to, again, back to attunement -- we have to attune 
ourselves to what's already happening. [02:13:54][8.7] 

[02:13:56] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yeah, exactly. We just open 
ourselves up more deeply to it. [02:13:58][2.3] 

[02:13:58] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah. And in a way, it's like saying, 
you know, help is not only here and available and on the way, 
but it's right here, like if we're alone and if we're sad and if 
we feel broken and hurt, whatever, hopeless. It's literally 
right here. [02:14:16][18.2] 

[02:14:17] Kainat Felicia Norton: It is right here. 
[02:14:18][0.5] 

[02:14:22] Wendy Tremayne: I feel like a nice way to end, if 
you're up for it, is maybe together we can -- for some reason 
thewazifa Ya Hayy is staying with me. But is there a wazifa that 
you feel is appropriate? You like Ya Hayy. [02:14:36][14.4] 

[02:14:37] Kainat Felicia Norton: That's a great one. 
[02:14:37][0.6] 

[02:14:40] Wendy Tremayne: It's like like le heim! In Hebrew. 
[02:14:42][1.7] 

[02:14:43] Kainat Felicia Norton: Exactly. Yeah. [02:14:44][0.8] 

[02:14:45] Wendy Tremayne: And it's what the Sufis call the 
wasifa. One of the names of God that is living this. It's all 
that is living. [02:14:53][8.1] 

[02:14:55] Wendy Tremayne: OK, so we'll do three Ya Hayy 
together. Ready? [02:15:01][5.8] 

[02:15:02] Kainat Felicia Norton: Yes. (They chant together.) Ya 
Hayy, Ya Hayy, Ya Hayy [02:15:03][1.3] 



 

 

[02:15:10] Wendy Tremayne: I was speaking on a previous podcast 
with Netanal Miles-Yepez, and we were saying of wasifa that 
essentially what we're doing with Wasifai is we're saying, make 
this quality that I wish to know better reside in me. 
[02:15:32][22.4] 

[02:15:34] Kainat Felicia Norton: Beautiful, yes. 
[02:15:34][0.6] 

[02:15:35] Wendy Tremayne: So, yeah, after you listen to this 
podcast, for the listeners, you can sit for a time and just 
repeat YA Hayy and know that you're saying livingness and you're 
essentially burning it into your soul. [02:15:47][11.7] 

[02:15:47] Kainat Felicia Norton: Burning with aliveness and 
vitality and gratitude. Precious human life. [02:15:58][11.1] 

[02:15:59] Wendy Tremayne: Yes. So for folks who might want to 
learn more about Ziraat or the Inayati order, or nature-based 
meditations, do you have any references or links? We'll also put 
them in our show notes, but any that you want to just mention 
here. [02:16:15][16.2] 

[02:16:18] Kainat Felicia Norton: Well, there's a book called 
Nature Meditations that Hazrat Inayat Khan wrote, so that book 
has all kinds of beautiful little phrases from nature. My 
husband and I wrote a book called An Emerald Earth, in which 
many of these practices are written out and we've created 
practices that are all nature based and also about how we are in 
the world with environmental stuff. So that book is something I 
could suggest. And the Ziraat website is currently Ziraat.org. 
[02:16:55][37.8] 

[02:16:56] Wendy Tremayne: And the Inayati Order and the Ziraat 
order, these are also places where if one wanted to go on a 
nature-based retreat and have the guidance of another, these 
would be great places for them to look for that kind of 
relationship. [02:17:11][14.2] 

[02:17:12] Kainat Felicia Norton: Right, right. But retreats are 
listed there, oncoming retreats and information. That's all I 
could think of for right now. [02:17:20][8.2] 

[02:17:23] Wendy Tremayne: We can add anything else that comes 
up in the show notes. [02:17:25][2.1] 

[02:17:27] Kainat Felicia Norton: Great talking to you. 
[02:17:27][0.7] 



 

 

[02:17:28] Wendy Tremayne: Yeah, it was lovely. [02:17:29][0.7] 

[02:17:49] Julie Rackow: And here is, If Not Now, When. 
Conversations with Alice Wyatt. [02:17:54][5.7] 

[02:18:07] Alice Wyatt: I direct the gift shop clerk. The etched 
one. No, no, not the one of the butterflies. The black and white 
Day of the Dead piece. Yes, that is it. Thank you so much. The 
woman carefully lifts a clay pot and holding it tightly to her 
chest with one hand descends a mini stepladder she has used to 
gain access to the top of the display shelf. Once down she turns 
a pot over so I can check the signature on the bottom. Bummer. 
The price sticker is firmly stuck right over the artist's mark. 
Usually, I would be embarrassed by the extra effort required to 
peel back the sticker, knowing she has other customers waiting. 
But no. I look at her. She looks at me and with some annoyance, 
scrapes at the hefty price tag with her nail until Angel is 
revealed. Angel. Angel, I say to my husband. And he puts his 
hands out to cradle the pot, his face reflecting the Ah! I know 
he sees in mine. Aung Hils a young Mexican artist, we met in his 
home village of Marda Ortiz in Chihuahua, Mexico. We had asked a 
Mexican friend for a local contact as we needed a translator 
while we were there. He happily connected us to Angel, who ended 
up knowing as many words of English as we knew of Spanish. About 
12. Nevertheless, we got along smashingly and became emotionally 
connected to his life, art and success as an artist. To see this 
piece here in this prominent gift shop gives us so much joy. I 
think of myself as a minimalist when I flip through a style 
magazine. I am drawn to crisp, clean, neutral-colored decor. One 
red tulip displayed in a simple vase on a mantelpiece makes me 
sigh with pleasure. But my actual house? Well, that is a 
different story. Many years ago, a rather pretentious friend 
visited and said, All this stuff in your house means something 
to you, doesn't it? I could tell by the way, she said it and by 
the way she decorated her own magazine-style house that her 
comment was not exactly a compliment. I decided to take it as 
one, though. Yes. The stuff I have in my life means something to 
me. There are limits, of course. You can only have so many 
coffee cups, children's artwork really needs to be sorted, and 
most of it tossed when they reach the age of 20. A piece of 
furniture that was perfect for Seattle is no longer a good match 
for New Mexico. But yeah, I own what I own for a reason. When I 
reflect on how I curate my space, I see memories are significant 
to me. I follow an Enneagram page on Instagram that has helped 
me understand how I process our complicated world. The Enneagram 
is a personality typing system, describing patterns in how 
people interpret the world and manage their emotions. There are 
nine types, and I most definitely belong to the heart triad, as 



 

 

an Enneagram four. Fours tend to be past orientated, meaning 
memories are important and nostalgia is part of our identity. 
There's a reason I have all of my favorite childhood books and 
an antique postcard rack filled with old family photos stands in 
my living room. The other day, I realized I have over 40 artists 
represented in my New Mexico compound, all known by name, with a 
story attached to how I came to own each piece. Denise cleverly 
recycled a canvas that used to hold a portrait of her ex-
husband. Now, a bold daisy on a bright red background graces my 
kitchen, reminding me there is always a chance to start over. 
Kyle's whimsical octopus soars through the sky, clutching a hot 
air balloon. This piece always makes me laugh and marvel at the 
gift of imagination let out of the box. When my son left home, I 
negotiated to keep a stained glass rooster he made in high 
school art class. It majestically hangs in my office window 
where the morning sun streams through it. The piece reflects my 
son's talent and personality, making me miss him with an eight, 
an emotion I embrace with gratitude. This unexpected gift shop 
memory is of a talented young man supporting a wife and two 
small children on the amount of money I spend on coffee each 
month. It is a memory of resilience, dreams, a friendship forged 
despite the canons of culture and language. My husband and I 
both look at the piece longingly, then at the tattered price tag 
laying on the glass counter. It is tempting, but I hand the 
beautiful pot back to the clerk saying, Thank you so much for 
your trouble. We will have to think about it. We will be 
thinking and talking about Angel and our memories together on 
the long drive ahead. What I don't tell her is that two of 
Angel's pieces already graced my bookshelves back home. The real 
reason I didn't buy this piece, because really, there are limits 
to stuff, aren't there? [02:23:43][336.8] 

[02:24:13] Amin: Cosmonauts and astronauts explore outer space, 
but there is an inner world as well. So let's explore beyond 
light and sound and time and space. Join us as we listen in to 
an experienced Innernaut. Get introduced to a new language to 
describe uncharted inverted space. We enter through the portal 
of dreams. [02:24:45][31.5] 

 

 

Laws of vibration, the dreamer explains the use of breath to 
modify your reality and live more deeply in the permeation.  

So last night, I was looking at things in a one, two, three way 
inside of myself and asking, what are the laws of vibration? We 



 

 

don't look at the laws of vibration as a general rule. We're 
just affected by them either subjectively or objectively. We 
don't think of the laws of vibration as a realm of existence 
that every oxygen breather has to go through in the in-breath 
and out-breath. We don't think of it that way. We function with 
the mind-senses and contend with the laws of vibration as if 
we're captured and victimized by those laws. But we're not. 
There are two aspects. The Out-breath and the In-breath, the 
out-breath aspect is objective where you're dealing with the 
projection and you're causing that projection to be creative 
within the projection, there is manifestation upon which the 
projection plays itself out. You go around and around 
reverberating with that as if it goes somewhere, but it's all 
illusory. There's no such thing as time and space. That's the 
objective appearance of things. You're taking this aspect on as 
if you're a creator. When you're functioning objectively. That's 
a projection, a type of doing this or objectivity. Then there's 
the subjective that's the in-breath, that's the quality that 
attempts to heal. That's the quality somewhere inside of 
yourself where your perception is slightly different, that 
you're so much more. But the outer manifestation of these things 
are projected upon you. And so you attempt to heal deep down, 
you know yourself to be complete and whole. But the delusion 
that you're coming from is subjective. And so you believe this 
stuff is imposed upon you from outside of yourself? That's why 
you have people that will say there's something different in the 
universe right now going on, and that's why I'm struggling. 

[00:02:49] And then you'll have other people who are extremely 
sensitive and they contend with allergies, they will be more 
affected by changes in the environment as if they are OK, but 
the environment isn't treating them right. That's subjective, 
too. On a first level of subjective, you were attempting to use 
the quality that heals or absorbs to create a greater 
overallness that you know you are. That's the first level of how 
you function. That first level can easily get caught into a 
second level working with the laws of vibration because you are 
in an oxygen breather stage where the parameters of things are 
set between the above and below with the breath. You're 
attempting to work with bringing in a semblance, which is 
shamanistic. Whereas you're still sitting in a subjective state 
right here, and there's a fine line here because it's very easy 
to start getting objective. Let's say you're sitting in a 
shamanistic state of subjective perception where deep down, you 
believe and recognize yourself to be something more. And you're 
attempting from that state to push off or utilize vibrations. 
For example, my experience in the ashram of Raj Yoga, where 
people were sitting in a subjective state complaining about the 



 

 

projection of things upon them. Underaged yoga, you must learn 
to be in the world, but not part of it, which is dangerously 
close to law of vibration through a shamanistic manner. My 
definition of shamanism is that there are vibrational forces 
that you can encounter and use as if there tools. You could use 
these forces to try to keep the outer world as a projection of 
things that are intruding upon your space reality of the 
wholeness. You can make that easier. You know that you are a 
permeation, that's who you really are, just a permeation that 
sweeps through all things. 

Yet there are all kinds of things that are supposedly impacting 
you with changes in the elements and the weather and allergies 
and so on. You have to contend with that are outside of you. 
That's the illusory subject. So you can go out and borrow a 
trade here and there, knowing that you are play acting and 
borrowing the trade because you're playing within the realms of 
the breath. To make that work because you are in manifestation, 
you need to bring in power. There are various ways that people 
bring in power. There are practices with the breath where you 
seal things with the breath and go through state. Some people 
use martial arts as a means to gain a sense of contained power. 
Others use practices in the Dow and in order to increase the 
cheer, which is the type of power, somewhat of a shamanistic 
thing. It's a tool upon which you can depend is an oxygen 
breather in manifestation when you're actually the permeation of 
all things you are, the permeation that goes through all things 
and everything else is an illusion. Which is time and space and 
is not real. That isn't who you are. You are the permeation, and 
that is what God is. Let us correct something in terms of the 
soul. The soul is the permeation that has gotten a little 
blurred based upon the mirroring of the overallness or 
manifestation. You're not yet that clean mirror of yourself in 
all things as the permeation you have deviated aspects. So the 
soul then goes back and forth. It is the permeation in the 
macro. But when it is functioning in the micro, it is contending 
with things that rub off on it, like much like projections on 
the heart. The heart as a perfect mirror would be the soul 
liberated into what it really is, a permeation that permeation 
is God, and that is who we are. [00:07:10][132.8] 

[00:07:12] I describe this from the subjective, but you have 
approaches to this, like the ancient Chinese who develop things 
like an eight section symbol that utilizes certain qualities 
that they develop, which are subjective in terms of the body, 
they try to seal that inside as power in the tree. But it is 
always that simple, because you'll also harbor negative traits, 
negative attitudes and mannerisms that are the projective side 



 

 

of your nature. So you'll have to work with techniques where you 
try to release the negative from the whole between the 
subjective and the objective you have undulating. If you're 
looking at things strictly from a subjective standpoint, you 
have a hard time rationalizing how to do something Project 
tively in the world. And if you're coming from an objective side 
of yourself when you're tools as an oxygen breather are 
projected, you have a hard time pondering how you can touch 
things in terms of the permeation. That's the fine line of being 
in the world, but not part of it. It's also a fine line to use 
the principles that I've talked about as dharma, use of energy 
or use of vibrations. With the recognition of the permeation, 
people get lost in that because it can't create any either or 
because it isn't light or darkness. In an oxygen breathing state 
where there's one thing, it's not the other, and you have to 
function on all undulations because you are the seeing and 
hearing as well as the permeation. It is an interesting 
evolution that has created manifestation where living within a 
type of motion picture, a movie for seeing and hearing slight 
deviations which are not taken seriously, not to recognize. Yes, 
they are corrupt and they're continually turning. You turn them 
to the point where it gets a little bit like chess that was 
devised by the ancients. [00:09:15][122.2] 

[00:09:17] For most people, chess is something where you can see 
three or four moves out, but there can come a point where you 
see the beginning and the end all in one fell swoop, but in 
manifestation as an oxygen breather. If you try to reduce it to 
five or six moves, can you expand your perception? Subjectively, 
like that? You can't. This is what the noodling looks like in 
manifestation in the macro of our being. Everything is known, 
but in the micro it is not for certain. We are divided and have 
been forced upon this existence, the laws of vibration and thus 
the parameters between above and below with the letting go of 
all that meaning the beginning in the end would be a whole 
different thing. It's as if the beginning is beginning more and 
more and the end becoming more and more yet in between while we 
live, we sit in a purgatory having frozen and sealed ourselves 
away from this whole permeation that we are. [00:09:17][0.0] 

[516.5] 

 

[02:35:09] Julie Rackow: Next time on "Nameless -- Evolution 
Begins Within", we explore the topic of rhythm. And Wendy talks 
with a hearing-impaired dancer, and a sex therapist. If you like 
what you have heard, please be sure to hit the Subscribe button 



 

 

on your favorite platform to get the latest episode of Nameless-
- Evolution Begins Within, every other week. For more reports 
from our Innernaut, please go to www.ListeningIn.net 
[02:35:39][30.2] 

[02:35:40] You can also follow us on Facebook, Twitter, 
Instagram, and YouTube. Transcripts of the show are available in 
English, Spanish, Turkish, or Hindi at www.thenamelessshow.com. 
And please email your questions or transcript requests for other 
languages to the NamelessShowpodcast@gmail.com. [02:36:00][19.2] 

[02:36:04] Amin: In our prep work for the Nameless Show, we have 
come across some provocative quotes. We've culled 365 of these 
from our work with quantum mechanics, mysticism, and alchemy to 
post on our Twitter feed. @Dailydervish. Dervishes are infamous 
for saying or doing something disruptive to the collective 
amnesia. Get your daily disruption on Twitter.com by subscribing 
to @DailyDervish. [02:36:33][28.1] 

[02:36:34] Julie Rackow: Time is precious in this dimension. 
Thank you for spending some of your's with us. None of this 
would be possible without our dedicated team of lightworkers. 
Cheryl Ray, Carroll B., David Clare, Yoceline Riojas, an Rain 
Juvali. The theme Sound for Nameless was created by Rob Carey, a 
Cosmic Turtle sound Studios, Truth or Consequences. New Mexico. 
Additional music provided by Rob Carey, Paul Lee, Dan Gallagher, 
Rory Marella, and AJ Pantaleo. Voice,'over acting talent for the 
Innernaut segment by Jasna Brown, Theresa Langston or John 
Belemer. The nameless show. Copyright 2022 under Sophia Unity 
Foundation. Wisdom is One. [02:36:34][0.0] 
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And please email your questions or transcript requests for other 
languages to the NamelessShowpodcast@gmail.com. [02:36:00][19.2] 

[02:36:04] Amin: In our prep work for the Nameless Show, we have 
come across some provocative quotes. We've culled 365 of these 
from our work with quantum mechanics, mysticism, and alchemy to 
post on our Twitter feed. @Dailydervish. Dervishes are infamous 
for saying or doing something disruptive to the collective 
amnesia. Get your daily disruption on Twitter.com by subscribing 
to @DailyDervish. [02:36:33][28.1] 

[02:36:34] Julie Rackow: Time is precious in this dimension. 
Thank you for spending some of your's with us. None of this 
would be possible without our dedicated team of lightworkers. 
Cheryl Ray, Carroll B., David Clare, Yoceline Riojas, an Rain 
Juvali. The theme Sound for Nameless was created by Rob Carey, a 
Cosmic Turtle sound Studios, Truth or Consequences. New Mexico. 
Additional music provided by Rob Carey, Paul Lee, Dan Gallagher, 
Rory Marella, and AJ Pantaleo. Voice,'over acting talent for the 
Innernaut segment by Jasna Brown, Theresa Langston or John 
Belemer. The nameless show. Copyright 2022 under Sophia Unity 
Foundation. Wisdom is One. [02:36:34][0.0] 
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